

An Analysis of Academic Hiring Research and Practice and a Lens for the Future: How Labor Justice Can Make a Better Academy

Leslie D. Gonzales, Dawn Culpepper, and Julia Anderson

Contents

Introduction	2
Labor Justice as a Conceptual Lens	4
A Grounding Ethos for Labor Justice: Academics as a Collective of Workers	5
A Radically Inclusive Definition of Academics	7
An Inclusive Recognition and Reward Systems for Academic Work	7
Economic Stability and Security	8
Unfettered Access to Information	9
Physical, Emotional, and Psychological Safety	9
Literature Review Methods	10
Screening Protocol	12
Analytic Approach	12
Limitations	14
Findings	14
Academic Hiring Across Appointment Types	15
Tenure-Track (TTK) Professors	16
	23
Postdoctoral Scholars	27
Frame Analysis	29
The Professional Jurisdiction Frame	29
Discussion	50
What We Learned about Hiring Research and Practice	50
Reflecting on Our Frame Findings	52
Conclusion	
Appendix A: Scopus and Targeted Journal Search Results	59
Appendix B: Notable Discipline-specific Findings	60

L. D. Gonzales (🖂) · J. Anderson

College of Education, Michigan State University, East Lansing, MI, USA e-mail: gonza645@msu.edu; ldgonzales@arizona.edu; Ande1930@msu.edu

D. Culpepper

University of Maryland ADVANCE Program, College Park, MD, USA e-mail: Dkculpep@umd.edu

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2024

L. W. Perna (ed.), *Higher Education: Handbook of Theory and Research*, Higher Education: Handbook of Theory and Research 39, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-32186-3 8-2

Appendix C: Special Vocabulary (i.e., Jargon) Used in Academic Hiring	63
References	65

Abstract

Colleges and universities are formidable knowledge-producing spaces in society. At the heart of these knowledge producing spaces are academics who carry out teaching, research, and service amid other education activities. Accordingly, academic hiring, which includes hiring into any instructional and/or research position in a college or university, is a significant opportunity to shape the kinds of knowledge(s) that are generated, taught, and shared with society. Hiring-related research has recently boomed, making it an opportune time to assess what has been learned and how it has been learned. Thus, the purpose of this chapter is threefold. First, we review hiring literature published between 2000 and 2023 to describe how academic hiring unfolds across diverse appointment types. Second, we use frame theory to analyze how academic hiring has been conceptualized, studied, and practiced. Third, we introduce a novel conceptual lens, which we describe as labor justice, to illuminate how hiring research and practice might be conducted in ways that remediate historical legacies of exclusion while highlighting how the collective fates and interests of all academic workers, from postdoctoral scholars to tenure-track professors are intertwined. This chapter will be of interest to scholars who study academic hiring, academic labor, labor organizers working within higher education, and academic administrators.

Keywords

Faculty hiring · Academic hiring · Academic labor · Academia · Postdoctoral scholars · Tenure-track faculty · Contingent faculty · Diversity · Faculty evaluation · Frame analysis · Critical frame analysis · Bias · Implicit bias · Prestige bias · Racism in academia · Genderism in academia · Ableism in academia · Labor justice

Introduction

Colleges and universities in the United States are some of the most formidable knowledge-producing spaces in the world.¹ At the heart of these knowledge-producing spaces are academics who carry out the teaching, research, and service missions of colleges and universities.² Accordingly, *academic hiring*,³ which

¹There are many knowledge-producing spaces in society. However, it is also true that colleges and universities, and thus academics, remain key generators and disseminators of knowledge.

²Staff, students, and administrators also contribute to the teaching and learning mission.

³Throughout this chapter, we use the language "academic hiring" or "faculty hiring" as shorthand to refer to an elaborate sequence of events that begins with the writing of a faculty job ad, the recruitment process, interviewing and screening, and the eventual evaluation of faculty job applicants.

includes hiring into any instructional and/or research position in a college or university, is a significant opportunity to shape the kinds of knowledge(s) that are generated, taught, and shared with society.

Although academic hiring has historically been treated as a matter of "professional jurisdiction" (Abbott, 1988, 2005) meaning faculty, particularly tenure-system faculty, controlled most aspects of the process with minimal oversight from others, this dynamic is no longer guaranteed. There are several reasons for the shifting dynamics around academic hiring. For one, policy leaders as well as public and private funders understand academic hiring as a strategic opportunity to create a competitive labor force for the knowledge economy. As such, they are eager to invest in and, when possible, shape academic hiring priorities through partnerships, targeted funding opportunities, and other interventions (Culpepper et al., 2021: Laursen & Austin, 2020). Secondly, diversity advocates, many of whom are minoritized and marginalized students, staff, and/or faculty, have sought to intercede in academic hiring due to the academy's exclusionary nature (Byrd et al., 2021; Lerma et al., 2020). These advocates assert that the profession has largely failed in its responsibility to build the most diverse and representative academy as possible - that academic hiring practices are compromised by what some call bias and what others name as ableism, racism, genderism, sexism, homophobia, and other isms (Bilimoria & Stewart, 2009; Byrd et al., 2021; Harper & Kezar, 2021; Liera, 2023; Perry, 2018). Because strategic efforts and resources to support diversity often stem from high-level administrative offices, some faculty view them skeptically and/or as infringements on their professional autonomy (Breen et al., 2023; Gasman, 2022; Liera & Hernandez, 2021; Tagg, 2012). Thirdly, and perhaps the most obvious sign that faculty's jurisdiction is waning is that for the past 20 years, as institutions have hired more contingent faculty, most academic hiring has, in fact, not been faculty led. Instead, the research shows that contingent faculty hiring is administratively driven and rarely involves the kind of faculty oversight that is characteristic of tenure-track hiring (Gappa et al., 2007; Kezar et al., 2019; Lounder, 2015; Rhoades, 2017).

Because academic hiring has shifted in many ways and for many reasons, research on the topic has increased in recent years, making it an opportune time to assess what researchers have established about academic hiring and how those insights were formed. The purpose of this chapter is threefold. First, we describe academic hiring across diverse academic appointment types. Specifically, we surveyed an array of literature (e.g., practical scholarship, briefs, and empirical studies) to describe how academic hiring is organized within and across tenure-track appointments, contingent appointments, and postdoctoral scholar appointments. This highlevel synthesis of hiring processes for tenure-track, contingent, and postdoctoral scholars is a contribution in and of itself. Second, we take our selected body of literature and apply frame theory to analyze how academic hiring has been shaped in practice and conceptualized in studies. Our frame analysis offers a unique contribution, in that we discuss how scholars and practitioners have – often implicitly – framed academic hiring research and practice in ways that lead to certain understandings and teachings about hiring while eschewing others. Third, and lastly, we introduce labor justice, a novel conceptual lens, which we use to illuminate how hiring research and practice might be conducted in ways that remediate historical legacies of exclusion while highlighting how the interests and fates of all academic workers, from postdoctoral scholars to all types of contingent faculty to tenure-track professors are intertwined. This third purpose is intended to support researchers, practitioners, and anyone involved in leading and shaping the academic workplace, and particularly academic hiring, to be a more inclusive, transparent, and just endeavor. In short, our labor justice analysis offers rich possibilities for research, practice, and policy.

In the next section, we describe labor justice, as our conceptual lens, which we used to interrogate and reimagine academic hiring scholarship and practice. We then outline our methods for gathering and analyzing literature for this chapter. We conclude with findings and a discussion that summarizes our key takeaways and suggestions for reimagining academic hiring practice and research through our labor justice lens.

Labor Justice as a Conceptual Lens⁴

In addition to providing a review and analysis of the last few decades of academic hiring literature, we are interested in imagining what academic hiring research and practice could be. To do so, we introduce our conceptual lens, labor justice. Labor justice represents both an ethos and a set of outcomes (see Fig. 1). Although labor advocates and organizers (including and beyond labor unions) have always had justice as a guiding orientation, it is not a concept frequently used to interrogate the aims and innerworkings of the academic profession. Thus, to begin, we share what we mean by labor justice.

In labor movements, activists are often dually concerned with working conditions and worker recognition (Gonzales et al., 2018; Young, 2004)—with both bread and roses.⁵ Along similar lines, we suggest that labor justice is an ethos (i.e., an orientation to work and to other workers) and a set of outcomes (e.g., economic, mobility, safety). As an ethos, it is unapologetically committed to remediating historical legacies of exclusion related to ableism, genderism, racism, classism, sexism, and heterosexism, among other isms. It is an ethos that understands the interconnected nature of all workers, including academics. We discuss this ethos below, highlighting

⁴We are incredibly thankful for our labor justice thought partners – academics of various appointment types, employed inside and outside academia, who attended a convening organized by first author, Leslie D. Gonzales, and Michigan State colleague, Sanfeng Miao. In our final days of writing this chapter, our writing team joined together with 15 thought partners for a generative dialog concerning labor justice in the academy. We are indebted to the group – they inspired us to complete this work with renewed energy!

⁵Thompson (2019) notes that a Jewish Polish woman by the name of Rose Schneiderman introduced the phrase "bread and roses" in the context of a worker's strike in New York, U.S.A. in 1911. Later, James Oppenheim is said to have elaborated on the original phrase, saying, "Hearts starve as well as bodies: Give us bread, but give us Roses!"



Fig. 1 A labor justice lens, an ethos and a set of practical and material outcomes

how it requires academia to culturally and ideologically shift in many ways. We then articulate five practical implications stemming from our vision of labor justice.

A Grounding Ethos for Labor Justice: Academics as a Collective of Workers

In addition to the fundamental commitment to remediate historical exclusion connected to racism, genderism, ableism, classism, and so on, labor justice is an ethos that asks academics understand themselves as a collective of workers, whose interests and fates are tied together. We acknowledge that positioning academics as workers may be surprising, and even alarming to some, particularly because some tenure-track academics actively refuse this label (Bartram, 2023; Burgis, 2023; Cain, 2020).

While a full discussion of the work force and its constitution is beyond the scope of this chapter, it is important to note that the workforce is understood as consisting of different types of labor/laborers. Most people are classified as workers. A smaller portion of the workforce is recognized as professionals. In a capitalist society, both groups of people sell their labor for wages, but they tend to experience work and the workplace in radically different ways. For instance, most people abide by a schedule they do not set and are accountable to a supervisor(s) for accomplishing tasks and goals they do not get to define. On the other hand, people that are recognized as professionals harness significant (not complete) control over their work activities, schedules, and evaluative processes (see Abbott, 1988). As a class of laborers, professionals often hold evaluative power over one another in the form of collegial review (e.g., making partner at a law firm view; winning fellowships in academia requires peer review).

Historically, academics have been positioned as professionals. In fact, Schuster (2011) noted that academe might be understood as "the most central profession...uniquely situated in society as the profession that trains people for all other professions and...lines of work requiring certified education" (p. viii). Indeed, based on their extensive training and commitment to train others, academics were entrusted (by society and by colleges and universities) with extensive freedoms and discretion or what Abbott (1988) termed professional jurisdiction. On the other side of this equation were/are academics themselves. Research suggests that faculty, particularly those in tenure-track appointments, have often sought to draw a clear line between themselves and other workers, refusing to understand themselves as workers (Bartram, 2023; Burgis, 2023; Cain, 2020). Said otherwise, faculty have often understood themselves – and strove to distinguish themselves – as individuals with highly technical expertise that uniquely position them to control their work-place while pursuing and refining their expertise (Sun, 2023).

We suggest that when tenure-system faculty refuse to understand themselves as workers, they fail to acknowledge how they and their work are imbued in a capitalistic society and capitalist logics (Davies & Bansel, 2010; Gonzales & Ayers, 2018; Gonzales et al., 2014; Rhoades, 1998; Saunders, 2010; Taylor et al., 2013). What faculty members are paid and how they are promoted or supported are decisions informed by capitalist logics (Gonzales et al., 2014; O'Meara et al., 2017a; Rodgers & Liera, 2023). For example, consider that faculty in the humanities are often paid much less than faculty in business schools or that contingent faculty are often hired and paid less to take on teaching and administrative work that tenure-track faculty cannot (or do not want to) tend to due to research interests and expectations (Kezar et al., 2019). In both cases, these salary differentials reflect the value that capitalist logics ascribe to faculty doing different kinds of work. The capitalist underpinnings of academia are undeniable, and thus, we urge academics to understand themselves as workers – or at least as part of a profession whose status and jurisdiction is vulnerable to capitalism.

Perhaps in seeing themselves as workers, tenure-track faculty will be more able and willing to consider how the condition of their own labor is connected to that of others, such as contingent faculty and postdoctoral scholars, leading to a more collective orientation than what has traditionally animated academia. Indeed, numerous studies have shown that tenure-track colleagues often do not have a clear understanding or appreciation of the nature of contingent faculty work (Bartram, 2023; Kezar, 2013; Spinrad & Relles 2022). Moreover, in the context of evaluation, including evaluation at the point of hiring, scholars are rewarded for solo- or firstauthored projects, while collaborative efforts are critiqued or called into question (Castiello-Gutiérrez & Whatley, 2023; Douglas et al., 2022; Gonzales & Shotton, 2022). An ethos of labor justice, however, foregrounds collectivism (Rhoades, 2014, 2017, 2020) and urges academics, of all appointment types and ranks, to consider how their interests and futures are tied together (Boss, 2023, personal communication). If applied to hiring, this ethos could fundamentally reshape the profession, overall, and academic hiring, more specifically. And inevitably, such an ethos would aim for and generate various practical implications, five of which we outline below.

A Radically Inclusive Definition of Academics

When it comes to research, practice, and policy concerning academics, tenure-track faculty members are commonly treated as the default. Meanwhile, contingent (i.e., non-tenure-track) faculty who constitute the majority of academics are often not treated as full members of the academy (Kezar et al., 2019; Sponsler, 2021). Moreover, although their presence, and thus contributions, to the teaching and research mission of colleges and universities has grown exponentially in recent years, postdoctoral scholars have also not typically been considered in the academic career literature (Cantwell & Taylor, 2015; Culpepper et al., 2021; Rhoades, 2023).

We argue that labor justice in the academy cannot exist without a broader and more realistic assessment of who contributes to the missions of today's colleges and universities, leading us to explicitly name postdoctoral scholars, contingent faculty members of all appointment types, and tenure-track faculty as part of the profession. Any differences in how academic hiring and recruitment processes are conceptualized, staffed, and executed should be in support of the intricacies of new colleagues' appointment types and work expectations—whether new hires will be postdoctoral scholars, contingent faculty, or tenure-track colleagues.

An Inclusive Recognition and Reward Systems for Academic Work

In addition to understanding "who" counts as an academic, labor justice sees the need for a broadened definition of "what" counts as academic labor and more specifically what counts as valuable academic labor. Decades of research shows that teaching and service (Antonio, 2002; Carrigan et al., 2011; Griffin et al., 2011; Hanasono et al., 2019; Jimenez et al., 2019; Joseph & Hirshfield, 2011; Misra et al., 2012; Wood et al., 2015), including mentoring and advising, campus and departmental committee work, community engagement, and other forms of institutional stewardship, all of which are more likely to be a greater share of women's and Faculty of Color work portfolio, are systematically devalued in academic reward systems (Griffin et al., 2013; O'Meara et al., 2017b, 2021). In the context of hiring, academics with such work profiles may be penalized for excelling in these areas (Gonzales et al., 2022; O'Meara et al., 2023), even when position descriptions ask for evidence of high-quality teaching and mentoring.

Critically important, but not often mentioned in discussions concerning broader conceptions of valued academic work, are epistemic matters, which includes how scholars generate, present, and share knowledge (Gonzales et al., 2018, 2022). This is an especially important issue because research shows that minoritized academics, as well as academics whose research is deemed nonconventional (e.g., collaborative, interdisciplinary), are more likely to experience "epistemic exclusion" (Settles et al., 2021, 2022; also see Bernal & Villalpando, 2002; Cardozo, 2017; Cech et al., 2021; De la Luz Reyes & Halcon, 1988; Dotson, 2014; Go, 2020; Gonzales, 2013, Gonzales et al., 2018; Harris & Nicolazzo, 2020; Hernandez, 2022), which is the literal exclusion knowledge. It is critical to name epistemic matters in conversations related to the recognition of academic labor because academia's core mission concerns the production and dissemination of knowledge. As a result, academics advance on the basis of their perceived intellectual potential and contributions.

Altogether, an academic's success (e.g., being hired, being promoted) is dependent on being recognized as a scholar who offers legitimate and valuable contributions. In a hiring scenario guided by labor justice and mindful of the need to broaden views of valuable academic labor, search committees would ask themselves: How can we help ourselves and others to understand the value of this candidate's research contributions? How can we restructure rubrics and reward systems to recognize candidates who bring superior teaching, mentoring, and administrative expertise?

Economic Stability and Security

Very much tied to a more inclusive conception of what constitutes valuable academic work is an academic's right to economic stability and security. Hiring represents a potentially powerful opportunity to create more equitable and stable economic outcomes among academics. Because market and cross-institutional dynamics play a role in the economic outcomes of all faculty, we suggest a focus on intra-institutional opportunities, as salary and other economic benefits can vary substantially even within institution (O'Meara & Stromquist, 2015). Consider, for example, that within the same institution, contingent faculty can make between 40% and 70% less than their tenure-system colleagues, even when they hold commensurate degrees and experience (see Kezar et al., 2019). Additionally, emergent research indicates that salaries for postdoc scholars range from about \$23,000 to \$100,000 (Woolston, 2019) with a gender gap in favor of men, sometimes within the same institution. Moreover, and relatedly, Klainot-Hess (2023) reported that contingent faculty are not as likely to experience pay increases commensurate with experience or performance.

To advance economic stability and security for all academic workers not only requires a broader conception of valuable academic work but a willingness to compensate faculty according to a "labor-based conception of quality education" (Rhoades, 2020, p. 328). This means that hiring committees, chairs, and deans ask "what basic working conditions [e.g., salary, benefits, professional development resources] are commensurate and key to [this colleague's ability to provide] quality education" (see Rhoades, 2020, pp. 329–331). Such a perspective challenges market

and managerial conceptions of labor because rather than maximize efficiencies, a labor justice ethos centers workers' needs relative to the workload they have been assigned.

Unfettered Access to Information

Like other educational spaces and processes, a hidden curriculum implicitly organizes academia and academic hiring. Faculty search and hiring committees often operate according to conventions that they experienced or witnessed in prior searches (including their own), meaning they recycle practices and processes that deserve to be demystified but that may also need to be updated or discarded. Until a few years ago, it was common for search committees to invite interested job applicants to have exploratory conversations in hotel rooms during academic conferences, despite the obvious safety risks.

Moreover, search candidates often report that committees are slow to share updates about the search process or status (Chappell, 2021). Additionally, candidates rarely know what resources are negotiable at the time an offer is extended, meaning new hires must rely on peers and mentors, which can be problematic if the candidate has a limited social network (see Zhou, 2019) or if that network has limited knowledge about varying institutional contexts.

When one is applying for work as a contingent faculty member, research suggests that lack of information extends even further (Kezar et al., 2019). Specifically, contingent faculty are often hired into positions that lack a clear ladder of advancement (Hamid & Schisgall, 2023). Meanwhile, postdoctoral scholars frequently lack information about the scope of their work, the benefits to which they may have access, and how to obtain supports ranging from professional development to more complex matters like visa sponsorships (Castiello-Gutierrez, 2023, personal communication).

An academy, and hiring processes, guided by labor justice requires that all academics have access to clear and reliable information relevant to their careers and their advancement.⁶ Such information sharing can and should begin with the recruitment and hiring process. It requires that search committee members, department chairs, deans, or perhaps designated advocates share information about what is negotiable (and what is not), clarify work expectations, align work expectations with rewards, as well as provide clear information about opportunities for support and advancement.

Physical, Emotional, and Psychological Safety

Finally, any vision of labor justice must include considerations of safety. Typically, workplace safety is concerned with the physical and environmental conditions

⁶Some scholars refer to this as "organizational justice," particularly procedural and informational justice (Colquitt et al., 2005).

within which work occurs and the extent to which workplace injuries and workrelated illnesses can be prevented and/or mitigated. These types of safety are critical for academics and were particularly relevant in the context of the COVID-19 pandemic, wherein some academics were forced to return to in-person instruction despite underlying health conditions or more general health concerns (Melnyk et al., 2021).

However, our view of labor justice expands safety considerations to ensure that academics are (a) free from identity-based harassment and violence and academic bullying and (b) granted psychological safety, or the ability to "voice ideas, willingly seek feedback, provide honest feedback, collaborate, take risks and experiment" (Newman et al., 2017, p. 521). While these forms of safety may seem obvious, empirical literature shows that harassment and bullying are not only rampant in the academy but that they go largely unchecked by administrative processes, including during recruitment and hiring (Moss & Mahmoudi, 2021; National Academies of Science, Engineering, and Medicine, 2018; Rivera, 2017). As is often the case with harmful social phenomena, minoritized and marginalized academics are more likely to report compromised safety. And recent research has documented the sense of precarity and bullying experienced by postdoctoral scholars, particularly international postdocs (Dorenkamp & Weiß, 2018). When hiring is executed with safety in mind, researchers and search committees pause to reassess taken-for-granted aspects of search processes that present potential risk, such as mandatory shared meals, 1:1 interviews, or even the rules of engagement related to job talks (Blair-Joy et al., 2017; Dupas et al., 2021). Moreover, formal policies and processes would provide guidance on such matters as well, acknowledging, for example, that candidate access and safety is the most important priority.

All in all, labor justice is an ethos and as a set of outcomes. It surfaces specific questions and concerns (see Fig. 2) that can remediate historical exclusion while also creating a more inclusive and transparent academic workplace for the future. It can help academics learn more about their colleagues' working conditions and recognize how they are connected to others. We used this lens to guide our reflections on and analysis of two decades of hiring-related literature. Next, we describe our research methods and analytic process.

Literature Review Methods

We conducted what might be considered a basic (as opposed to a systematic) literature review (Hart, 2018). We followed a simple protocol for searching for and screening out literature, but were not completely bound to this protocol, as we would have been in a systematic literature review. For instance, in addition to our structured literature searches, we included scholarship from our personal libraries or articles that surfaced on Listservs or via social media. As a result, our review includes a diverse array of scholarship, including peer-reviewed scholarship, book chapters and books, and gray papers and briefs. Relatedly, because hiring is an activity of great practical interest across US higher education, much of the literature we reviewed included reflections, practical briefs, and action research studies focused on "hiring





Table 1 Search words

Academic hiring • adjunct hiring • adjunct faculty hiring • contingent hiring • contingent faculty hiring • faculty hiring • faculty recruitment • faculty selection • non-tenure-track hiring • postdoctoral fellow hiring • postdoctoral scholar hiring • postdoc recruitment • postdoc selection • tenure-track faculty hiring

interventions" or "experiments." Subsequently, as we alluded to earlier, we not only discuss how scholars have studied hiring but also how people have sought to improve hiring processes and protocols on their campuses. For this reason, we often refer to and discuss both hiring research and hiring practice.

To identify literature, we relied on *Scopus*, a frequently updated academic research search engine that houses research from all academic disciplines and fields. Although *Scopus* indexes a variety of scholarly publications, we also conducted searches in relevant journals not indexed in Scopus and used resources from our personal libraries. We limited our searches to the years 2000–2023 because academic hiring research only emerged in the last few decades. Griffin's (2020) and O'Meara et al.'s (2020a) recent reviews concerning diversity and bias, respectively, in the academic profession affirmed our choice of time frame, as most hiring-related citations appearing in those reviews occurred after the year 2000. For good measure, we ran "test searches" in two leading higher education academic journals (*The Review of Higher Education* and *The Journal of Higher Education*) and found only a handful of papers focused on academic hiring published prior to 2000. For those interested in numerical search results, see Appendix A. Table 1 displays search words.

Screening Protocol

To be included in the review, a piece of scholarship had to focus on *at least one phase* of academic hiring (e.g., creation of the job ad, recruitment, interviewing, campus visit, selection). Additionally, because we are native English speakers and have limited proficiency in other languages, we only retained English language publications. Because the three of us have minimal experience studying and/or working in non-US contexts and because this chapter will appear in a handbook focused largely on US higher education, we opted to focus on academic hiring within the United States. However, it is critical to acknowledge the transnational and international nature of the academic labor market (Cantwell & Taylor, 2015; Kim, 2016; Kim et al., 2022). After applying the screening protocol and accounting for duplicates, we retained 182 unique studies from our targeted Scopus and journal searches. After adding literature from our personal libraries, we reviewed more than 200 pieces of scholarship.

Analytic Approach

Our analytic process was iterative and consisted of a few phases. In phase I, we read the literature to better understand how academic hiring unfolds across different appointment types. We report these appointment type-related findings in our first finding section, starting on page 20.

In phase II, we used frame theory (Carragee & Roefs 2004; Goffman, 1974; Santos & Horta, 2018)⁷ to assess how researchers have conceptualized and/or theorized faculty hiring. Frame theory suggests that every communication (e.g., a news story, a research study) is bound by a particular frame and that frames matter because they help people "locate, perceive, identify, and label" an issue (Goffman, 1974, p. 21). In other words, a frame focuses the consumer's attention and enables certain understandings while obscuring or eschewing other (Carragee & Roefs, 2004; Santos & Horta, 2018⁸). Framing does not simply happen; it involves communicators (i.e., researchers in our case) drawing on certain assumptions, values, and evidence for explaining an issue (Cornelissen & Werner, 2014; Entman, 1993). However, and importantly, communicators may not always acknowledge their framing, making the implicit presence and function of frames all the more powerful.

Using these basic ideas from frame theory, we developed two questions to guide our analytic reading of the literature: How is academic hiring *conceptualized* (or problematized) in this study? And what assumptions, values, and theories undergird the study? These questions helped us identify common ways that researchers approached the study of academic hiring. After several rounds of reading and discussing our observations, we agreed that we had surfaced seven broad, overlapping clusters of studies that framed hiring in similar ways.

In phase III, we carefully read each of our emergent clusters to determine how best to name it. After extensive rereading and discussion, we ascribed names to seven clusters, each of which represents a general (i.e., high-level) but distinct frame. We used well-established concepts in the higher education and broader social science literature to develop names for each frame. For reader's convenience, we provide instructional tables throughout our finding section. These instructional tables include a summary of each frame (e.g., core assumptions, values, and key words).

In our final analytic phase, we considered how our labor justice lens aligns with, challenges, and/or complicates the frames we surfaced. Throughout our frame findings, we allude to how labor justice might reshape each, but the bulk of our labor justice analysis comes in the closing section as we sketch out possibilities for research and practice.

⁷Frame theory and framing theory constitute two distinct but related concepts within a common theoretical tradition. Frames and frame theory typically refer to frames as specific objects (e.g., *the* family frame, *the* relational frame), whereas framing and framing theory refer to the process of constructing a frame. Our concern lies with both "frames" and "framing"; thus, we reference both in our writing.

⁸Santos and Horta (2018) situate their work as "research agenda setting" rather than frame theory or frame analyses. However, the broader literature on frame theory and frame analyses often connects frames and framing to agenda setting.

14

Limitations

Our work has limitations. Specifically, our choice of key words and search engines impose limitations on the data set. Opting to use *Scopus*, an academic research search engine, means that we may have missed several valuable and high-quality pieces. As scholars who are familiar with the faculty career and faculty evaluation literature, we attempted to counter this limitation by adding scholarship from our personal libraries. Additionally, some researchers argue that frame analysis is overly concerned with interpretation and that it can take language outside of its temporal, institutional, and overall contextual placement (Palmer & Dunford, 1996).

Findings

To set up our findings, we describe some general features of the literature we reviewed. First, the bulk of scholarship focused on tenure-track or tenure-eligible positions. Merely eight papers from our Scopus results focused exclusively on non-tenure-system hiring (e.g., Sponsler, 2021), and fewer focused on postdoctoral scholars (e.g., Culpepper et al., 2021). A handful of manuscripts examined hiring at a more general level and included information for tenure-track and non-tenure-track hires. Several studies did not explicitly describe the kind of academic hiring with which they were concerned, but based on our analysis, we inferred they were referring to tenure-track (TTK, hereafter) hiring. The disproportionate focus on tenure-track faculty represents an area ripe for future research because most new faculty hires (one out of three) are for contingent positions (Kezar et al., 2019).

Second, most studies took place in research university settings. Relatively few studies looked at hiring in liberal arts colleges or comprehensive universities, and only ten studies from our Scopus searches focused on the community college setting (e.g., Flanigan et al., 2004; Jeffcoat & Piland, 2012; Lara, 2019; Parker & Richards, 2020). Many studies did not explicitly note institutional type. Given that institutional types deeply shape faculty career experiences (e.g., faculty governance, faculty work expectations, and evaluations), this is a critical gap in the literature. Without a literature that systematically explores hiring across different types of institutions, we are missing crucial insights. For instance, Villarreal (2022) examined faculty hiring within a "veteran Hispanic serving institution" located on the Mexico-US border. Within this veteran HSI, search chairs nudged their committees to center the HSI's mission. Resultantly, the committees elevated what would be considered unique, place-based criteria, such as a faculty candidate's ability to provide culturally relevant mentoring to Latinx students. If hiring research fails to attend to institutional diversity, researchers and practitioners do not benefit from such powerful insights and practices.

Third, in terms of disciplinary coverage, a wide array of academic fields and disciplines were covered in the scholarship we reviewed. We noted that hiring research within the science, technology, engineering, and mathematics (STEM) fields outpaced other disciplinary coverage, especially in recent years. We attribute

this growth to the fact that STEM fields have long been of interest to policymakers, funders, and higher education leaders because of their resource-generating potential and their connection to federal defense and science priorities (Levine, 2021; Slaughter & Leslie, 1996; Slaughter & Rhoades, 2004). In recent years, these fields have benefitted from targeted investments, including resources for hiring (Barringer & Slaughter, 2016; Mathies & Slaughter, 2013; Leahey et al., 2019) and especially for diversifying (Breen et al., 2023; Laursen & Austin, 2020). Readers are invited to review Appendix B for discipline-specific citations and descriptive findings. Most papers organized studies under umbrellas, like humanities, social sciences, or science, technology, engineering, and mathematics (STEM, hereafter), meaning scholars group together faculty from similar (not the same) disciplines (e.g., the social sciences) and have not looked at hiring in discipline-specific ways (e.g., Gonzales et al., 2022). The lack of discipline-specific analyses limits our understanding of how hiring works in specific disciplines.

Still, it is worth noting that we found more similarities than differences across disciplines/fields. For example, researchers across a diverse array of disciplines/fields are interested in the presence of bias and how social and professional networks undermine diversification efforts. Such studies (e.g., bias, social network) were popular across nearly all major fields (e.g., sciences, social sciences, humanities) with most studies revealing the presence of bias and the power of networks. However, we encourage future research to take a deeper look into specific disciplines to expose intra-field distinctions that likely exist under the surface and to further articulate cross-field similarities.

Having described some general features of the literature we reviewed, we now share our first set of findings. In line with our labor justice lens, we address hiring for a diverse array of position types, including (1) tenure-track faculty, including conventional and targeted or special opportunity hiring for tenure-track professors; (2) contingent faculty, including hiring for full-time and part-time faculty; and (3) postdoctoral scholars. Throughout this section, our goal is to share patterns about hiring in the academy, generally, and hiring patterns distinct to certain appointment types. Our analysis revealed that labor injustices emerge at the very point of hiring, indeed as soon as a new search is launched. As supplemental information, we offer a glossary of common, but not necessarily intuitive, vocabulary used in the context of academic searches (see Appendix C).

Academic Hiring Across Appointment Types

According to the National Center for Education Statistics (NCES, 2022), in 2020, the academic workforce was constituted by approximately 1.5 million faculty employed across 3567 degree-granting postsecondary institutions. Among the 1.5 million professors, about 56% were appointed to full-time posts, while the remaining 44% held part-time positions. While these data are helpful, the reality is that academia is constituted by a far more complex array of appointment types. Among full-time instructors, there are two distinct groups: full-time contingent and full-time

tenure-track faculty. In this first section, we describe hiring within and among the tenure-track, beginning with an overarching discussion of its demographic composition.

Tenure-Track (TTK) Professors

Tenure-track faculty hold what may be considered idealized academic appointment types (Bieber & Worley, 2006; Terosky & Gonzales, 2016), in that they are typically better paid; have access to healthcare, retirement, and other benefits; and have the promise of secure long-term employment (i.e., tenure). However, TTK constitute only 30% of the academic workforce,⁹ and data show that the number of TTK professors is shrinking relative to the growth of the academic workforce (Finkelstein et al., 2016). The presence of TTK academics varies across institutional type. Tenure-system faculty make up closer to 50% of faculty at research institutions and closer to 40% for master's and baccalaureate institutions, whereas only about 22% of community college faculty are in a tenure system (American Association of University Professors, 2022).

As of 2020, NCES reported that 70% of tenure-system faculty were White (39% White men, 31% white women). In line with long-running patterns, Asian/Pacific Islanders were the second largest group at 12% (7% Asian/Pacific Islander men, 5% Asian/Pacific Islander women) followed by 5% of tenure-system faculty who identify as Black (2% Black men, 3% Black women) and just under 5% identified as Hispanic/Latinx (2.5% men, 2% women). Finally, Native American and multiracial faculty made up less than 1%, respectively. As graduate programs have become more diverse, so too has the faculty, but given their recent entry to the professoriate and the systemic marginalization they often face in the tenure and promotion process, Faculty of Color are disproportionately represented among assistant professors. Conversely, White faculty constitute the majority of full professors (e.g., the highest and most prestigious rank of professors).

In terms of gender,¹⁰ women comprise 45% of all tenure-system faculty (including assistant professor, associate professor, and full professor ranks) compared to 55% who identify as men (National Center for Education Statistics, 2022). At face value, the gender gap among tenure-system faculty appears to be closing, but disparities across rank, institution type, and race complicate these statistics. For example, although women make up nearly half of all tenure-system faculty, they still

⁹We assume here that most tenure-eligible faculty are employed on a full-time basis, though we recognize this may not always be the case.

¹⁰We recognize the limitations associated with typical data collection practices, especially governmental led data collection, that reinforce gender (and sex) binaries and the subsequent erasure of trans and nonbinary people in the academy. We use the terms woman/women and man/men when referring to data about gender in the academy which includes trans and cis people within both of those categories. When we have information concerning trans* or nonbinary faculty, we make special effort to highlight it.

only make up 35% of full professors (National Center for Education Statistics, 2022). Moreover, institutions that have experienced the greatest growth in women faculty are baccalaureate and 2-year institutions (Finkelstein et al., 2016). Thus, research suggests that women are less likely to be hired at doctoral and research institutions than men.

Accounting for both gender and race, data shows that efforts to increase gender parity in tenure-system positions have primarily benefitted white women (Gasman, 2022). Out of all tenure-system faculty that identify as women, nearly 70% of them are white compared to 24% who are US born Women of Color (7% Black, 5% Latinx, 11% Asian, 1.8% Pacific Islander/Native American, and 1.2% two or more Races) (NCES, 2022). Taken together, the NCES data demonstrates that Women and People of Color, and especially Women of Color, are not only underrepresented among tenure-system faculty but that their locus of representation is stratified both by appointment and institution type. Unfortunately, there is limited information when it comes to other important identities, like disability, sexuality, and socioeconomic background of professors (Crew, 2020; Nadal, 2019; Weiss, 2016), although 1 unique study based on a sample of 7200+ US tenure-system faculty found that they were up to 25% more likely to have a parent with a Ph.D. (Morgan et al., 2022a). The rate nearly doubled to 50% for professors appointed at prestigious doctoral-granting institutions (Morgan et al., 2022a). If parental and/or caretaker education levels are accepted as proxies for one's socioeconomic background, this research suggests that tenure-system professors are more likely to come from relatively stable middle or upper-middle class family backgrounds.

The Hiring Process for Tenure-System Professors

Besides some nuanced institutional and disciplinary practices, there is a common arc in tenure-system faculty hiring. This arc involves (1) framing a position description, (2) forming a search committee, (3) recruitment and advertisement, (4) screening and interviewing, (5) evaluating the candidates, (6) drafting final recommendation report (s) and (7) extending an offer (see O'Meara et al., 2020a). These phases are not necessarily successive; some unfold concurrently with others (Van der Vorm, 2001). Usually, after a department earns approval to search for and hire a new colleague, a search committee consisting of primarily faculty members is formed or appointed. One member of the committee is then appointed or selected as the chair, meaning they lead and organize the search committee to be staffed with an equity or diversity officer, whose charge is to help steer an inclusive and equitable search process (Liera, 2020a; Liera & Ching, 2019). And although there is not extensive research on the matter, it is not uncommon for a few students and/or staff members to sit on search committees.

Soon after the committee is formed, they are expected to draft a position description, which is circulated via websites, list serves, and personal networks (Gasman et al., 2011). Notably, White-Lewis (2021) and Gasman (2022) found that search committees allocate little time to position descriptions and admit to simply recycling or minimally updating old descriptions. Although research on position descriptions is rather limited, advertisements are intended to advise prospective candidates of required application materials. In a research university setting, these materials are likely to include a (1) cover letter to articulate their interest, subject matter expertise, and alignment with the position, (2) a curriculum vita, (3) a writing sample, (4) some evidence of teaching experience or a teaching statement, and increasingly (5) a statement that denotes how they have or will advance diversity and inclusion through their work (Carroll et al., 2022; Paul & Maranto, 2022; Sylvester et al., 2019). In non-research universities, and especially at community colleges, candidates will often be asked to emphasize or supply documents that attest to their teaching qualifications (Parker & Richards, 2020; Reed, 2016; Twombly, 2005), for instance, teaching evaluations or teaching portfolios (Parker & Richards, 2020). In general, position descriptions do not specify details about required materials, revealing an area of future research that could be especially helpful to prospective candidates. For example, it is not clear how long one's cover letter should be or what constitutes a writing sample or evidence of teaching quality. Without mentors or access to reliable resources, an inexperienced, prospective job applicant might struggle to complete an application at all.

Following a period of advertisement and recruitment, the search committee screens the pool of applicants and forms a *long-short list* or a list of *first-round interviews*. Although understudied, the first screening process is crucial because it is the committee's first evaluative act and because the long-short list is essentially the pool from which a colleague will eventually be selected (Bilimoria & Buch, 2010; White-Lewis, 2020). Applicants placed on the long-short list are invited for first-round interviews, which often occur via phone or virtually. Generally, research suggests that first-round interviews are intended as opportunities for the search committee to further evaluate the degree to which applicants hold the subject matter expertise, experiences, and skills asked for in the posting. In research university settings, search committees may look for highly specific disciplinary knowledge (Gonzales et al., 2022), but in community college settings, search committee members tend to look for candidates who have more generalist knowledge of fields/ disciplines (Parker & Richards, 2020; Reed, 2016).

Based on the first-round interviews, the search committee determines what is called a *short list* or a *finalist list*. In most cases, the committee is expected to collectively author a memo, addressed to the department chair, college dean, and depending on institutional and state context, a diversity officer/office of diversity and sometimes all three. This memo typically details the search committee's assessment process and requests permission to invite finalists for a campus visit. In some institutions, the department chair, the college dean, or even an office of diversity may request additional information about the search committee's recommendations (Liera & Hernandez, 2021; O'Meara, 2021), especially if the list of finalists does not reflect the available racial and gender diversity in the applicant pool. Although such exchanges are highly important and potentially powerful levers for enhancing diversity, there is relatively limited scholarship concerning such interactions (Liera, 2020a, 2023; Liera & Hernandez, 2021 for notable exceptions).

Following approval of the finalist list, the search committee invites finalists for *on-campus interviews*, sometimes called *campus visits*. In most 4-year universities, an on-campus interview typically includes a 1- or 2-day visit to the respective campus. While visiting, finalist candidates interact with several constituencies in one-on-one, small group, or large group settings. These interactions are a mix of highly formal, structured conversations and seemingly casual, informal conversations conducted in a variety of settings (e.g., panel interviews, breakfast with the department chair, lunch with students, meetings with potential collaborators or groups of interest). Most campus visits also require interviewees to provide a *research talk* (and/or a *chalk talk*, as they are called in some science fields; Stivison, 2020) in which they detail their current and future research agenda (Boysen et al., 2018).

The precise expectations of these research talks vary by discipline and institutional culture. Some disciplines and departments, for example, may expect a candidate to detail a specific project, while other disciplines and departments may prefer a broader talk about one's agenda and future research directions. Some search committees also require a teaching talk or demonstration in which a candidate shows how they would give a lesson on a predetermined issue. This is yet another area that is ripe for future research, as we found few studies focused exclusively on this highvalue search activity (Blair-Joy et al., 2017; Dupas et al., 2021; Stivison, 2020 as notable exceptions). However, a study of job talks in engineering (Blair-Joy et al., 2017) and one in economics (Dupas et al., 2021) demonstrated that women experience more interruptions in both fields.

In community colleges, on-campus interviews are often less elaborate and timeintensive. For instance, candidates for long-term (e.g., tenure-eligible or multiyear contract positions) meet with the search committee and upper-level administrators and are asked to demonstrate a teaching lesson for these peers (Parker & Richards, 2020; Reed, 2016). However, because community colleges are more likely to recruit regionally (Twombly, 2005), candidates might only be required to be on-campus for a few hours, and search committees may "stack" in-person interviews back-to-back to make the interview process more efficient for committee members (Parker & Richards, 2020).

As campus visits conclude, search committees typically gather feedback about candidate fit and performance from the multiple involved stakeholders. Members of the search committee then make sense of their own assessments and the feedback they collect from others to draft a report. The committee's report is typically shared with the department chair and/or dean, and local policy and procedures inform the kinds of information included in the report. Frequently, the committee is asked not to rank candidates but instead to use the position description to describe strengths and weaknesses of all candidates. A department chair may also provide a separate report or memo for the dean's consideration.

Although faculty members control nearly every other aspect of the recruitment and search process, they do not typically have the authority to make a final decision or extend an offer to a candidate. And yet, because search committees and department faculty members likely hold expertise closest to that of the candidates, chairs and deans tend to defer to their guidance. *Still*, it is important that candidates realize they will likely –

though not always – engage with department chairs and/or deans at the job offer stage. This means that candidates should expect to negotiate the conditions of an offer (e.g., salary, resources, and supports) with chairs and/or deans, rather than search committee chair(s) or member(s). If a candidate declines an offer, a chair or dean can return to the search committee's memo, ask the search committee (or department) for further advice, and/or extend an offer without seeking further faculty counsel. More empirical research into the roles of chairs and deans, especially concerning the job offer and negotiation process, is sorely needed.

In sum, while there are some small variations across disciplines and institutional types, the hiring process for tenure-system faculty members represents a time- and labor-intensive investment of resources. A great deal of freedom and trust is assigned to search committee members who design and execute nearly the entire hiring process (e.g., craft position descriptions, interview protocols, and campus itineraries). While human resource offices are involved and often provide compliance guidance, the research paints tenure-track academic hiring as a faculty-led, time-intensive approach that suggests that tenure-system hires are highly important employees. The esteem assigned to tenure-system faculty is perhaps no clearer than when one compares the hiring process used for most contingent faculty colleagues, which we discuss later in this section. Before doing so, we briefly describe unique hiring processes (e.g., non-search or targeted) reserved for TTK faculty.

Non-search Hiring Procedures

Some portion, although it is not clear how much, of tenure-system hiring occurs outside of the process described above. In these non-open search processes, an academic unit foregoes an open search to strategically recruit a candidate. Usually, one of four rationales motivates such hires: (1) interest in recruiting an established scholar who would bring eminence to a department (i.e., a target-of-opportunity hire), (2) interest in diversifying a department, (3) interest in recruiting multiple candidates at the same time (i.e., cluster hiring), or (4) interest in hiring a candidate whose spouse or partner also needs a faculty appointment (i.e., dual-career hiring). Non-search hiring is a common practice, but there is relatively little research on how these processes typically unfold. To the best of our ability, we discuss each scenario below.

Target Opportunities for Advanced Scholars

Occasionally, a department is interested in recruiting an established scholar (typically a full or advanced associate professor) who is not actively searching for a position (i.e., not pursuing new opportunities) but who may be interested in moving institutions. The reasons for target-of-opportunity hires vary but typically include (1) interest in recruiting new or missing expertise to the department and/or (2) interest in building a contingency of senior or advanced career scholars, who can assume greater leadership responsibilities within the program or department. In both cases, departments typically identify someone who may be considered a respected and established scholar within the discipline and gauge their interest in joining the department. Once such a faculty member is identified, institutions allow departments to forego the formal search process, often by submitting a request for a search waiver (Smith et al., 2004), wherein the department "makes a case" as to how this candidate would contribute to departmental needs and/or institutional goals. At this point in time, there is little scholarship on target-of-opportunity hiring processes. Future research may explore the demographics of targeted searches, the institutional lineage of target hires, and the short- and long-term impact of such undertakings.

Diversification Efforts

Given the teaching and learning benefits related to a more diverse professoriate, some target-of-opportunity hiring programs focus on increasing faculty diversity. In this scenario, an institution may create special subsidies or processes to incentivize departments to recruit women, racially minoritized scholars, or scholars whose research focuses on equity, diversity, and inclusion. Such hiring programs have existed for several years (Hughes et al., 2012; Smith et al., 2004), but many institutions recently recommitted funds considering ongoing racial justice advocacy, particularly the racial reckoning related to the summer of 2020 (Byrd et al., 2021; Harper & Kezar, 2021).

Generally, the hiring process in these programs is as follows. The President, Provost, or Chief Diversity Officer allocates funding to support a certain number of new faculty positions over a defined period (e.g., 10 years).¹¹ Departments then identify and recruit candidates who would be interested in joining the university. Once a candidate is identified, departments submit an application to the President's or Provost's Office that specifies how and why the candidate would contribute to diversity in the department. The administration (e.g., the provost or a committee) then selects departments to be awarded funding. Again, although such initiatives have become quite common, there is relatively little research on how potential candidates are identified, how applications are reviewed, and other aspects of the underlying evaluative process. We attribute this gap in research to two issues. First, "target-of-opportunity" hiring has often happened under the backlashes toward diversification (Poon et al., 2019). Second, candidates who are hired through such diversity-related programs may worry that they will be perceived as the "diversity hire" (Allen et al., 2019; Hughes et al., 2012) and downplay their affiliation with any diversity-related hiring initiative. Finally, and perhaps more cynically, institutions may also wish to divert researchers from examining these processes, particularly if initiatives have failed, been implemented poorly, and/or not led to meaningfully increases in the recruitment of minoritized scholars.

Cluster Hiring

Cluster hiring, the practice wherein faculty members are hired in groups, is another way that typical search processes are modified. In this type of hiring, faculty members are recruited as clusters or groups of people who share common research

¹¹https://inclusion.msu.edu/hiring/index.html https://faculty.umd.edu/famile-initiative https://oaa.osu.edu/sites/default/files/links_files/SpecialOpportunityHire.pdf

interests (McMurtrie, 2016; Sá, 2008; Urban Universities for Health, 2015). Similar to diversity hiring programs, cluster hiring initiatives are typically funded by central administration, and there is a competitive process by which departments submit applications for funds to subsidize the faculty position (Bloom et al., 2020; Urban Universities for Health, 2015). The level of subsidy varies (Urban Universities for Health, 2015), with some institutions covering the full cost of hiring faculty into clusters and others distributing the cost of the position among central administration and the hiring department(s). Because many cluster hires are intended to facilitate interdisciplinary initiatives, faculty members may have joint appointments across one or more departments and/or research centers (Sá, 2008; Urban Universities for Health, 2015). In addition to spurring interdisciplinary work, cluster hiring initiatives are considered a mechanism for retaining faculty. It is assumed that by hiring a large group of professors with similar interests, the usual isolation caused by silos will be decreased (Laursen & Austin, 2020). However, there is a lack of research to support, or refute, this assumption (Muñoz et al., 2017 is a notable exception).

Dual-Career Hiring

A final example of tenure-system searches that occur outside the typical process is dual-career hiring. With dual-career hiring, departments seek a search waiver to create an academic position for a member of a dual-career academic couple: faculty members who are partnered with other faculty members (Blake, 2020; Culpepper, 2021; Schiebinger et al., 2008; Wolf-Wendel et al., 2004). Such policies are thought to increase the number of women recruited and retained, especially in STEM (Laursen & Austin, 2020). Most frequently in these cases, institutions recruit one faculty member, the first hire, who then expresses that they have a partner who is also a faculty member and who needs work (Blake, 2020). The partner, in effect, becomes the second hire. At this point, all involved hiring departments work with central administration to create and fund a faculty position for the second hire, either in a TTK position or contingent position (Culpepper, 2021; Wolf-Wendel et al., 2004), thereby waiving a conventional search for the partner. Occasionally, central administration provides some kind of subsidy or cost-share when positions for the second hire are created (Wolf-Wendel et al., 2004), but this is not always the case (Blake, 2020; Culpepper, 2021; Schiebinger et al., 2008). Of all the nonconventional hiring processes, research concerning dual-career, or spousal, hiring processes is more plentiful, but still developing (Blake, 2022; Culpepper, 2022). Future research might explore the latitude that a department has in declining or, otherwise, shaping spousal hires, the agency that a spousal hire (i.e., the second hire) experiences in the negotiation and placement process and differences in salary or supports offered to spousal hires as compared to conventional hires.

In sum, although much of the research on (TTK) faculty hiring has focused on individuals hired through the traditional search, there are multiple alternative mechanisms by which faculty members might be recruited and hired. In general, these processes have not been well studied in the literature. What little research we do have suggests that these hiring routes are often structured to incentivize departments to hire candidates that bring new or interdisciplinary research, prestige, and demographic diversity and that central administration takes a much larger role in the hiring decisions being made.

Contingent Faculty¹²

In this section, we describe processes for hiring contingent or non-tenure-track faculty. Most of what we learned about contingent faculty hiring processes is drawn from a small pool of studies (e.g., Cross & Goldenberg, 2009; Lounder, 2015; Sponsler, 2021; Ueda et al., 2022). This body of work does not fully account for varying institution types, disciplines, and the diverse array of appointment types and labels that exist within contingent appointments. Thus, our findings warrant cautious interpretation.

As shared earlier, contingent faculty comprise a majority, approximately 60%, of all faculty positions (AAUP, 2022; McNaughtan et al., 2018). One out of three new faculty hires are for contingent positions (Kezar et al., 2021). The representation of contingent faculty varies by institutional type, with contingent faculty making up about 50% of appointments at research institutions, 60% of appointments at master's institutions, 55% of appointments at baccalaureate institutions, and 80% of appointments at community colleges (American Association of University Professors, 2022). A significant portion of all contingent faculty are hired as part-time employees; indeed, when all faculty hires are accounted for, it is estimated that about 44% of professors are hired on a part-time basis.

Both full-time and part-time contingent professors are hired under a wide range of titles (e.g., adjunct professor, assistant professor, associate professor, instructor, lecturer, professor, visiting professor). In fact, Christopher et al. (2022) identified at least 50 different titles assigned to part-time professors. Different appointment types and variation in titles present serious challenges to research concerning the academic profession and efforts to ensure equity and justice in the academic work-place. Such variation in titles makes it difficult to identify faculty whose work experiences, expectations, and conditions are similar enough that they could organize, be supported, and/or studied as a collective group (Christopher et al., 2022).

Additionally, the wide variation in titles contributes to "worker misclassification" where some contingent faculty, especially part-time faculty, are repeatedly hired and treated as independent contractors so that their rightful earning potential (i.e., salary and benefits) is undermined (see Kezar et al., 2019, p. 21). Said otherwise, universities could – and do – hire the same contingent faculty person for several semesters in a row but in using different titles, they may evade classifying said individual as a benefits-eligible university employee. Misclassification, intentional or not, is a clear example of a labor injustice, and one that as we discuss below, is likely to impact

¹²"Contingent faculty" and "non-tenure-track faculty" refer to non-tenure-eligible academics. Although the terms are often used interchangeably, we opt for "contingent faculty" because it does not situate or place contingent colleagues in the deficit relative to tenure-track colleagues.

People of Color, especially women. This area of research is sparse and deserving of systematic investigation.

When it comes to the demographic composition of contingent faculty, across partand full-time appointments, white faculty represent 75% of the total population (McNaughtan et al., 2017). Black faculty make up 7% of the population, followed by Asian and Hispanic/Latinx faculty, who each makes up about 5% of contingent faculty (McNaughtan et al., 2017). Native American and Pacific Islander faculty represent 1% of all contingent faculty (McNaughtan et al., 2017). Looking at the proportion of faculty by race and institution type reveals an important story. White (51%) and Asian (59%) contingent faculty are most strongly represented at 4-year master's and doctoral institutions (Finkelstein et al., 2016; McNaughtan et al., 2017), where resources are more plentiful, especially within research universities. Meanwhile, Black (42%), Hispanic/Latinx (43%), and American Indian and Pacific Islander (40%) contingent faculty are overrepresented at associate's level colleges (e.g., community colleges), which tend to have fewer resources (McNaughtan et al., 2017).

In terms of gender distribution, for years, women have tended to be overrepresented among contingent faculty. As of 2020, it was estimated that women made up about 53.9% of full-time non-tenure-track positions (Colby & Fowler, 2020). Across every institutional type (e.g., doctoral, master's, etc.), women are more likely to be contingent than tenure-system faculty (Colby & Fowler, 2020). This remains true across race as well – women are more strongly represented in contingent roles than men in every racial category (Boss et al., 2021; Finkelstein et al., 2016).

Finkelstein et al. (2016) determined that Black, Indigenous, and Latinx women are most likely to begin their careers in contingent roles and very likely to work in community colleges or teaching-focused institutions. From an equity and labor justice perspective, this is an important detail because community colleges and teaching institutions tend to pay their contingent faculty less and they are also less likely to offer contingent faculty long-term renewable contracts (American Association of University Professors, 2022) as further discussed below.

The Hiring Process for Full-Time Contingent Faculty Members

Unlike the multiphase, well-resourced TTK search routine described above, searches for contingent faculty greatly vary. In fact, research suggests that departments/ colleges do not always conduct searches for contingent faculty (Cross & Goldenberg, 2009; Kezar, 2012; Lounder, 2015). When there is not a conventional search process, department chairs typically have wide discretion in the hiring of full-time contingent faculty members.

In cases where there is a more conventional search for full-time contingent faculty members, there is variation in the process, with inconsistencies across and even within institutions (Kezar, 2012; Lounder, 2015; Sponsler, 2021; Ueda et al., 2022). Before describing the variation, there have been some notable improvements when it comes to hiring full-time contingent colleagues, such as however, these search committees tend to be smaller relative to the TTK search committees. Additionally, some institutions are asking contingent search committees to cast a wider net for

recruitment (Maxey & Kezar, 2015; Ueda et al., 2022) rather than rely on local and/or personal networks.

In terms of the actual application process, candidates are asked to provide a cover letter explaining how their subject matter expertise and experience aligns with the job call. If one is applying for a teaching-only position, candidates will likely be asked to share course syllabi, a teaching statement, and teaching evaluations. If one is applying for a more research-focused position, then they may be asked to provide writing samples. Although some campuses are making efforts to create a contingent hiring process that more closely mirrors the TTK process, most contingent faculty interviews do not include a campus visit (Cross & Goldenberg, 2009; Lounder, 2015). Instead, applications are screened, and then a small pool of finalists are interviewed, usually online or via telephone, before an offer is extended (Cross & Goldenberg, 2009; Lounder, 2015).

Both full-time and part-time contingent faculty are hired on temporary contracts (American Association of University Professors, 2022; Kezar et al., 2019). Most full-time contingent faculty members are on 1-year contracts (Kezar, 2012; Kezar et al., 2019), while part-time faculty tend to be hired on a semesterly basis. Because of their short-term contracts, contingent faculty frequently report difficulty identifying pathways for career advancement (Kezar, 2012; Kezar et al., 2019) especially when promotion ladders are not articulated at the point of hiring. However, in recent years, institutions, often as a result of faculty organizing (Klainot-Hess, 2023; Rhoades, 2017, 2020), have revised hiring practices to ensure longer contractual commitments and clearer evaluation and reappointment processes (Culver et al., 2022; Gibau et al., 2022; Kezar, 2012; Kezar et al., 2016; Maxey & Kezar, 2015; Sponsler, 2021; Ueda et al., 2022). Unfortunately, these improvements are not widespread, and employment contracts are impacted by state law, institutional culture, and union presence (Klainot-Hess, 2023; Rhoades, 2017). More research, preferably with attention to these various contextual features, could greatly improve what is known about full-time contingent hiring and advancement.

The Hiring Process for Part-Time Contingent Faculty Members ("Adjuncts")

Even more than full-time contingent faculty, part-time contingent faculty – who we refer to as adjunct faculty – are hired on an ad hoc basis with relatively little "process" surrounding their entry into their institutions (Cross & Goldenberg, 2009; Lounder, 2015). According to the limited research, adjunct faculty are typically hired for three reasons, each of which illustrates the undeniable link between the workload of contingent and TTK faculty. First, some adjunct faculty possess highly specific expertise that is needed but not reflected in the department's faculty (Lounder, 2015). For example, a political science department may need to hire someone with political office and campaign experience to teach a specific course. Second, adjunct faculty may be hired when full-time faculty members take personal leave, are appointed to an administrative role, or receive a sabbatical or grant-related course buyouts, the latter of which is particularly common in research universities (Kezar, 2012; Lounder, 2015). Third, because adjunct faculty are paid far less than

full-time colleagues, and entitled to limited, if any, institutional benefits, a department might hire adjuncts to cover instructional needs at a lower cost (Kezar, 2012; Lounder, 2015). Federal policies only recently mandated that part-time employees such as adjuncts could be eligible for unemployment benefits, although that access is still contingent on a full-time employment threshold (Kezar et al., 2021).

Research indicates that it is typical for adjunct faculty to be hired without a search (Cross & Goldenberg, 2009; Kezar, 2012; Lounder, 2015). Instead, institutions rely on local networks and a "go-to pool" of individuals who taught courses in the past (Lounder, 2015). Even more than in the case of full-time contingent hires, administrators (e.g., program or department chairs) have authority to hire adjunct professors (Cross & Goldenberg, 2009). Lounder (2015) found that when hiring adjuncts:

in most cases, a department chair must simply justify the need for an additional course or section in terms of enrollment needs, confirm the availability of a part-time instructor who has taught the course before, and give notice of the hire of a candidate to dean's office personnel to ensure the instructor receives payment. (p. 202)

Subsequently, adjunct faculty are frequently hired at the last minute "with more than a third of contingent instructors reporting they were hired within just three weeks of the start date of classes and more than a sixth within two weeks" (Kezar et al., 2019, p. 43; also see Rhoades, 2018). In the worst but still common scenarios, adjunct faculty have little time to prepare materials or become familiar with campus and online course management systems and often lack information about the conditions of their employment (e.g., workload, performance/evaluation criteria), an obvious threat to labor justice. Although it is only fair to acknowledge that some institutions have improved the hiring process for adjunct faculty by adopting *secured dates*, which are dates by which part-time contracts must be fully articulated (e.g., course assignments) and executed (i.e., finalized; Harper, 2022; Harper & Ueda, 2022). The extent to which these practices have been adopted remains highly uneven and severely understudied.

Although the research on contingent faculty hiring is limited, a few notable themes emerged from the available studies. For one, although contingent faculty were once hired to cover highly specific course needs in a department, they are now commonly hired to cover a wide array of faculty work responsibilities, including administrative responsibilities and service. Second, contingent faculty (full-time and part-time) are hired with minimal processes and sporadic faculty involvement – although this likely varies and may be improving in some isolated contexts. Where such improvements have been observed, researchers often acknowledge unions or collective organizing efforts (Harper, 2022; Scott et al., 2019).

In closing, it is important to stress that despite the precarity many contingent faculty experience, many are committed to their institutions and often wish to be invited into the fuller realm of faculty life and governance (Kezar, 2012; Sponsler, 2021). Improving the working conditions for contingent faculty is a labor justice

issue and one where improvements can begin at the point of hiring through the collective efforts of tenure-secure colleagues.

Postdoctoral Scholars

As noted earlier, each year, colleges and universities hire thousands of postdoctoral scholars. These are individuals for which the annual NCES report does not account. Perhaps, this is because some institutions classify, and therefore report, postdoctoral scholars as faculty, while other institutions classify/report postdocs as staff. Still, given their extraordinary contributions to research (and sometimes to teaching), postdoctoral scholars should be recognized in any effort to examine and improve contemporary academic workplaces.

Originally uncommon, postdoc positions were conceived as an extended probationary period wherein scholars could further hone their research skills on a shortterm basis under the supervision of a mentor before transitioning into a faculty role (Ferguson et al., 2014; Nowell et al., 2018). Today, postdocs are increasingly common across all fields and most, established in STEM fields (Gibbs et al., 2015; Rybarczyk et al., 2011). As of 2020, roughly 65,000 postdocs were employed in higher education (Ott et al., 2021).

During the fellowship period (usually 2–3 years), a postdoc's duties are usually research-focused, with most working on single research project under the supervision of a faculty mentor (Hudson et al., 2018; Yadav et al., 2020). Because of this laser-like focus on research, some argue that postdocs who enter faculty positions are not prepared to teach (Gibbs et al., 2015; Lambert et al., 2020). Although a handful of postdoc training programs, such as Emory University's National Institutes of Health-funded FIRST Program (Eisen, 2020) and the University System of Maryland AGEP Promise Academy (Cresiski et al., 2022), focus on developing research and teaching skills, these programs are exceptions, not the norm.

In terms of salary and benefits, there is wide variation (\$23,000–\$100,000+), as postdocs are paid and supported through various means (e.g., prestigious fellow-ships, institutional sponsorship, grants; Woolston, 2019). These potential salary differentials are not limited to the market as a whole; research has indicated that *even within an institution*, postdoc pay widely varies. Not only does salary vary but so do the kinds of benefits and resources to which a postdoc has access (e.g., conference and professional development support, travel support, mentoring).

Finally, and relatedly, because many postdocs are tied to a single faculty mentor's already-defined research project, they often report a lack of connectivity to the larger department and/or greater campus community (Lambert et al., 2020; Hudson et al., 2018; Yadav et al., 2020). Such isolation contributes to a sense of loneliness, tendencies to overwork, and a lack of work-life balance – all of which have been found to dampen postdoc interest in faculty careers, especially among postdocs from marginalized groups, including international postdocs (Gibbs et al., 2015; Lambert et al., 2020; Yadav et al., 2020).

Though available demographic data is limited to science, engineering, and health fields, data from the National Center for Science and Engineering Statistics (NCSES) shows that men make up 57.7% of all postdoctoral appointees, compared to 42.3% that are women (2023). Unlike faculty positions, over half of all postdoctoral fellows are of international origin (National Science Foundation, 2022). Still, among US born individuals, those that identify as White make up the largest group of postdoctoral fellows at 26% (13.4% men, 12.4% women). The second largest group identifies as Asian and makes up 9.4% of postdoctoral fellows (5.3% men, 4.2% women). The third largest group identifies as Latinx at 3.3% (1.6% men, 1.7% women) followed by 1.8% who are Black (0.7% men, 1.1% women). Those who identified with more than one race made up 1.1% of the postdoctoral population (0.5% men, 0.6% women). Finally, Native American and Pacific Islander collectively represented 0.2% of postdoctoral fellows. Because holding a postdoc seems to be a growing prerequisite for a faculty position in many fields (Ferguson et al., 2014; Gibbs et al. 2015; Wei et al., 2012), understanding the process by which postdocs are hired warrants attention.

The Hiring Process for Postdoctoral Scholars

Much like faculty members in contingent roles, research suggests the process of identifying and selecting postdocs at most institutions is largely ad hoc. As noted above, funding for postdoctoral roles is typically tied to grants secured by a single faculty member (the principal investigator or PI, hereafter), who then has wide discretion in who they hire with few institutional requirements in terms of process (Knaub et al., 2018; Ferguson et al., 2014; Wei et al., 2012). Because of all these factors, PIs hold expansive authority in postdoc hiring. PIs may post job ads to discipline-specific websites and ask candidates to submit a CV and a letter of interest (Aikens et al., 2016; Knaub et al., 2018).

Once a candidate has applied, the extent to which a candidate is interviewed varies considerably, and often postdocs may not visit campus before being selected (Aikens, et al., 2016; Knaub et al., 2018). Instead of relying upon a search and selection process for identifying and evaluating candidates, research suggests that postdoc placement is largely incumbent on a candidate's social network, with postdocs relying heavily on their graduate advisors to make connections (Wei et al., 2012) and write letters of recommendation. Similarly, PIs rely upon their networks to identify candidates to recruit and select (Aikens et al., 2016; Knaub et al., 2018). This contributes to not only racial and gender homophily (Ferguson et al., 2014) but overrepresentation of postdocs from well-known and/or prestigious graduate programs (Su, 2011).

Recently, there have been efforts to ensure that postdocs move into faculty positions. For instance, Culpepper et al. (2021) examined the emergence of "post-doctoral conversion" programs, which are programs whose mission is to move postdocs into tenure-system positions within their university, or if applicable their university system (e.g., the University of California system, the University of Texas system). When recruited through conversion programs, a postdoc tends to experience a hiring process that closely mirrors the process for tenure-system faculty

members. The full department votes on hiring the postdoc and agrees to allocate departmental resources to the postdoc's independent research (Cresiski et al., 2022; Culpepper et al., 2021). However, these efforts and research on them remain quite limited.; Culpepper et al.'s (2021) study focused on a small number of emerging programs, suggesting that although changes have occurred in some pockets of higher education, the process for hiring postdocs, like contingent faculty, remains understudied.

In this first set of findings, we described the hiring process across three different appointment types. We highlighted glaring differences and disparities that exist among these varying faculty appointment types, all of which begin at the point of hiring. These differences include wide variations in time, labor, and energy invested in different kinds of searches, while disparities include substantial gaps in information, salary, and benefits. We highlighted several areas for potential research that could help the academy move toward labor justice. We now turn to the findings of our frame analysis.

Frame Analysis

After studying the literature, we suggest that academic hiring (both research and practice) is predominated by seven frames. As a reminder, a frame can be explicit, though it is often implicit, and consists of assumptions, ideas, and evidence. Frame theorists suggest that every communication – a brief, a news story, a study – is bound up in a frame. Over the next several pages, we define seven distinct frames, although it is important to note that these frames are not mutually exclusive and that studies often drew on a few frames simultaneously. After defining each frame, we highlight how each frame shaped research and practice and allude to how our labor justice lens might challenge, complicate, or extend frames and respective findings.

The Professional Jurisdiction Frame

In literature that uses the *professional jurisdiction frame*, researchers acknowledge faculty members' authority to oversee decisions pertaining to the professoriate, such as hiring. Much of the work in this cluster of literature shows that faculty are entrusted to manage the inner workings of the profession rooted in the belief that they are optimally positioned to manage the hiring process due to their professional training and expertise (Abbott, 1988). Said otherwise, a significant assumption that underpins the professional jurisdiction frame (in practice and in research) is that faculty members, as professionals, will exercise the kind of careful thinking that allowed them to become rigorous scholars (Blair-Loy & Cech, 2022; Caplow & McGee, 2017) in the context of academic hiring. Faculty's deep professional expertise is entrusted as the basis for merit-based judgments (see Table 2). In practice and research that is underpinned by a professional jurisdicition frame, there is an intense, almost laser focus on search committee (and faculty interest), as if student or greater

Basic description	Assumptions	Values	Key words
The professional jurisdiction frame focuses on the discretion and authority granted to faculty exercise on the basis of their professional status	Assumptions Academics are best able to organize and administer a search and ultimately maintain their workplace	This frame values tradition and convention and has a particular reverence for expertise	Professional discretion, academic freedom, academic disciplines, disciplinary expertise, and authority
and expertise			

 Table 2
 Summary of the professional jurisdiction frame

departmental interests are non-factors (Antúnez, 2018; Barsky et al., 2014; Bush et al., 2017; Ceci & Williams, 2015; Donnelly et al., 2019, Morgan et al., 2022b).

Despite their overly narrow focus, many of these pieces of scholarship sought to demystify the search and hiring process for candidates. For example, studies in academic medicine (Irwin et al., 2021) and economics (Allgood et al., 2018) noted that hiring committees emphasize research skills and focus less on teaching and/or service/administration. Studies in other disciplines, like biology (Fleet et al., 2006), engineering (Pilcher et al., 2021), and health education Rojas-Guyler et al., 2004), suggested that committees are highly interested in a candidate's teaching skills as well as research. Another study in psychology showed that although research and teaching were important, committee members heavily considered interpersonal qualities like collegiality and enthusiasm when hiring a colleague (Boysen et al., 2018). One unique study in neuroscience looked at the qualifications of newly hired, tenure-system assistant professors in the field and observed that although there is a prevailing myth that new hires all have National Institutes of Health K99/R00 awards, in fact less than 11% of new hires had this kind of funding (Hsu et al., 2021). Across these studies, we see the tendency to view faculty members, and in particular tenure-system faculty members, as the sole stakeholder in deciding what is valued in hiring.

One of the clearest examples of how professional jurisdiction implicitly guided a study was Billah and Gauch's (2015) study *How to Hire Rising Stars*. In short, Billah and Gauch argued that computer science departments (like all departments) are interested in hiring *rising stars* who can improve the department's research productivity and grant-getting potential. However, Billah and Gauch noted it can be difficult to identify new talent because accepted productivity measures, like one's h-index, "grows linearly with the academic age of a researcher... which means the h-indices of researchers in the early stages of their careers are almost uniformly low" (unpaginated). Thus, to overcome this difficulty, the authors used information, such as personal attributes, coauthorship, and information about coauthor, to predict the scholarly potential of early career hires. Using social network analysis, Billah and Gauch concluded that "the success of young researchers can be predicted more accurately based on their professional network than their track record" (unpaginated). Billah and Gauch upheld and reinforced professional jurisdiction in

a few ways. First, they suggested that most, if not all, computer science departments are looking for qualities defined by the profession. Second, in favor of professional uniformity, they perhaps inadvertently downplayed any members who are uninterested in h-indices and are instead interested in teaching experience or translational skills. Third and finally, Billah and Gauch placed value on collegial networks and coauthorship, which not only uses but further sediments faculty power.

As alluded to with the examples above, many of the papers that drew from a professional jurisdiction frame were descriptive and even prescriptive, which may suggest that they were atheoretical. However, these studies are very much grounded in the idea that faculty have and should exercise wide discretion over hiring. Such studies miss several points. First, studies that focus only on the interests of search committees might only tangentially consider the interests and perspectives of other relevant constituencies (e.g., students, administrators). In this sense, studies that use a narrow professional jurisdiction model may obscure conflicts or differences that exist within a hiring context, thereby generating an incomplete picture of hiring. Second, the professional jurisdiction frame may inadvertently suggest that all committee members, or all hiring committees, share universal values and interests, suggesting that all members of a search committee are looking for the same qualities or evidence. However, while some faculty members may place a high value on conventional research productivity, other faculty members may find value in nonconventional research or in teaching and mentoring. Relatedly, not all faculty members hold equal jurisdictional power and faculty members, such as those that hold a minority viewpoint or those without tenure, may not feel agentic, empowered, or safe enough to express dissent (see Gonzales et al., 2022; Liera & Hernandez, 2021). Thus, it is critical that research and practice make space for discrepancies and tensions within a search committee. Finally, most studies that use a professional jurisdiction frame miss the fact that most new academic hires are for contingent roles and therefore do not experience search committees in this way.

While prescriptive papers, like the ones above, leave professional jurisdiction intact without problematizing its implications, we found several manuscripts wherein the authors recognized the value, or perhaps the inevitability, of professional jurisdiction but also problematized it and pointed to its limitations (Bhalla, 2019; Blair-Loy et al., 2017; Bombaci & Pejchar, 2022; Cahn et al., 2022; Cavanaugh & Green, 2020, Constant & Bird, 2009; Harris et al., 2018). Many of these papers implicitly recognize that faculty professional jurisdiction was initially forged at a particular moment of time in the academic profession. This moment was one where the vast majority in or aspiring to be academics were White people, usually men and usually with some sort of social or class status, meaning the lived experiences, priorities, and epistemic orientations of White men became foundational and normative to the academy. How faculty members came to think about themselves as academics, their work, and how they built the academy to operate is rooted in this particular history (Adsit et al., 2015; Cardozo, 2017; Gonzales et al., 2023a; Bernal & Villalpando, 2002). This helps explain why many People of Color, women, queer people, and poor people often find the academy not only unfamiliar but incongruent to their experiences and orientations to life and work (Douglas et al., 2022;

Gonzales, 2018; Griffin & Reddick, 2011; Hernandez, 2022; Porter et al., 2020). Thus, if one aims for labor justice in the academy, professional jurisdiction must be understood as a convention steeped in legacies of racial, gender, and other forms of privilege exclusion – an assertion we return to throughout the chapter and in our discussion.

Indeed, Bhalla (2019) directly addressed search committees (and thus professional jurisdiction) and outlined several strategies for improving hiring processes. While Bhalla recognized the power that search committees hold, she refused to take for granted that faculty execute bias-free meritorious processes. Similarly, Liera's (2023) study on faculty search committees acknowledged the authority ascribed to search committees but also problematized it. In it, he argued that search committees are constituted by individuals who have likely internalized White supremacy by virtue of living in the United States and who have been socialized to use tools that hold White supremacy in place and therefore perpetuate racial exclusion through their professional jurisdiction (also see Gonzales et al., 2022; Liera 2020b; Sensoy & DiAngelo, 2017). Liera advised that faculty members who serve on search committees would benefit from racial equity professional development to understand how racism grips every person and every facet of the life in the United States, including matters of the academic workplace. In this way, Liera suggested the following: If faculty are to be trusted with building the academy, then part of their calculus must include racial equity. In a similar way, we suggest that it is time to renew and rewrite professional jurisdiction so that faculty understand labor justice as part of their charge in building and creating an academy.

The Diversity Frame

The *diversity frame* is primarily concerned with increasing the numerical representation of faculty from different gender and/or racial groups through hiring (e.g., Bradley et al., 2022; O'Connell & Holmes, 2015; Lord et al., 2015; Rios et al., 2020). The roots of the diversity frame can be traced back to the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and Affirmative Action – both of which sought to correct historical legacies of formal and informal segregation in employment and education settings (Chang, 2005; Leong, 2021). Whereas the *Civil Rights Act* mandated that federally funded entities (e.g., universities, federal contractors) treat people equally without regard to race, color, religion, sex, or national origin, Affirmative Action policies were created to address discrimination in the context of important selection processes, including employment (Dobbin et al., 1993; Dobbin & Kalev, 2013). Subsequently, employers that contract with the federal government must actively recruit members of protected classes (e.g., women, racially minoritized people, ethnically minoritized) and establish representational benchmarks for applicant pools (Dobbin & Kalev, 2013; Holzer & Neumark, 2000). This underlying logic, which guides hiring initiatives and policies in many work places (Dobbin & Kalev, 2013), is that increasing the numeric representation of applicants from minoritized groups will increase their representation in sectors historically dominated by White people, particularly men.

Since its inception, *Affirmative Action* has been contested. Primarily white (and more recently Asian) complainants have argued that *Affirmative Action* unfairly

penalizes better qualified people (Orfield et al., 2007; Poon et al., 2019). Many of the lawsuits against *Affirmative Action* have been brought in the context of university admissions. Time again, the courts maintained the legality of *Affirmative Action* by pointing to the broad educational benefits of diversity (Berry & Bonilla-Silva, 2008; Gurin et al., 2002; Horn et al., 2020; Milem, 2003). Drawing on rich body of empirical research, the courts highlighted evidence that better teaching, learning, and knowledge generation is possible when communities (e.g., classrooms) are more diverse (Gurin et al., 2002). For years, the court's rationale impacted how institutions approach diversity in admissions, employment, and other selection processes (Table 3). However, in the summer of 2023, the Supreme Court upended Affirmative Action in US higher education. As we write this chapter, it is unclear precisely how the court's decision will shape how colleges and universities will respond in the future. The contents of this section, however, demonstrates how Affirmative Action and diversity framing have historically influenced various selection processes in higher education.

The diversity frame is largely concerned with representational diversity, leading much hiring research and practice to focus on identifying, testing, and replicating strategies shown to increase numerical diversity in academia (Cahn et al., 2022; Constant, 2011; Fradella, 2018; Greenhill, 2009; Harris et al., 2022; Moshiri & Cardon, 2019; Yong & Pendakur, 2017). Such studies are often concerned with *the academic pipeline* or the supply of eligible women candidates and Candidates of Color (Cahn et al., 2022). Practitioners and researchers working within the diversity frame encourage search committees to build diverse applicant pools and to assess the diversity of their applicant pool in relation to eligible candidates (Bitar et al., 2022). Leveraging networks for targeted recruitment (Moshiri & Cardon, 2019; Yong & Pendakur, 2017), drafting job descriptions in ways that appeal to women and minoritized applicants (Bombaci & Pejchar, 2022; Kazmi et al., 2022), and requiring diversity statements as a part of the application (Ashford, 2016; Bhalla, 2019; Boyle et al., 2020; O'Connell & Holmes, 2015) are all suggested practices for ensuring that a diverse pool of applicants are considered in the hiring process.

Basic description	Assumptions	Values	Key words
The diversity frame emphasizes and seeks to maximize representational diversity because it recognizes that diversity is critical to the learning of all students and to knowledge production	Focused largely on representational diversity, this frame can inadvertently suggest that people from nondominant backgrounds are "the same" or interchangeable. In turn, representational diversity is framed as the end-goal	This frame values representational diversity in and of itself. The culture and context of higher education benefits from diverse peoples but does not necessarily need to be changed	Diversity, representation, student interest, student success, affirmative action, interest convergence

 Table 3
 Summary of the diversity frame

Hiring practices (and scholarship) guided by the diversity frame have produced crucial insights related to the recruitment and supply side of hiring. However, given the typical focus on the academic pipeline, these studies might inadvertently suggest that lagging representation is a phenomenon external to institutions, rather than a consequence of exclusionary dynamics that live inside of and are reproduced within institutions by academics themselves. If hiring committees perceive the absence of women, disabled faculty, queer faculty, or Faculty of Color in their department to be a matter of inadequate supply or subpar recruitment tactics, then they may abdicate themselves of the duty to address the norms, attitudes, practices, and policies that drive such minoritized and marginalized people out of their departments.

Another limitation of practice and scholarship based on the diversity frame is related to its heavy (perhaps inadvertently narrow) reliance on the rationale that faculty diversity enhances student experience and outcomes, especially minoritized students' experiences and outcomes. Some diversity advocates assert the need to increase diversity for the sake of students. For instance, a recent report from *The Education Trust* noted, "Faculty diversity plays a key role in college student completion and can have a major impact on students' sense of belonging, retention rates, and persistence, so why are university faculties so white?" (Bitar et al., 2022, p. 1). This argument represents a logical and moral appeal: Change hiring practices to increase diversity and better serve students, especially minoritized students.

While this logic is understandable and while it is true that minoritized students report that access to faculty who look like them or who share similar histories generates improved self-efficacy and sense of belonging (Cross & Carman, 2021; Curtis, 2021), this framing might also be understood as an example of interest convergence (Bell, 1980), and one that potentially undermines some academics more than others. For example, consider that search committees, who are likely to be majority White and potentially majority men, are advised that in hiring historically marginalized colleagues (e.g., women, People of Color, disabled colleagues, trans* colleagues), students will be better served and supported. Such framing may inadvertently lead majoritarian search committees and departments to believe that they no longer have a responsibility or role in serving minoritized students. Indeed, this is precisely what the research on faculty workloads suggests (Hanasono et al., 2019; Misra et al., 2012; O'Meara et al., 2017b; 2019, 2020b)!

Taking this implication further, framing historically minoritized faculty as colleagues whose main contribution is not intellectual but instead *diversity* and *service to students* positions them on the margins of the academy. For example, in a systematic review of literature, Gonzales and Saldivar (2020) found that Latina academics are rarely framed as intellectuals in the literature concerning academic careers. Instead, they are recognized for their teaching, service, and commitment to community. Even though many Latina faculty do indeed find great pleasure and satisfaction in community building and student-serving aspects of work, they are also intellectuals with worthy research agendas that get missed when the diversity frame alone drives how they are understood and recruited. In the context of hiring research and practice, particularly in contexts that are highly research-oriented, when minoritized and marginalized scholars are understood as serving diversity and thus as representational capital (Gonzales et al., 2023b; Leong, 2021; Rodgers & Liera, 2023) rather than as intellectuals with important knowledge contributions (Gonzales et al., 2023b), the diversity frame may inadvertently undermine their progress.

Still, it is important to point out that the diversity frame can and does play a critical role in advancing labor justice. As a frame that is concerned with representation, labor justice helps researchers remain focused on gaps between minoritized labor supply and hiring outcomes. Thus, search committees are encouraged to consider how they are succeeding or failing in terms of building the most representative academy possible. When paired with additional perspectives and insights, the diversity frame can be a generative starting point, as we discuss in the closing section of the chapter.

The Administrative-Managerial Frame

In contrast to the professional jurisdiction frame, which amplifies faculty voice, and the diversity frame, which approaches hiring through numerically focused strategies and moral appeal, the administrative-managerial frame emphasizes standardized hiring protocols, legal compliance, and the broader institutional infrastructure necessary to manage hiring *and* prevent discrimination. Administrative and managerially focused practice and research tends to be interested in efficiencies *and* diversity, which are not easy nor complementary companions. Intervening in and changing systems and practices that privilege status quo requires time-intensive and intentional work that is not administratively or fiscally efficient.

Fundamental to the administrative frame is the idea that management solutions are the most appropriate way to improve hiring processes. It is perhaps the only frame that explicitly emphasizes nonfaculty interests. Although most papers do not state it, the administrative-managerial frame borrows from what Weber called rational bureaucracy. In short, Weber argued that modern Western organizations are governed by rationales and rules (e.g., policies, procedures, guidelines) rather than emotion or relationships. These rationales and rules are enforced by organizational actors who are entrusted to run and help the organization survive (Aron, 1970; Coser, 1977). For these reasons, the administrative and managerial frame is quite consistent with scientific management (Taylor, 1919) and technocratic rationality (Andersen, 2021), both of which assume that organizations can use scientific methods, and especially technology, to optimize the means through which organizations achieve their goals or objectives. In the context of hiring, this frame suggests that there is one best process by which candidates are fairly recruited and evaluated fair which will lead the committee to hire "best candidate" (Andersen, 2021; Gonzales et al., 2018; Townley, 2008) (Table 4).

Studies that deployed an administrative frame took many forms. A few examined colleges' and universities' affirmative action plans, describing how an institution planned to recruit candidates from historically disadvantaged groups (Allen et al., 2019; Henningsen et al., 2022). Some papers also examined how committees followed equity guidelines, informed by equal employment opportunity (EEO). EEO outlines legal processes for search committees to prevent members from knowing or inquiring about a particular candidate's race, gender, or other aspects

Basic description	Assumptions	Values	Key words
The administrative- managerial frame focuses on the technical, legal, and infrastructural apparatus necessary to facilitate a standard hiring process	This frame assumes that by using scientific management strategies, hiring can be made more objective and rational. Errors and irrational outcomes are reduced through policy and standardized practices	This frame values standardization, control, and equality	Standardized, process, administrative oversight, equality, quality control

Table 4 Summary of administrative-managerial frame

of identity. EEO guidelines also prevent search committee members from asking questions about a candidate's partner or caregiver status (e.g., Los Rios Community College District, 2015; University of Connecticut, 2022). Human resource officers and other administrators, sometimes referred to as equity officers, are in place to ensure that such rules are followed, primarily to mitigate the extent to which legal action can be brought against institutions (Fine & Handelseman, 2012). Said otherwise, this cluster of research and practice emphasizes compliance and process – as a means for reducing discrimination but mostly to *manage* the selection and recruitment of faculty members in large, highly bureaucratic organizations.

A number of studies that used the administrative and managerial frame described hiring policies used in different contexts (e.g., field/discipline, institutional type). For example, Glastonbury et al. (2021) described an effort in a department of radiology to review and put in place hiring policies that "increased structure and consistency" (p. 1). The resulting guidelines were used to structure the department's recruitment process. Similar studies focused on, for instance, the mechanics that underlie dualcareer hiring policies (Blake, 2020; Layne et al., 2005; Wolf-Wendel et al., 2004), or understanding how cluster hire policies work at institution-wide versus college specific levels (Urban Universities for Health, 2015).

Practice that takes an administrative and managerial approach to faculty hiring begets administrative and managerial solutions to making the hiring process better. Moreover, this work tends to assume that there is a scientific way or at least a science-like way to make an objective or best decision (Gonzales et al., 2018). For instance, Fortino et al. (2020) described a CV text mining tool that automatically analyzed adjunct faculty candidate's resumes compared to the description of the course to be taught. Using the tool, the researchers were able to match a candidate's qualifications/expertise to the course subject matter, thereby creating "a simple tool that can be used a further filter in separating high potential candidates from those that, with a more time-consuming investigation" (Introduction para). Similarly, Frank (2019) suggested that search committees should only review research products to make hiring decisions; this is similar to Holden et al.'s (2005) recommendation about the use of bibliometrics to inform hiring decisions. A number of studies also suggest that changing aspects of the process can help search committees avoid hiring the *wrong* person (Hill, 2005; Gaspar & Brown, 2015). For instance, Gaspar
and Brown (2015) examined how introducing new hiring protocols (e.g., using a mock teaching demonstration) allowed search committee members and prospective candidates to accurately "make an informed decision about whether they would fit with the group and whether they would want to fit with the group" (p. 385). The underlying assumption in such studies is that alterations to the administrative and managerial rules, or guidance, embedded in the hiring process can reduce human error and render a more objective hiring decision.

A few studies within this frame focused on people within specific leadership roles. For instance, a handful of studies looked at department chairs/heads (Oermann et al., 2016; Stockard et al., 2008; White-Lewis, 2021, 2022), deans (White-Lewis, 2021, 2022), and still others looked at diversity officers (White-Lewis, 2022) as critical for interpreting, implementing, and at times subverting the institution's administrative and managerial processes. For instance, White-Lewis (2022) conducted interviews with 12 academic leaders involved in hiring at 1 research institution. White-Lewis keenly observed that "deans, department chairs, and diversity officers issue their own 'all deliberate speed' decrees that departments and faculty search committees differentially interpret every academic year" (p. 358). White-Lewis' work is important because it revealed that while institutions may establish processes and rules, these processes and rules are ultimately interpreted and implemented differently by different academic leaders. In other words, White-Lewis exposes the fallibility of purely administratively and managerially driven interventions. Future research should further explore and complicate the role of administrators in hiring in general, and in the context, of managerial interventions specifically.

Clearly, the administrative and managerial frame has some shortcomings. First, the administrative and managerial frame assumes that prescribed rules, policy, and protocols are somehow immune to human subjectivity. However, White-Lewis showed that administrators have biases, interests, and proclivities that shape their engagement in hiring. Moreover, faculty members subvert administrative mandates and protocols (Liera, 2020a, Liera & Hernandez, 2021; Rivera, 2017; Sensoy & DiAngelo, 2017). Thus, while administrators can issue guidance, nudges, and even mandates, in the end, people are responsible for implementing such information, and practitioners and researchers must account for the decoupling that happens between policy and practice. Future researchers might explore how faculty members, or other policy implementers, make sense of the guidance they receive, what makes them inclined to follow guidance, etc.

Second is that standardization and consistency, often goals of the administrative and managerial frame, may make a hiring process more efficient but can also obscure the ability to evaluate candidates more holistically. For instance, the studies referenced above suggest search committees should evaluate candidates based on their CV or their bibliometric data, which are indeed practices that can be systematically and consistently applied very quickly to a large pool of candidates. However, such practices ignore the reality that traditional markers of productivity are biased and routinely do not capture the impact of faculty members who are doing difficultto-measure kinds of work (e.g., teaching, mentoring, service, program administration; Mitchneck, 2021).

Even with such limitations, the administrative and managerial frame does offer a basis from which many labor justice concerns could be addressed. Some issues, like candidate physical and psychological safety, are nonnegotiable and require firm policy, not guidance. Formal authority embedded in administrative and managerial offices could be used to require search committees to create an inclusive and accessible candidate visit experience (e.g., ensuring any building a candidate visits is physically accessible, has gender-inclusive restroom options). And finally, given our finding that there is often little or no process for contingent and postdoc hires, the administrative and managerial frame provides a foundation for establishing process, protocol, and policy.

In conclusion, the administrative and managerial frame, alone, relies too heavily on administrative powers and oversight, including powers to implement systems that may be quick but that fail to account for faculty and student interests. However, the administrative and managerial frame can be used for good, particularly in support of improved accessibility and safety practices, as we discuss later in our closing section.

The Bias Frame

The bias frame focuses on how social stereotypes, cultural beliefs, and/or cognitive processing can shape faculty hiring in ways that are irrational, harmful, and/or prejudicial. This frame emerges from research in social psychology and behavioral economics, which suggests that humans have predictable, patterned ways of thinking and making decisions that produce unmerited or unjustified preferences and/or judgments. A person's biases are influenced by society and culture ("social bias"; Banaji & Greenwald, 2013) as well as cognitive heuristics or mental shortcuts ("cognitive bias"; Kahneman, 2011), although it is also helpful to note that mental shortcuts are also formed through the consumption of socially produced information. Still, all in all, researchers understand bias as an individual phenomenon that can produce suboptimal or irrational outcomes (Kahneman, 2011). Whereas the preceding frame was focused on rules, process, and decision-making authority and process, the bias frame is concerned with the individual, that is, how an individual thinks and acts according to previously held beliefs, assumptions, and social schemas. Applied to faculty hiring, the bias frame asks how individual's bias manifests in the hiring process (Table 5).

The bias frame is quite ubiquitous. In academia, researchers often suggest bias as an overall general culprit for the lack of diversity (e.g., Casad et al., 2021; Constant, 2011; DiPiro, 2011; Kayes, 2006; Roper, 2019; Russell et al., 2019). For example, Casad et al. (2021) suggested that to increase the representation of women in STEM fields, institutions need to address the ways that biases manifest in recruitment, mentoring, and academic climate. Casad et al. went on to identify a number of practices intended to reduce bias in those areas. Russell et al. (2019) similarly provided an overview of the concept of implicit bias and considered how its role in hiring, promotion, tenure, and other evaluation processes might subvert effective academic leadership.

Basic description	Assumptions	Values	Key words
The <i>bias frame</i> focuses on the implicit, unconscious ways that cultural social stereotypes, cognitive errors, and/or ideological biases undermine efforts to make hiring more inclusive, equitable, and effective	This frame assumes that educational interventions can reduce and neutralize the impact of cognitive, cultural, and ideological biases	This frame values personal responsibility and acknowledges that even well-intentioned and formally educated individuals can make errors based in prejudice	Implicit bias, unconscious bias, cognitive bias

Table 5Summary of bias frame

While the above papers were compelling reflections that asked faculty members to be aware of how bias operates in general and specific ways, other papers empirically pinpointed where individual bias emerges in the hiring process. For instance, numerous studies found differences in the ways that letter writers describe men and women candidates (Dutt et al., 2016; Grimm et al. 2020; Khan et al., 2023; Madera et al., 2019; Schmader et al., 2007; Steinpreis et al., 1999; Trix & Psenka, 2003; Zhang et al., 2021) and White and racially minoritized candidates (Bradford et al., 2021; Grimm et al., 2020) in ways that show a preference for men and White candidates. Zhang et al. (2021) did a content analysis of letters of recommendation in academic medicine (letters written for individuals applying for medical fellowships) and found that letter writers were more likely to comment upon the communal characteristics (e.g., warmth, energy, kindness) of Black and Latinx men and women compared to Asian and White men. The study also noted that letter writers tended to portray White and Asian men as established researchers and/or clinicians while describing Black and Latinx men and women as still developing their expertise. These studies emphasize the implicit nature of bias, as candidates ostensibly only ask supportive faculty to write letters of recommendation and letter writers ostensibly do not intend to undermine their colleagues and/or mentees.

In an interesting and important handful of studies, researchers surfaced bias in the actual position descriptions. For example, analyses of the language used in academic libraries (Tokarz & Mesfin, 2021) and academic medicine (Sella et al., 2022) showed gendered language to be pervasive. Another study wherein researchers examined the language used in job advertisements for religious studies positions showed that ads for Islamic studies tended to replicate stereotypes of Islam and Muslims (Morgenstein Fuerst, 2020).

Another strand of bias research includes experimental studies. These studies have shown that when faculty members are asked to evaluate candidates with equal qualifications based on their CVs, there is positive bias toward White, Asian, and men candidates and negative bias towards Black and Latinx men and women (Eaton et al., 2020) and White women (Moss-Racusin et al., 2012; Sheltzer & Smith, 2014). Steinpreis et al. (1999) observed that faculty members (of all genders) preferred men candidates compared to women candidates. These results were mirrored in another study wherein faculty members were asked to indicate their preferences in hiring for student laboratory managers in science (Moss-Racusin et al., 2012). It is notable that a few experimental studies across STEM fields refute the idea that search committees are biased against women, and instead argues that when compared to men, women are actually preferred across a range of conditions (e.g., differently qualified, different career trajectories, evaluation of different kinds of materials; Ceci & Williams, 2015; Williams & Ceci, 2015).

In a few cases, researchers have gained direct access to actual search committee meetings and interactions. Quite consistently, these observational studies showed how biases related to gender, race, and citizenship status emerged as search committees assessed candidates (Constant & Bird, 2009; Culpepper et al., 2023; Hakkola & Dyer, 2022; O'Meara et al., 2023). One study recorded faculty job talks and observed that faculty audience members interrupted women candidates more frequently compared to men candidates (Blair-Loy et al., 2017). Another study based on observations of search committees' deliberations showed that faculty members often implicitly view candidates from minoritized backgrounds such as Women and Faculty of Color to be "riskier" compared to White and men candidates (O'Meara et al., 2023), thereby illuminating another form of bias that can emerge in the search process.

Because bias has become a dominant frame by which many interrogate and seek to improve faculty hiring, there has been significant energy around bias reduction or bias awareness education. A growing amount of research seeks to understand the efficacy of typical short-term bias trainings (Cavanaugh & Green, 2020; Carnes et al., 2015; Devine et al., 2017; Fine et al., 2014; Pitts et al., 2020; Sheridan et al., 2007; Smith et al., 2015; Sekaquaptewa et al., 2019) as well as more creative interventions, like interactive theater (Shea et al., 2019). Devine et al. (2017), for example, studied the impact of a workshop called "Breaking the Bias Habit" among 100 STEM and academic medicine departments at the University of Wisconsin-Madison. They found that after participating in the intervention, departments hired 18% more women compared to before the training. In another study, Sekaquaptewa et al. (2019) found that faculty members who participated in a bias workshop were more likely to endorse equitable hiring strategies, and the more faculty members that attended the workshop, the more likely a department was to endorse equitable hiring practices.

Beyond training and workshop outcomes, a few studies have examined the efficacy of rubrics as a bias mitigation strategy (Braileanu et al., 2020; O'Meara et al., 2020a). Blair-Loy et al. (2022) studied the introduction of a rubric into the search process for one engineering department in a research-intensive university. The researchers compared hiring outcomes before and after the introduction of the rubric, analyzed rubric scores and qualitative comments, and surveyed faculty on the impact of the rubric on hiring results. Overall, they found that the department hired more women after the introduction of the rubric. However, they also found that evaluators continued to be biased in the evaluations of candidate research productivity and research impact. Specifically, evaluators rated men with productivity and

impact indicators more favorably compared to similarly qualified women, although the introduction of criterion pertaining to contributions to diversity offset the research penalty for women. Meanwhile, Culpepper et al. (2023) conducted observations of search committees who used rubrics for their evaluations. Culpepper and colleagues found that by using rubrics as a discussion tool, search committees became more aware of their biases but concluded that bias could still be embedded into a rubric in ways that perpetuated irrational and unjustified exclusion. To underscore, both studies observed that rubric interventions did not remove bias but rather provided a way to either (a) bring biases to light or (b) counterbalance bias in a specific area (like evaluation of research) by weighting another qualification (contributions to diversity). In other words, the rubric, which might be understood as an administrative and managerial intervention, did not change how evaluators assessed candidates.

Altogether, there is some evidence that, in specific institutional settings using specific benchmarks of impact, bias mitigation interventions can be effective. On the other hand, there is evidence (mostly from outside of academia) that bias trainings are largely ineffective and do not enhance diversity (Dobbin & Kalev, 2017; National Institutes of Health, 2021), particularly when "trainings are a one-time event and not part of a broader institutional strategy, do not convey messages that participants are receptive to, or teach only the concept of bias rather than also target behaviors to change" (Dobbin & Kalev, 2017, p. 3). To this point, bias education is an important endeavor, but an insufficient lever for deep change.

In looking across bias-focused interventions and research, besides the fact that such work does not address systemic and deeply rooted problems, there are a few notable limitations to this work. One is that most bias interventions, like holistic review or rubrics, are introduced in a single department or a single institution and in contexts where there is a preexisting emphasis or concern for increasing the diversity of the faculty. This suggests that observed changes may be less about the intervention and more about the commitment of the individuals within the department to changing its demographic composition.

Second, perhaps because funding agencies like the National Science Foundation emphasize increasing diversity in STEM and medical fields, much of the research on bias reduction has been focused on these fields, meaning there is room for bias research in other disciplines in the future.

Third, there is bias research on most elements of the campus visit, but we found only one study (in counseling education) that looked at bias in the context of a candidate receiving and then negotiating a job offer. Pence and Kirk-Jenkins (2021) surveyed academics in counseling education about their negotiation experiences and found that salary negotiations were typically successful (Pence & Kirk-Jenkins, 2021). However, there is vast literature on race and gender bias in job and salary negotiation outside the academy, suggesting that this area should be studied more carefully in the future (Bowles et al., 2005; Hernandez et al., 2019) and that leaders should be aware of how their potential bias may surface in these contexts.

Fourth, and finally, Nelson and Zippel (2021) studied several ADVANCE grants and interventions and argued that the concept of implicit gender bias has become a "catchall" for explaining persistent inequalities, including in hiring. Bias, they argued, has become popular because it attributes the root cause of "deep-seeded structural inequalities to individual cognition" (p. 352). In other words, and as already alluded to above, bias-focused research and practices emphasize the role of individual bias instead of considering how organizational structures and cultures perpetuate exclusion (Brownstein, 2016; Siegal, 2020) and is therefore insufficient for advancing inclusion, equity, or labor justice as we have envisioned it.

Still even with these limitations, bias research and bias reduction interventions do have a role in creating a more just academic work place. Helping people identify and notice their bias is a necessary step toward justice. Additionally, if leveraged appropriately, bias workshops could help department/program communities talk as a collective about their biases before conducting a search. This collective approach to identifying, discussing, and identifying strategies for flagging bias would require significant trust within a community. It would, perhaps, also require a trusted and highly skilled facilitator who could help the community process uncomfortable truths. Research on such undertakings would make a unique and highly valuable contribution to the hiring and bias-related literature.

Finally, one area of potential bias research and practice that is somewhat emergent but should be further developed is epistemic bias or bias in connection with knowledge production and knowledge legitimation (see Settles et al., 2021, 2022). Given the high value that is placed on knowledge production, particularly through research, it is critical for scholars to be willing to identify and understand the biases they hold regarding knowledge. However, perhaps because epistemic/knowledge production judgments are so closely intertwined with faculty disciplinary expertise and therefore with professional jurisdiction, most bias interventions (and bias research) do not address epistemic questions. Again, working as a collective, departments could work to surface and disciplinary-embedded biases and consider how those might racialize, gender, or otherwise unfairly impact the search and hiring process. Beyond Settles et al. (2021, 2022) work on epistemic exclusion, we found little research that grappled with epistemic bias, although many studies certainly allude to it. Expanding what scholars deem as valuable academic work, including research, is an integral part of labor justice; thus, researchers and practitioners should consider how their efforts can touch this matter.

The Market Frame

The *market frame* captures how business leaders and legislators pushed colleges and universities to behave as competitors in a higher education market, sometimes referred to as the global knowledge economy (Slaughter & Leslie, 1997; Slaughter & Rhoades, 2004). One of the unique features of the market frame relative to the other frames already discussed is its attention to history and political economy.

The suggestion that higher education is vulnerable to market, and especially capitalist logics, is not new. Although higher education is often framed as a benevolent institution that has served the public good, critical historians have noted the intimate ties between higher education and private, particularly white, interests. From the moment the first college opened its doors in 1636 in colonial America, it

was embedded with the ugliest sides of capitalism, including the enslavement and colonization of Black and Indigenous people, respectively (Dunbar-Ortiz, 2014; Wilder, 2013). Over time, higher education's likeness to a capitalist market entity became more and more evident, leading Veblen (1918) to write one of the first and most explicit critiques of the businesslike behaviors of early higher education leaders.

However, even the most critical scholars have noted that because higher education is largely involved in cultural production (e.g., the production of knowledge), it cannot be understood nor analyzed as a pure capitalist market (Gonzales, 2013). In her work, Gonzales illustrated that most colleges and universities are highly interested in enhancing their prestige and deploy strategies that may not be fiscally sound in order to do so (also see O'Meara, 2011). Such strategies include, for example, pursuing more research dollars to build a greater research portfolio, pursuing certain amenities, and preferring to hire leaders and scholars with "elite" academic lineage (Table 6).

Taylor et al. (2013) further complicated the idea that higher education operates like a typical capitalistic market. Specifically, Taylor and colleagues suggested that it is more accurate to understand higher education as a quasi-market. Quasi-markets are reliant upon and, in fact, created through policy interventions, such as the 1972 Higher Education Reauthorization, the Bayh-Dole Act, etc.). Thus, unlike a pure market, the government is involved in creating and incentivizing higher education toward market like behaviors.

Accepting that higher education functions similar to but not exactly like a purse market, research using the market frame highlights how capitalist logics (e.g., values, ways of being, tendencies) impact not only the *structures* of higher education but its *innerworkings*. Much of the empirical research that draws on the market frame focuses on organizational level data, including financial portfolios (McClure & Titus, 2018), organizational structures including relationships between higher education organizations and industry leaders (Pusser et al., 2011), and the organizational infrastructure (e.g., technology transfer offices) that have been developed to handle market activities (Slaughter & Rhoades, 2004).

Although there is a robust body of higher education literature that would fall under the market frame, only a handful of hiring studies made use of this perspective.

Basic description	Assumptions	Values	Key words
The <i>market frame</i> highlights how austere politics have transformed higher education into a corporate-like entity	This frame assumes that academic hiring is a strategic opportunity to maximize a college or university's position in the global and capitalistic knowledge economy	This frame shows how capitalist logics and values, like competition, efficiency, and prestige maximization, shape higher education and faculty behavior	Resource maximization, efficiencies, corporatization, competition, knowledge as commodity

Table 6 Summary of market frame

These studies generally recognized that in a capitalist society, academic hiring can be understood as a resource-saving opportunity or a means for securing an institution's position in the knowledge economy. Regarding the former, Hearn and Burns (2021) set out to investigate if, in fact, hiring non-tenure-track faculty is a cost-saving strategy. Upon analyzing nearly 10 years of financial data from public master's and doctoral institutions, Hearn and Burns found no cost-savings for colleges that had taken to hiring contingent faculty. In a similarly designed study, Jaquette and Curs (2022) explained that state universities struggling with declining public investment (e.g., tax dollars) have increased out-of-state (e.g., nonresident) student enrollment, as nonresident students pay a larger share of tuition. The authors found that institutions pursuing nonresident students consistently hired more tenure-track faculty and fewer non-tenure-track faculty. However, the team was quick to point out that most institutions, especially smaller research and regional universities, are unable to attract out-of-state full-pay/higher pay nonresident students, meaning the nonresident-enrollment strategy is only a feasible strategy for better-known (e.g., flagship) institutions and this strategy will likely entrench institutional disparities.

Regarding the handful of studies that understood hiring as a means for enhancing an institution's position in the knowledge economy, these researchers illustrated how hiring decisions can become compromised by the private sector. For example, Harichandran (2007) studied the hiring decisions of 14 engineering departments in midsized research-focused civil engineering programs and found that these programs preferred, as evidenced by ultimate hiring decisions, to hire scholars whose work aligned more with specific (and likely market-attractive) solutions that may only tangentially be related to core engineering subject matter. Harichandran warned that such preferences privileged technical, narrower approaches to engineering over subject matter that civil engineers have traditionally viewed as critical or core to the field. Similarly, Gonzales et al. (2022) found that search committees in applied science fields were interested in hiring faculty members whose work was thought to be industry-aligned. When faculty align hiring decisions to the market, they may inadvertently tighten the grips that capitalism has around the work and the future of their scholarship; such conditions, perhaps most importantly, can quickly compromise the public mission of a program/department/university, as demonstrated with other commercial (or public-private partnerships) endeavors (Slaughter & Rhoades, 2004; Stephan, 2001).

In another study, Gallet et al. (2005) illustrated how the cultural and particularly the prestige-building concerns of the higher education market play out in hiring. Specifically, Gallet et al. found that when the job market is restricted, colleges and universities, and more specifically search committees, "raise their standards" and make the strategic decision to recruit from schools and programs considered relatively more prestigious than the schools and program from which they have historically hired. The study suggested that, when possible, institutions and, more specifically, search committees are interested in maximizing prestige.

We were surprised to find so few studies connecting hiring to the market and we encourage other researchers to consider how market informed critiques might engender new understandings about hiring. Research concerning recruitment, job offers, and negotiations are all important areas of inquiry as are additional studies looking at search committees' alignment with market priorities and the subsequent implications for hires.

The Network Frame

Researchers have long observed the influence of networks within higher education, noting that cultural resources and opportunities are defined and gatekept among a tiny network of schools, programs, and scholars (Jencks & Riesman, 1968; Kirst et al., 2010; Morphew & Baker, 2004). Hiring research based on a network frame focuses on the ways that a candidate's position within departmental, laboratory, institutional, and/or disciplinary fields shapes their access and entrée into academic positions. Said otherwise, research that utilizes a network frame is concerned with how cumulative advantages (e.g., resources and access) associated with one's academic network influence one's trajectory. The network frame frequently attributes disparities in faculty hiring, particularly with regard to diversity, to the mutually reinforcing nature of interests within higher education (see Table 7 below).

One of the clearest findings from network related research is that networks exist at many levels, including connections between individuals (Biancani & McFarland, 2013; Kezar, 2014), such as connections that a scholar has with their academic advisor, research collaborators, and colleagues in their department or campus (Baker & Lattuca, 2010; Griffin et al., 2018). Networks can also refer to one's connection to an institution (e.g., being an alumni of a university) or between an individual and the program or lab where they received doctoral training (Burris, 2004; Posselt, 2018). In each of these network examples, an individual is granted powerful forms of social capital (Burris, 2004; Kezar, 2014). For example, in academia, one's network is often accepted as a proxy measure for credibility, excellence, and potential (Billah & Gauch, 2015; Posselt, 2018). This was clearly demonstrated in studies, like Billah and Gauch (2015), which recommended that search committees examine a job candidate's peer network to predict thier potential for starhood.

Research within this frame was the only body of work that consistently provided discipline-specific analyses. Across every field or discipline, researchers found that most newly hired faculty members held doctoral degrees from a relatively small pool

Basic description	Assumptions	Values	Key words
The <i>network frame</i> focuses on the ways that a faculty member's position within institutional, departmental, and/or scholarly networks acts as a form of social capital that provides unmerited advantage in the hiring process	This frame assumes that social capital, signaled by affiliation with prestigious networks or pedigree of doctoral institution, is accrued and accumulated and central to labor market outcomes	This frame emphasizes the role of social capital and institutional prestige. It shows how these aspects of higher education can reproduce the system	Prestige, pedigree, social networks, rankings

Table 7 Summary of network frame

of elite and highly selective doctoral universities. This was true in STEM fields like computer science (Clauset et al., 2015; Huang et al., 2015; Way et al., 2016) and engineering (Ermagun & Erinne, 2022; Huang et al., 2015; Saigal & Saigal, 2012); humanities fields, such as history (Burris, 2004; Clauset et al., 2015) and communication (Barnett & Feeley, 2011; Mai et al., 2015); social science disciplines like anthropology (Kawa et al., 2019), archeology (Shott, 2022), and sociology (Burris, 2004); and professional fields such as education (DiRamio et al., 2009; Tomlinson & Freeman, 2018), business (Baldo et al., 2020; Bundy et al., 2022; Clauset et al., 2015; Hadlock & Pierce, 2021), and social work (Bair & Bair, 2002).

A few detailed examples from the studies above are as follows: In business, Bair and Bair (2001) observed that one-half of the faculty in top 10 marketing programs had graduated from one of the top 10 institutions. In sociology, Burris (2004) found that graduates from the top 5 departments made up a third of all faculty hired in the top 94 departments, and the top 20 departments accounted for 70% of total new hires. In the disciplines of computer science, history, and business, 70–86% of all tenure-track hires graduated from a handful of institutions (Clauset et al., 2015). Clauset et al. also estimated that only 9–14% of scholars within these three fields would be hired at an institution considered more prestigious than the one from which they graduated. Finally, a study of hiring within the field of higher education found that 70% of faculty members employed at the top 21 ranked programs received their degrees from 1 of the 21 programs (DiRamio et al., 2009).

On the whole, studies that use a network frame reveal that the academic labor market functions as a closed system in two ways: (1) among and within "elite" institutions and (2) more widely across academia, wherein individuals from "elite" or "top" institutions are granted unearned advantage over candidates graduating from lesser-known universities. Of the former: elite institutions tend to hire only from other elite institutions. Of the latter manifestation, individuals who earn their degrees from prestigious institutions tend to be unfairly privileged in academic hiring outcomes (Wapman et al., 2022) across institution types, except perhaps for community colleges, which are not often included in network studies. It is important to point out, however, that institutions and academic programs within them are imbued with varying levels of stature. For instance, although Ivy League institutions are widely regarded as prestigious institutions overall, there is variability in the extent to which academic programs within them (e.g., the sociology, physics, or higher education program) are viewed as prestigious (Burris, 2004). Research does not clarify, however, the relative weight of institutional versus program versus advisor prestige. Future research, perhaps qualitative in nature, could untangle these factors to more finely understand the inequity of opportunity that different networks produce during hiring.

Importantly, network research has demonstrated the gendered nature of the academic labor market. For example, Clauset et al. (2015) analyzed the hiring networks and outcomes of 19,000 tenure and tenure-track faculty across 461 academic units in the fields of computer science, history, and business and found that women who graduated from top-ranked programs in computer science and business (but not in history) tended to be employed in less prestigious institutions compared

to men who graduated from similar-ranked top programs. They determined that this disparity was not attributable to productivity outcomes. We noticed that although the network research is poised to show how networks reproduce white dominance, or racial exclusion, in the academy this avenue has not been explored (see Gonzales & Robinson, 2023 for a conceptual argument). For example, Wapman et al.'s (2022) recent network research showed that just a few institutions are represented in new academic hiring, and none of those institutions are Minority Serving Institutions, including Historically Black Colleges and Universities or Hispanic Serving Institutions, which produce large numbers of Black and Hispanic or Latinx doctorates. Future researchers may consider the role of networks among MSIs and how networks reproduce racial (dis)advantage.

Although most network studies are interested in institutional dominance and hierarchy, and to a certain extent gender inequities, we found one study (although there may be others) that pointed to the knowledge production (epistemic) implications of such tight academic networks. Specifically, Morgan et al. (2018) used an epidemic model to map the hiring placements of 5032 faculty members who received their doctoral degrees in computer science to their topic/quality of their scholarship. Using this innovative approach, Morgan et al. found that "ideas originating from more prestigious universities produce larger epidemic sizes and longer epidemic lengths" whereas "ideas incubated at less prestigious universities needed to be much higher quality to have similar success" (p. 13). In other words, the privilege assigned to certain institutions was ascribed to scholars and their work, and this transfer of privilege impacted whose epistemic contributions were disbursed across the academy. Researchers should consider building on Morgan et al. findings to further explore how research agendas and methods are shaped through networks. Such scholarship could be a powerful motivator, encouraging search committees to revise their recruitment strategy and tap into innovative, untapped research ideas present in lesser-known institutions.

Research within the network frame is powerful in that it points out how institutional and search committee desire for prestige undermines justice and equity, but it does have its limitations. One of the more obvious limitations in the literature that we reviewed is that network studies unanimously focused on full-time, tenure-system faculty and nearly all the studies put elite doctoral institutions at the center of their analysis. However, there is some evidence that prestige, and the pursuit of prestige, also shapes dynamics at comprehensive institutions (Gallet et al., 2005; O'Meara & Bloomgarden, 2011). Indeed, it is notable that adjunct hiring, which is common at community colleges, is often locally oriented and that those responsible for hiring tend to rely on personal and local connections. Network research could be especially informative in these contexts. All in all, research suggests that reliance on networks results in the systematic exclusion of a large and diverse pool of scholars while also stymieing the kinds of expertise that makes its way into the academy, and yet reliance on network is not only tolerated but well-accepted across the academy.

The Exclusionary Frame

The *exclusionary frame* focuses on the overt and covert ways in which hiring practices maintain the dominance of white cis-hetero-patriarchal ableism in the academy. The exclusionary frame focuses on historical legacies of power and privilege within the academy, the structure and culture of all institutions (e.g., higher education, the academic profession), and taken-for-granted rules, norms, and conventions that are drawn from white cis-hetero-patriarchal ableism to reproduce the status quo. Thus, although the exclusionary frame is concerned with diversity, its attention far exceeds numerical representation and recruitment strategies that are at the core of research within the earlier mentioned diversity frame (Table 8).

Studies within the exclusionary frame are amenable to an array of critical perspectives, such as critical race theory, critical race feminism, intersectionality, disability justice, feminist, decolonial and/or anti-colonial analyses, etc., Moreover, while the exclusionary frame focuses on organizational and structural arrangements, it understands these arrangements are enabled and enacted by people (see Ray, 2019). For example, bringing a gendered cultural analysis, Rivera (2017) observed campus visits and search committees within one institution. Rivera detailed how committee members commented on women's marital and parental status and wondered aloud as to how their familial and household structure might limit their future ability to be productive. The same search committees never raised such concerns for men candidates. In the end, women were penalized and excluded on the basis of search committees' problematic and gendered speculations.

Several studies offered examples of racialized exclusion, wherein Asian, Black, Indigenous, and Latinx (i.e., Faculty of Color) were subjected to heightened critiques that often ultimately led to their exclusion (e.g., Cartwright et al., 2018; Liera, 2023; Sensoy & DiAngelo, 2017; Liera, 2023). Indeed, racialized exclusion is another finding that transcended discipline/field. These studies, although focused on different disciplines and different parts of the hiring process, show how every phase of the hiring process is entrenched in white supremacy and prone to upholding White comfort (see Gonzales et al., 2020; Liera, 2023; 2020b). For instance, Grier and Poole's (2020) analysis of a tenure-track search in one business school documented

Basic description	Assumptions	Values	Key words
The <i>exclusionary frame</i> focuses on the racist, gendered, classist, ableist, and otherwise exclusionary nature of higher education. It is concerned with how norms and routines, processes, and structures in US higher education and academia preserve the status quo	This frame assumes that racism, genderism, ableism, and classism is so embedded that it is normalized in every ideological, structural, cultural, and practical facet of higher education	This frame values inclusion and justice. It seeks to remediate historical legacies of exclusion	Power, racism, genderism, ableism, norms, routines, history, exclusion

Table 8 Summary of exclusionary frame

how search committee members were highly uncomfortable with, and at times resistant to, talking about race or acknowledging how racism afflicted their field and their department. As a result, the faculty continually found ways to sidestep conversations about diversity and inclusion and willfully refused to develop racial literacy. In another study of an applied field, Gasman et al. (2011) used document analysis and interviews to systematically examine search processes in a college of education. Gasman et al. findings were interesting in that the faculty they interviewed generally agreed that diversity and inclusion was a top priority for the institution, but they were unclear how to diversify their college. The team found that many faculty in the study were ill informed or not particularly interested in learning how to diversify their faculties, and as a result they typically fell back on established conventions to recruit and run searches.

In a series of groundbreaking observational studies covering several disciplines, Liera (2020a) and Liera and Hernandez (2021) described how search committee members, regardless of racial identity, actively contributed to the exclusion of Candidates of Color under the guise of fit. In one of their most compelling case examples, Liera and Hernandez (2021) described how a search committee Member of Color resisted diversity and equity checks because he felt that the Provost's office was encroaching on the faculty's professional domain. In other words, a Faculty of Color rebuffed an opportunity to build a more racially diverse faculty to preserve faculty jurisdiction.

In another example, Liera and Hernandez shared how two White senior professors seemingly colluded to exclude a Candidate of Color because they did not see a place for her ideas in the curriculum. Others on the committee, however, found the Candidate of Color highly qualified and described her as someone whose expertise not only aligned with the department's needs but also expanded its capacity (see p. 196). What is more, as told by one of Liera and Hernandez's interviewees, the two White senior professors scrutinized the Candidate of Color but inflated the potential of a White candidate whose work and ideas were more familiar and more "comfortable" to them (see p. 198). Liera and Hernandez's observation aligns with Settles et al.'s (2022) suggestion that in evaluative spaces, more powerful faculty prefer ideas and approaches with which they are familiar. In pursuing familiarity, faculty often perpetuate epistemic exclusion (see p. 500), *which is also often racialized exclusion*. The exclusionary frame shows how search committee members acted on and from a base of power located in structure and process, which is different than an individual acting on a personal prejudice.

Within the exclusionary frame, most studies focused on the gendered or racist actions (or inactions) of search committees. However, a handful of older studies examined the experience of lesbian women navigating dual-career hiring (Fowler & DePauw, 2005; Nadeau, 2005). Drawing on interviews with gay women couples, Nadeau (2005) argued that while dual-career hiring policies may advance the representation of lesbian couples, they also reflect and perpetuate deeply ingrained heteronormative cultural practices. Specifically, Nadeau described how the privilege of spousal hiring was automatically granted to heterosexual couples, but not so for queer couples. Instead, hiring committees tended to be silent on matters of spousal

hiring for gay people, forcing these candidates to raise the issue and potentially bring attention to their sexuality before they may have felt comfortable doing so (Nadeau, 2005). Other than a few studies, we found little work concerning LGBTQIA+ candidates or studies focused on heteronormativity, homophobia, or transphobia. Researchers could greatly assist candidates and committees by studying such issues.

The exclusionary frame has produced important research. Much of this work helps committees hold a mirror to gather a collective reflection. Still, there is room for improvement. These studies rarely attended to the hiring process for non-tenure-track faculty and postdocs, although it is well known that Women of Color and often vulnerable international scholars frequently occupy those roles. We expected but were disappointed to find no studies concerning ableism or transphobia and very few studies concerning hetero-privilege. Moreover, like the literature in other frames, as far as we could discern, more exclusionary work could focus on community colleges and Minority Serving Institutions. Finally, one other limitation of studies based on the frame is that overly structural views can constrain or eschew individual and collective agency, although there is some evidence of faculty disrupting gendered and racialized practices in hiring (Culpepper, 2021; Liera, 2020a). For instance, Liera found that when trained well, equity advocates can serve as a powerful check on problematic committee member behavior.

Still, in our view, the exclusionary frame is well poised to deliver work (both research and practice) in support of labor justice. The exclusionary frame shows how the academy is not immune from gendered or racist ideology, and importantly this work acknowledges and problematizes the authority ascribed to faculty via professional jurisdiction.

Discussion

To recap, three goals guided our work in this chapter. First, we set out to describe to the best of our ability, how academic hiring unfolds across diverse appointment type. Second, we used tenets of frame theory to study how researchers and practitioners have conceptualized academic hiring. Third, as we read the literature, we considered how our novel conceptual lens, labor justice, might enhance, extend, or challenge current understandings of hiring. To say more about our third purpose, we summarize and then reflect on our findings through the labor justice lens. We close with future directions for research and practice in support of labor justice.

What We Learned about Hiring Research and Practice

As we anticipated, most studies focus on tenure-track faculty, particularly tenuretrack faculty members selecting other tenure-track faculty members. This was not surprising, given the historical dominance of tenure-system faculty. With our inclusive definition of academics, we call for much more research on how contingent faculty and postdocs are recruited and hired. Specific studies might focus on the experience of contingent faculty and postdocs throughout the hiring process or on the ways that state law, the presence of unions, and other organizational contexts shape hiring for these positions. Future research could also investigate if the hiring process for different contingent faculty appointment types (e.g., teaching or research-focused) varies.

Moreover, studies of academic hiring generally took place or referred to research universities. This mirrors the faculty literature at large, which has mostly focused on faculty experiences at research-intensive institutions. Accordingly, we have minimal insight into how faculty hiring occurs (or how hiring reforms have worked) among non-research universities and/or minority serving institutions (for exceptions, see Liera, 2020a; Parker & Richards, 2020; Reed, 2016; Villarreal, 2022). We heartily encourage researchers to design studies that take place in community colleges, minority serving research universities, liberal arts colleges, and/or regional comprehensive universities, as these institutions employ sizeable numbers of faculty, especially contingent faculty, across the United States, and there is much to be learned from these organizational contexts, as Villareal's study of faculty hiring in an HSI suggests.

We found that most of the literature in our review examined faculty hiring within the traditional search process or open searches where any candidate could apply. While we should be concerned with the ways that traditional hiring processes unfold, we were surprised that, except for dual-career hiring, much less research has focused on target-of-opportunity hires or cluster hires. Researchers might examine how much hiring occurs through non-open searches; if there are trends by race, gender, and/or other identities; and the subsequent experiences of faculty members hired in non-open searches. Studies that examine the impact of hiring programs on representation and perceptions of climate would also be valuable.

Another important finding was that most of the literature prioritizes and centers the voices, experiences, and actions of faculty members serving on search committees but rarely looks at candidate experience. As such, the general literature does not illuminate much about how candidates experience the search and selection process. As a result, we have little insight into how committees engage with candidates. We urge researchers to design research that foregrounds candidate experiences; such insights would allow search committees to improve the process overall. Moreover, we found no research concerning the experiences of nonfaculty members (e.g., students, staff). Finally, with some limited exceptions (White-Lewis, 2022), we have little understanding of the role of administrators in terms of interacting with commitees or candidates.

Because we see access to reliable and relevant information as crucial to labor justice, we advocate that researchers design studies with applicants/candidates in mind. For instance, there is a significant lack of information about application requirements, how application requirements vary across like fields and institution types, and what is expected in application materials (e.g., cover letters, writing samples, teaching portfolios). Such insights would generate a wealth of information for prospective job candidates and would be particularly valuable to candidates with inadequate mentoring. Relatedly, human resource offices, equity officers, and/or diversity offices could work with committees to create relevant information packets for candidates. Such information could include general search timeline, communication norms and expectations, information about salary ranges, and additional topics candidates may have questions about (e.g., research program start-up or support funds, access to legal counsel for im/migration and/or visa issues).

Finally, we note some observations about disciplinary/field coverage. Across the disciplines in general, we noted more similarities than differences. For instance, studies across fields surfaced examples of gendered exclusion, the power of networks, a rise in contingent hiring, and an emphasis on tenure-system faculty. However, studies that unpack the specific innerworkings of disciplinary conventions and norms are needed (see Gonzales et al., 2022). It is not surprising that phenomena like gendered and racialized exclusion transcend disciplines and fields, as white cis-patriarchy underpins US society (Boss et al., 2021; Bowles et al., 2005; Ray, 2019; Liera, 2023); however, extant literature suggests that when it comes to the innerworkings of faculty evaluation (i.e., the legitimization and appraisal of subject matter expertise), faculty are likely to engage in distinctive disciplinary patterns (Gonzales et al., 2022; Posselt, 2015). Researchers and practitioners alike must find ways to examine and broach epistemic matters with search committees and departments overall—especially in connection with crucial evaluative responsibilities, like hiring.

Reflecting on Our Frame Findings

Turning to our frame analysis, we surfaced seven frames within the academic hiring literature. These frames are not mutually exclusive. We found several papers that drew simultaneously on multiple frames although we did not attend to this overlap much in this chapter and hope others might take up the implications of overlapping frames in the future. We argue there is value in recognizing patterns in framing; it helps various communities (e.g., practice, research, organizing) to be cognizant of what implicit views and values may be informing their knowledge on a given issue and how that knowledge may need to be complicated, extended, or further unpacked. In the remaining space, we discuss how research and practice within each frame has emphasized certain understandings of hiring while eschewing others, and how labor justice extends or challenges the frame.

As a reminder, labor justice is a multidimensional lens. It represents an ethos – to the world, to the world of work, and to workers – academic workers, in our case. This ethos is unapologetically committed to remediating historical legacies of exclusion related to ableism, genderism, racism, classism, sexism, and heterosexism, among other isms. Additionally, it is an ethos that understands the interconnected nature of all workers, including academics. Practically speaking, a labor justice lens insists on the following:

1. An inclusive definition of academics to include postdoctoral scholars, contingent faculty, and tenure-track colleagues.

- 2. A broader definition of what is considered valuable academic work.
- 3. Economic stability and security.
- 4. Unfettered access to relevant information.
- 5. Physical, emotional, and psychological safety.

When researchers and practitioners adopt and apply a labor justice lens, it could greatly change how they think about the academic profession and the academic workplace, generally, and specifically in the context of academic hiring. Figure 2 illuminates just a few ways that labor justice would push researchers and practitioners to engage in in different ways. We apply these (and other) ideas to each frame for the rest of our discussion, painting a path for future academic hiring research and practice.

The Professional Jurisdiction Frame

As a refresher, the faculty professional jurisdiction frame refers to the power and discretion that the public and employing institutions allot to faculty members. Due to their deep expertise, particularly their disciplinary expertise, their ability to create new knowledge, and their willingness to share that knowledge with students and society, faculty employers (e.g., colleges, universities) and the public have granted faculty discretion to carry out their work, including conducting many evaluative activities, like hiring and promotion. History shows that faculty members were eager to solidify this jurisdiction, establishing professional and disciplinary associations to help them do so.

Although we did not calculate the numerical presence of frames, the professional jurisdiction frame was, without a doubt, the most common and most implicit frame for researchers and practitioners. Its assumptions are interwoven throughout the faculty hiring literature, in that researchers and practitioners center faculty members/search committees either as the unit of analysis or the primary audience for their work. Consider, for example, how some papers describe "what search committees are looking for." These papers, intended to be helpful guides, inadvertently suggest that search committees are all the same, that there is no dissonance within the committee, and that there are no priorities or concerns outside of the committee. Such a picture of academic hiring is incomplete at best and reckless at worst. Although meant to be helpful, such work must be framed with careful qualifiers and acknowledge the contextual limits.

Moreover, the deference placed on professional jurisdiction was evident in some interesting ways. Many studies implicitly suggested that if search committee protocols and processes can be tweaked in just the right ways, then faculty can and will execute an objective and merit-driven hiring process. The hope ascribed to such technocratic tweaks is perhaps most obvious within the administrative and bias frames. In a different way, research in the diversity frame deferred to search committees, nudging them to focus on pathway programs and recruitment efforts, implicitly issuing an appeal: Recruit a more diverse pool and students will be well served. We understand and have also completed research that foregrounds the role and value of professional jurisdiction. On the one hand, jurisdiction is linked to the deeply important academic freedom and latitude that allows academics to conduct interesting, innovative, and thoughtful teaching and research. However, as the literature shows, not all academics experience equitable access to such freedom and jurisdiction. Moreover, across the research in all frames, we uncovered evidence of the ways that professional jurisdiction does not serve the academy nor the public well. Indeed, while it could be a tool for community and collective building, it is most often wielded as a tool to exclude, and more specifically, a tool to solidify position, privilege, and power.

Subsequently, we urge all involved in the academic workplace, but mainly academics, and especially those with stable tenure-track positions, to recognize and reflect on the *power and responsibility* embedded in professional jurisdiction. We suggest that our labor justice lens can help faculty members complicate their professional jurisdiction in healthy ways, especially when entering high-stakes activities, like hiring. Cognizant of the exclusionary history of academia, a labor justice lens recognizes that professional jurisdiction is a racialized, gendered, and otherwise marked tool of power, and it asks faculty to repurpose this power in favor of inclusion and justice as follows:

- A labor justice lens asks faculty to recalibrate professional jurisdiction to be more inclusive of all academics – no matter their identities, their appointment types, or their academic lineage. In this way, a labor justice lens asks academics how they can help to remediate legacies of exclusion in all that they do, including hiring. This means paying close attention to demographic hiring patterns across appointment types. This means sharing information about salaries, supports, and available resources with each new colleague and redistributing support in ways that make sense to the collective good and the department mission.
- A labor justice lens helps faculty to consider how their work and working conditions are connected, so that hiring committees might be more attuned to what colleagues need to succeed or what Rhoades (2017) refers to as a labor-based conception of quality education. At the point of hiring, search committee and department members, as well as department chairs, can intentionally review faculty workloads within the department in support of new hires. More senior, stable faculty might temporarily take on service or administrative labor that will eventually be assigned to new colleague(s) in order to allow the new hire time to acclimate. Caring for the department and for one another can and should be a part of faculty professional jurisdiction, but it involves more than friendly faces. It requires that faculty share work and resources in support of new hires, no matter their appointment type.
- Labor justice asks faculty and especially those with evaluative power in the context of hiring to carefully reflect on their biases, in general, but especially in terms of how they define valuable academic labor. Academics should be willing to understand how different forms of labor allow a department/program to function and/or how knowledge production may manifest in ways that diverge from disciplinary lessons and conventions.

The Diversity Frame

The diversity frame has helped all kinds of organizations and groups account for their demographic composition. Motivated by the moral imperative to ensure that historically minoritized and marginalized people gain access to important opportunities and cognizant of the benefits to be drawn from more diverse settings, the diversity frame encourages organizational leaders and, in our case, faculty communities to consider how they might adjust practices to diversify their applicant pools, build a more diverse faculty, and reap the benefits attached to diversity.

We found extensive evidence of academic hiring research and practice bound by the diversity frame, and while we are staunch supporters and defenders of diversity efforts, we also pointed out (and emphasize again here) that the diversity rationale, if not handled with care and nuance, can put minoritized and marginalized scholars in a risky position. In short, the diversity frame often asserts that diversity is a worthwhile goal because it will allow students to be better served. However, when minoritized and marginalized scholars are understood for their ability to serve diversity or to fulfill student needs, this may inadvertently undermine their talents as scholars. Thus, while academic hiring practices and research can very well be informed by diversity interests, it is critical that search committees and departments think deeply about the all the benefits that stem from more diverse communities, and it is imperative that departments seek education around diversity, so as to ensure a welcoming climate for new colleagues. It is not, or should not, simply be about making the hire. With this, a labor justice lens leverages the diversity frame but also complicates and pushes it, in new ways, as follows:

- Although a labor justice lens is congruent with the diversity frame's interest in remediating entrenched patterns of exclusion, it encourages hiring committees, leaders, and others to account for the demographic composition of the profession in more nuanced ways: *within* applicant pools, *within and across* appointment types, and *within and across* ranks. As a result, labor justice research would conduct fine grained analyses within and across all types of academic hiring.
- Additionally and relatedly, a labor justice lens would encourage a critical analysis of representation, to understand how overlapping identities are distributed across applicant pools, across appointment types, and across ranks.
- Finally, a labor justice lens discourages search committees and involved others from framing minoritized applicants and candidates, particularly Women of Color, in connection with their capacity to advance diversity or to serve minoritized students. Although serving as mentors and responsive teachers is a critical aspect of any academic's work, it is usually not the aspect of work on which most academics can advance, given academia's research-intensive focus.

Administrative-Managerial Frame

The administrative and managerial frame is perhaps the most direct counterbalance to faculty power, in that administrative and managerial frames and solutions often seek to "check" the power of faculty. The administrative and managerial frame strives for neutrality (and believes it is possible) and stresses organizational efficiencies. It is grounded in organizational and institutional interests (rather than the interests of people). As a result, much of the work that stems from administrative and managerial frames is oriented to compliance and organizational survival.

A labor justice lens would encourage the administrative and managerial frame not for compliance but to boost transparency and ensure accessibility and safety inside the academic workplace and especially during academic hiring scenarios where candidates are in especially vulnerable positions:

- In terms of transparency, a labor justice lens encourages universities, colleges, and departments to develop resources that outline the (1) the search timeline, (2) communication norms and expectations, (3) salary ranges, and (4) resources and supports that are commonly negotiated and (5) with whom they should expect to have such conversations. While the presence of unions helps with such transparency, unionization is not possible across all institutions nor states. Administrative nudges, like the ones we are suggesting, could bring great relief to candidates and offer the opportunity for search committees to discuss these potentially murky issues.
- In terms of creating equitable and relevant supports, a labor justice lens would encourage administrative and managerial powers to foreground what Rhoades (2017) named as a labor-based conception of quality education and begin with the question, what do academic workers (in their nuanced appointment types and positions) need to feel safe, secure, and well positioned to do their job? Such reflections, probably led by chairs, could help guide search committee conversations and early onboarding processes.
- Specific to postdoctoral candidates and contingent faculty applicants, search processes should be launched with a clear articulation about how contingent faculty or postdocs are being hired to take on critical labor that will allow the department, and specifically tenure-track faculty, to fulfill their work commitments. For example, if several tenure-track faculty have earned grants which require them to shift more labor into their research program, it should be made clear that contingent faculty hires allow TTK faculty to be successful in these endeavors. Department chairs are perhaps the best poised to highlight the collective labor required to make the department and all related programs work, and doing so is an act toward labor justice.
- A labor justice lens foregrounds candidate accessibility, safety, and well-being. As such, leaders and advocates who are charged to support search committees or provide search committee education might consider reviewing and updating campus visit protocols for all types of searches. For instance, as mentioned in the introduction, it was once common for search committees to conduct informal/ informational interviews during conferences – in hotel rooms, no less. Such practices, in the year of 2023, are no longer typical, but 1:1 interviews are likely still typical, and committee members as well as candidates should have clear guidance as to if or how these meetings should be conducted. Moreover, institutions should review candidate transportation options. It is not uncommon for one

committee member to drive candidates to and from airports, restaurants, and hotels, but such situations may not feel safe to candidates, and other arrangements should be made. Finally, because alcohol can impair judgment and because some faiths and religions prohibit alcohol consumption, institutions should also review guidance around alcohol consumption during campus visits (e.g., over dinner). Even if candidates do not experience a campus visit, there are ways to ensure that such colleagues experience a meaningful and inclusive search process and practitioners working within the administrative frame could help search committees create helpful protocols for designing the interview/visit process.

The Bias Frame

The bias frame has allowed researchers to surface how stereotypes and prejudices seep into the most mundane of activities and decision-making. Indeed, bias researchers have identified the presence of bias across nearly all aspects of the search and hiring process. In surfacing bias in discrete activities, like letter writing, to position descriptions, to communication patterns during job talks, bias researchers have helped individuals be aware of how implicit biases may translate into irrational and problematic decision-making.

A labor justice lens is amenable to the bias frame, particularly as an educational strategy. However, labor justice pushes bias prevention go beyond individuals and demands attention to structure (e.g., policies, organizational arrangements) and cultural conventions (e.g., campus visits, norms, routines). A labor justice lens pushes the bias frame in the following ways:

- Labor justice would encourage committees to consider how search processes, such as campus visits, privilege able-bodied people, heterosexual candidates, and cis-gender candidates. How does language, physical structures, or the itineraries privilege already dominant groups? The target of change from a labor justice lens is not just an individual's awareness, but the structures, processes, and conventions that are largely taken for granted.
- A labor justice lens would encourage committees (and departments, overall) to better understand how their disciplinary and departmental conventions are embedded with biases related to the important task of research/knowledge production. Such conversations require departments to learn about the histories of their discipline, to make room for other ways of knowing, and to adjust rubrics based on what they learn through such bias education efforts.

Market Frame

The market frame surfaces the connection between higher education and the capitalist society in which it is embedded. It is intended to highlight how capitalist logics have continually repositioned higher education as a private good, allowing public government officials to reduce funding and create policies that nudge colleges and universities to behave like market entities (e.g., increase efficiencies to save resources, pursue new resource avenues). Some of this work shows how colleges and universities have always engaged in capitalist logics and practices. We were surprised that more hiring researchers have not used the market frame; perhaps this is because higher education is not a conventional market but a quasi-market or a market that is interested not only in fiscal resources but in cultural resources, like legitimacy and prestige. However, a labor justice lens might help market critiques to be more aware of the racialized, gendered, ableist, and otherwise disparate consequences of capitalism. In adding a labor justice lens to market frames, researchers and practitioners might do the following:

- Examine hiring patterns, start-up packages, and salaries across appointment types, accounting for race, gender, ability, and institutional degree.
- Build on the Hearn and Burns (2021) study, which found no evidence of costsavings among institutions that increased contingent faculty hiring.
- Explore how market-oriented considerations guide search committee decisionmaking.

The Network Frame

The network frame examines how one's social and professional ties generate unearned access, opportunities, and perceptions of prestige. We found extensive evidence of network-based research in our review. This literature consistently showed that search committees grant unearned merit to graduates of elite programs and institutions. Network researchers have commonly accounted for gender disparities, but a labor justice lens would encourage:

- Network researchers to go beyond the binary to include nonbinary or gender queer people and to examine racialized effects as well.
- To use a more inclusive definition of academics, labor justice encourages a look at postdoctoral placement and contingent faculty placement as well.

The Exclusionary Frame

Simply put, the exclusionary literature reveals how exclusion is built into the higher education. From taken-for-granted practices, structural arrangements, and highly prized rituals, like hiring, these activities and processes were built for some, from the perspective of some, and as a result, they are exclusionary. Across the literature, we observed all sorts of evidence of exclusion. Some studies surfaced how gendered assumptions about family structure pushed out married women and/or mothers; other studies showed that even progressive measures, like dual couple hiring marginalize queer scholars. And still other studies showed that whiteness is so baked into academic culture that scholars of all backgrounds avoid conversations around race and racism to the detriment of diversifying their faculty, often using an notions like "fit" to disqualify Candidates of Color.

Still, even exclusionary research can be improved in that most of these studies privileged tenure-track faculty. Most exclusionary studies are also focused on genderism/gender and racism/race with only a few papers focused on cis-heterosexual privilege and/or ableism, and even with race work, there are few studies that look at the experience of Indigenous faculty or multiracial faculty. A labor justice lens would nudge researchers within the exclusionary frame to

• Grapple with overlapping identities and isms (e.g., being queer, Black, and disabled or being Latinx, nonbinary, and a graduate from a lesser-known institution) to understand how isms manifest all at once in the recruitment, hiring, and negotiation process.

Conclusion

As noted in the introduction, because faculty are viewed as professionals with deep knowledge and the unique capacity to steer their profession, they have been entrusted with great latitude over their workplace practices and culture. More specifically, academics (although this varies across institutions and across appointment types) are charged to build and foster a robust and creative academy, particularly through hiring and promotion. A robust and creative academy, of course, demands diversity and inclusion. It also demands a safe workplace. Further, it requires that all academic workers have access to the resources (e.g., material, informational, and otherwise) needed to accomplish their respective and unique charges. Our review of the literature – across all frames – suggests that faculty have taken their professional jurisdiction and operationalized it in ways that do not include or advance but in ways that gatekeep, particularly at the point of hiring. We encourage faculty to consider how they might repurpose their professional jurisdiction to foreground labor justice. Hiring represents a crucial opportunity for faculty, particularly those with evaluative power (e.g., search committees, tenured), to advocate for colleagues and remake the academy into a more just place.

Acknowledgments This work was funded in part by The National Science Foundation Eddie Bernice Johnson Includes Grant (Award # 2217329).

Search phrases	Scopus	ADVANCE Journal ^a	Equity and excellence ^a	The Journal of the Professoriate ^a	Post- screening results
Academic hiring	1368	0	1	4	61
Adjunct hiring	36	0	0	0	3
Adjunct faculty hiring	32	0	0	0	0
Contingent hiring	89	0	0	0	1
Contingent faculty hiring	7	0	0	0	0
Faculty hiring	1013	0	1	4	89

Appendix A: Scopus and Targeted Journal Search Results

Search phrases	Scopus	ADVANCE Journal ^a	Equity and excellence ^a	The Journal of the Professoriate ^a	Post- screening results
Faculty recruitment	2659	0	0	2	17
Non-tenure-track faculty hiring	25	0	0	0	3
Postdoctoral hiring	0	0	0	0	0
Postdoctoral scholar recruitment	3	0	0	0	0
Tenure-track faculty hiring	84	0	0	0	8
<i>Total</i> , after elimina duplicates	ting				182

^aNote: We conducted searches in the journals listed here because they are not indexed in Scopus. Search conducted January 2023

Appendix B: Notable Discipline-specific Findings

Field/discipline	Notable findings
Academic dentistry	Relies on adjunct faculty; dentists increasingly do not want to serve in these roles (Howe et al., 2017)
Academic libraries	Bias exists in hiring (Tokarz & Mesfin, 2021)Elitism and prestige networks shape job placement (Zhu & Yan, 2017;Zhu et al., 2016)Qualifications sought by hiring committees. Traditional career pathways arefavored (Antúnez, 2018; Gaspar & Brown 2015; Hodge & Spoor 2012;Thielen & Neeser, 2020; Wang & Guarria, 2009)
Academic medicine	Predictive variables known at the time of hire connected to whom an institution retains (being a woman, being from the United States) (Elias et al., 2022) Bias and exclusionary practices exist in academic medicine (Khan et al., 2023; Meer et al., 2021; Valsangkar et al., 2016; Sella et al., 2022) Interventions can mitigate bias in hiring (Braileanu et al., 2020; Harris et al., 2018, 2022; Lin et al., 2016; Morgan et al., 2022b; Peek et al., 2013; Pitts et al., 2020; Shubeck et al., 2020; Villablanca et al., 2017) Qualifications sought by hiring departments (Irwin et al., 2021; Ragavan et al., 2021; Shubeck et al., 2020; Smith et al., 2015)
Anthropology	Elitism and prestige networks shape job placement (Kawa et al., 2019) Gap between number of degrees produced and number of tenure-track jobs (Speakman et al., 2018)
Archeology	Elitism and prestige networks shape job placement (Shott, 2022)
Biology	Gender and racial bias exists in hiring (Eaton et al., 2020) Qualifications sought by hiring committees (Fleet et al., 2006; Marshall et al., 2009)

Field/discipline	Notable findings
Business	Elitism and prestige networks shape job placement (Baldo et al., 2020; Bair and Bair 2001, 2002; Bundy et al., 2022; Hadani et al., 2012; Hadlock & Pierce, 2021; Stammerjohan et al., 2009; Wang & Kardes, 2015)
	Recruitment processes exclude Faculty of Color (Grier & Poole, 2020; Miller et al., 2021)
	Interventions can promote more diversity in hiring (Moshiri & Cardon, 2016, 2019). Innovative hiring practices more likely at non-elite schools
	 (Finch et al., 2016) Competition among faculty candidates is fierce (Butler & Crack, 2022) Qualifications sought by hiring departments (Wang & Kardes, 2015). Mismatch between what candidates want and what institutions desire in terms of qualifications (Basil & Basil, 2008; Pagani et al., 2008)
	Contingent faculty are increasingly prevalent (Callie & Cheslock, 2008)
Chemistry	Career patterns of women across stages show recruitment obstacles (Kuck, 2006; Kuck et al., 2007) Bias exists in letters of recommendation (Schmader et al., 2007) Interventions that mitigate bias exist (Stockard et al., 2008)
Communication	Elitism and prestige networks shape job placement (Barnett et al., 2010; Barnett & Feeley, 2011; Mai et al., 2015); some evidence that the networks are growing more diverse (Feeley & Tutzauer, 2021)
Computer science	Elitism and prestige networks shape job placement (Way et al., 2016)
Criminology	Qualifications sought by hiring departments (Applegate et al., 2009; Sitren & Applegate, 2012) Elitism and prestige networks shape job placement (Fabianic, 2011)
Economics	Qualifications sought by hiring departments vary by institutional type (Allgood et al., 2018) Market conditions shape the prevalence of elitism in hiring (Gallet et al. 2005)
Education	Elitism and prestige networks shape job placement (DiRamio et al., 2009; Tomlinson & Freeman, 2018) Hiring practices in schools of education exclude Faculty of Color (Gasman et al., 2013) Campus interviews are a prime place where candidates experience bias (Cartwright et al., 2018) Increasingly clinical faculty are being hired (Mayes, 2000)
Engineering	Elitism and prestige networks shape job placement (Ermagun & Erinne, 2022; Saigal & Saigal, 2012) Bias is present in the hiring process (Blair-Loy et al., 2017; Constant & Bird, 2009), including pertaining to pipeline perceptions (Rios et al., 2020), but strategies exist to expand diversity and mitigate bias (Bates et al., 2017; Blair-Loy et al., 2017; Somerton, 2002) Qualifications sought by hiring departments have changed to emphasize innovation (Harichandran, 2007), credentialism (Hildebrant et al., 2018), and applied focus (Hill et al., 2014). Some departments now emphasize teaching more (Pilcher et al., 2021)
Geography	The Great Recession significantly lowered the availability of academic jobs (Coomes et al., 2022; Franklin & Ketchum, 2013) Bias and exclusionary practices in who is encouraged to apply for graduate school and faculty positions limit the representation of women (Kobayashi, 2006)

Field/discipline	Notable findings
International relations	Faculty trained in US institutions are most likely to be employed in this field, but there is more epistemic diversity/openness (Maliniak et al., 2018)
Kinesiology	Implicit bias among academic leadership and faculty has negative impacts on the hiring, retention, and promotion of faculty from underrepresented backgrounds, contributing to the lack of faculty diversity in kinesiology (Russell et al., 2019)
Law	Clinical faculty experience challenges in terms of hiring and promotion (Adamson et al., 2012) Affirmative action applies to the hiring of Faculty of Color (Lai, 2015) Low pay drives lawyers away from the faculty (Pjesky & Sutter, 2011)
Mathematics	More women are being hired into TTK and contingent positions in mathematics (Jahan et al., 2022)
Neuroscience	Qualifications sought by hiring committees and what candidates think they need to be successful (Hsu et al., 2021)
Nursing	Bias can infiltrate multiple aspects of the search process for nursing faculty, but there are strategies that can be used across the process (Bradford et al., 2022; Salvucci & Lawless, 2016) Qualifications sought by hiring committees (Agger et al., 2014; Oermann et al., 2016). Credentialism is present in hiring in nursing education though all nursing faculty are primarily teaching (Agger et al., 2014; Oermann et al., 2016)
Physics	Gender and racial bias exist in hiring (Eaton et al., 2020)
Political science	Interventions can mitigate the role of bias and increase diversity in hiring (Thies & Hinojosa, 2023; King, 2023; Michelson & Wilkington, 2023)
Psychology	Gender bias exists in hiring (Steinpreis et al., 1999) Qualifications sought by hiring committees. Some qualifications are universal, but teaching and research skills are prioritized differently across institutional types (Boysen et al., 2019)
Public affairs	Qualifications sought by hiring committees. Credentialism is a barrier (Slage et al., 2022)
Public health	Most clinical faculty are at the lowest rank and have contracts that are less than 2 years (August et al., 2022) Qualifications sought by hiring committees (Rojas-Guyler et al., 2004), dependent on program emphasis/institutional type (Rojas-Guyler et al., 2004)
Recreation and leisure	Qualifications sought by hiring committees. Teaching, research, and service skills desired across institutional types (Elkins & Ross, 2004)
Religion	Stereotypes are reproduced in job ads (Fuerst, 2020)
Social work	Elitism and prestige networks shape job placement (Bair & Bair, 2002) Qualifications sought by hiring committees. Hiring departments want practical experience (Barsky et al., 2014). Credentialism is an issue (Barsky et al., 2014; Mackie, 2013)
Sociology	Elitism in networks does not change over time (Burris, 2004; Weakliem et al., 2012). Highly productive women are employed at lower prestige institutions (Wilder & Walters, 2021)
Urban planning	Elitism and prestige networks shape job placement (Lee, 2022)
Veterinary medicine	Efforts have been made to increase diversity in hiring (Burkhard et al., 2022; Greenhill, 2009)

62

Field/discipline	Notable findings
STEM	Gender (Casad et al., 2021; Eaton et al., 2020; Glass & Minnotte, 2010; McNeely & Vlaicu, 2010; Mosley & Hargrove, 2014; Moss-Rascusin et al., 2012; O'Connell et al., 2015; Sheltzer & Smith, 2014; Roper, 2019), racial (Gibbs et al., 2016; Mosley et al., 2016), and sexual orientation (Nadeau, 2005) bias exclusion exists in recruitment and hiring. There is some evidence that gender bias is not as prevalent as is commonly thought to be the case (Ceci & Williams 2015; Williams & Ceci, 2015) Interventions can mitigate the role of bias and increase diversity in hiring (Blair-Loy et al., 2022; Boyle et al., 2020; Constant 2011; Cresiski et al., 2022; Devine et al., 2017; Fortino et al., 2020; Golubchik & Redel, 2018; Laube, 2021; Lord et al., 2015; Moher et al., 2018; Shea et al., 2019; Smith et al., 2015; Su et al., 2015) Elitism and prestige networks shape job placement (Rosser et al., 2006; Sandekian et al., 2022)

Appendix C: Special Vocabulary (i.e., Jargon) Used in Academic Hiring

Term	Definition
Adjunct faculty member	A faculty member hired on a part-time contractual basis who is not eligible for tenure; often called contingent faculty
Assistant professor	A tenure-eligible (e.g., tenure-track) entry-level appointment held by individuals. Assistant professors are typically eligible for tenure and promotion after a period of 6 or 7 years. Granting of tenure and promotion involves several layers of peer review, including peer review internal to the employing institution and peer review external to the institution
Associate professor	The associate professor rank is typically the second "step" or "rank" in the tenure-track ladder. Individuals are typically promoted from the assistant professor rank to the associate level and granted tenure simultaneously. In some cases, faculty might be granted a promotion to associate but not tenured
Campus visits	Campus visits are a stage of the selection process, spanning 1–2 days, where "job finalists" are invited to campus. These visits typically include job talks, a teaching demonstration, various interviews, as well as social interactions (e.g., shared meals, campus tours)
Clinical faculty	Clinical faculty are non-tenure-eligible professors who teach and/or supervise students in some of clinical setting (i.e., in the treatment of patients), sometimes called professors of practice
Contingent faculty	A contingent faculty member refers to faculty who either teach part-time or teach full-time but are not on the tenure-track and thus not eligible for tenure. Often referred to as non-tenure-track faculty

Diversity, equity, and inclusion statement	A statement candidates submit as a part of their application to demonstrate their commitment to diversity, equity, and inclusion, as well as how it relates to their scholarly work, teaching, and service
Dual couple accommodations	Dual-career academic couples are couples wherein partners are faculty members. Dual-career accommodations are hiring policies that facilitate the hiring of both members of the couple to the institution
Equity officer or equity advocate	Equity officers and advocates are administrators (sometimes faculty with administrative appointments) who oversee compliance with fair employment practices in the hiring process and/or are faculty members who are assigned to help search committees think about making hiring decisions more equitable and inclusive
Failed search	A failed search occurs when a candidate(s) declines an offer and the position remains vacant
Full professor	A tenure-eligible, likely tenured professor of the highest rank. Full professors are often referred to as senior scholars; in the context of academic hiring, a job notice might call for "senior faculty" or "advanced career faculty" to signal interest in a full or advanced associate professor
Job talk (or chalk talk)	The job talk or chalk talk, as it is called in some disciplines, is an opportunity for candidates to present prior and future research to students and potential colleagues
Long-short list	After narrowing down the initial applicant pool based on standard evaluation criteria, the screening committee develops a long-short list of applicants. These applicants undergo "first- round" phone or online interviews
Non-tenure-track faculty member	A non-tenure-track faculty member refers to faculty who either teach part-time or teach full-time but are not on the tenure-track and thus not eligible for tenure. Often referred to as contingent faculty
Open search	Refers to a search wherein a job advertisement is posted and any candidate can apply
Search or screening committee	Because most faculty search committees do not possess hiring authority, they are referred to as search or screening committees. Accordingly, their charge includes recruitment, reviewing and screening applicants, identifying a list of finalists to be invited to campus, developing interview and campus visit protocols, and collecting feedback to draft recommendations
Search waiver	A search waiver is formal approval to hire an individual directly into a faculty position without conducting an open search
Short list or finalist list	The finalist candidates in a search; typically, these candidates are brought for on-campus interviews
Target-of-opportunity hiring	In contrast to open search, target-of-opportunity hiring occurs when departments do not have an active job posting wherein anyone could apply but, rather, make a bid to hire a specific candidate outside of the normal search process

Term	Definition
Tenure	An indefinite academic appointment that can only be terminated under extraordinary circumstances. Tenure safeguards academic freedom
Tenure-track faculty member	Faculty members who, after completing a probationary period, are eligible for tenure or the guarantee of lifelong employment (typically assistant professors)
Tenured faculty member	Faculty members who have completed the probationary period and been deemed by the colleagues and institutions as meriting lifelong employment (typically, associate and full professors)

References

- Abbott, A. (1988). *The system of professions. An essay on the division of expert labor.* University of Chicago Press. https://doi.org/10.7208/chicago/9780226189666.001.0001
- Abbott, A. (2005). Linked ecologies: States and universities as environments for professions. *Sociological Theory*, 23(3), 245–274. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0735-2751.2005.00253.x
- Adamson, B. L., Pang, C., Colbert, B., Hessler, K., Kruse, K., Kuehn, R., ... & Santacroce, D. (2012). Clinical faculty in the legal academy: Hiring, promotion and retention. *Journal of Legal Education*, 62, 115.
- Adsit, J., Doe, S., Allison, M., Maggio, P., & Maisto, M. (2015). Affective activism: Answering institutional productions of precarity in the corporate university. *Feminist Formations*, 27(3), 21–48. https://doi.org/10.1353/ff.2016.0008
- Agger, C. A., Oermann, M. H., & Lynn, M. R. (2014). Hiring and incorporating doctor of nursing practice–prepared nurse faculty into academic nursing programs. *Journal of Nursing Education*, 53(8), 439–446.
- Aikens, M. L., Corwin, L. A., Andrews, T. C., Couch, B. A., Eddy, S. L., McDonnell, L., & Trujillo, G. (2016). A guide for graduate students interested in postdoctoral positions in biology education research. *CBE—Life Sciences Education*, 15(4), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1187/cbe. 16-03-0130
- Allen, J., Smith, J. L., & Ransdell, L. B. (2019). Missing or seizing the opportunity? The effect of an opportunity hire on job offers to science faculty candidates. *Equality, Diversity and Inclusion: An International Journal*, 38(2), 160–177. https://doi.org/10.1108/edi-09-2017-0201
- Allgood, S., Hoyt, G., & McGoldrick, K. (2018). The role of teaching and teacher training in the hiring and promotion of Ph.D. economists. *Southern Economic Journal*, 84(3), 912–927. https:// doi.org/10.1002/soej.12252
- American Association of University Professors. (2022). *The annual report on the economic status of the profession, 2021–22.* https://www.aaup.org/file/AAUP_ARES_2021%E2%80% 932022.pdf
- Andersen, N. A. (2021). The technocratic rationality of governance-the case of the Danish employment services. *Critical Policy Studies*, 15(4), 425–443. https://doi.org/10.1080/19460171.2020. 1866629
- Anderson, C. (2016). White rage: The unspoken truth of our racial divide. Bloomsbury Publishing.
- Antonio, A. L. (2002). Faculty of color reconsidered: Reassessing contributions to scholarship. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 73(5), 582–602. https://doi.org/10.1080/00221546.2002. 11777169
- Antúnez, M. Y. (2018). Perspectives in hiring academic librarians with frequent job changes. Journal of Library Administration, 58(3), 205–229. https://doi.org/10.1080/01930826.2018. 1436747

- Applegate, B. K., Cable, C. R., & Sitren, A. H. (2009). Academia's most wanted: The characteristics of desirable academic job candidates in criminology and criminal justice. *Journal of Criminal Justice Education*, 20(1), 20–39.
- Aron, R. (1970). Main currents in sociological thought (Vol. 2). Anchor Books.
- Ashford, S. A. (2016, March). Disrupting the faculty hiring process for diversity. In 2016 EDI.
- August, E., Power, L., Youatt, E. J., & Anderson, O. S. (2022). What does it mean to be a clinical track faculty member in public health? A survey of clinical track faculty across the United States. *Public Health Reports*, 137(6), 1235–1241.
- Bair, J. H., & Bair, K. E. (2001). The academic elite in marketing: Linkages among top-ranked graduate programs. *Psychological Reports*, 88(1), 136–138. https://doi.org/10.2466/pr0.2001. 88.1.136
- Bair, J. H., & Bair, K. E. (2002). Academic elite in social work: 1994–2000. *Psychological Reports*, *91*(3), 920–920. https://doi.org/10.2466/pr0.2001.88.1.136
- Baker, V. L., & Lattuca, L. R. (2010). Developmental networks and learning: Toward an interdisciplinary perspective on identity development during doctoral study. *Studies in Higher Education*, 35(7), 807–827. https://doi.org/10.1080/03075070903501887
- Baldo, C. M., Wareham, J. D., & Vail, R. (2020). Accredititis: More than 10 years of overzealous hiring practices for business faculty based on AACSB accreditation. *Journal of Higher Education Theory and Practice*, 20(14), 81–94. https://doi.org/10.33423/jhetp.v20i14.3852
- Banaji, M. R., & Greenwald, A. G. (2013). *Blindspot: Hidden biases of good people*. Delacorte Press.
- Barnett, G. A., & Feeley, T. H. (2011). Comparing the NRC and the faculty hiring network methods of ranking doctoral programs in communication. *Communication Education*, 60(3), 362–370. https://doi.org/10.1080/03634523.2011.558202
- Barnett, G. A., Danowski, J. A., Feeley, T. H., & Stalker, J. (2010). Measuring quality in communication doctoral education using network analysis of faculty-hiring patterns. *Journal* of Communication, 60(2), 388–411.
- Barringer, S. N., & Slaughter, S. (2016). University trustees and the entrepreneurial university: Inner circles, interlocks, and exchanges. In S. Slaughter & B. J. Taylor (Eds.), *Higher education*, *stratification, and workforce development: Competitive advantage in Europe, the US, and Canada* (pp. 151–171). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-21512-9 8
- Barsky, A., Green, D., & Ayayo, M. (2014). Hiring priorities for BSW/MSW programs in the United States: Informing doctoral programs about current needs. *Journal of Social Work*, 14(1), 62–82. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468017313476772
- Bartram, E. (2023). A profession, if you can keep it. *Contingent Magazine*. Retrieved January 7, 2023. https://contingentmagazine.org/2023/01/07/a-profession-if-you-can-keep-it/
- Basil, M. D., & Basil, D. Z. (2008). The marketing market: Matching academic hiring institutions and job candidates. *Journal of Marketing Education*, 30(2), 138–149.
- Bates, R. A., Jones, E. C., & Arnold, A. A. (2017). Career Arcs that Blend Industry, Government and Military Service with Faculty Experiences to Increase Diversity in the Engineering Professoriate. Proceedings of the American Society for Engineering Education Annual Conference & Exposition.
- Bazner, K. J., Vaid, J., & Stanley, C. A. (2021). Who is meritorious? Gendered and racialized discourse in named award descriptions in professional societies of higher education. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies in Education*, 34(2), 108–124. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 09518398.2020.1735559
- Bell, D. A., Jr. (1980). Brown v. Board of Education and the interest-convergence dilemma. *Harvard Law Review*, 93(3), 518–533. https://doi.org/10.2307/1340546
- Bernal, D. D., & Villalpando, O. (2002). An apartheid of knowledge in academia: The struggle over the "legitimate" knowledge of faculty of color. *Equity & Excellence in Education*, 35(2), 169–180. https://doi.org/10.1080/713845282

- Berry, B., & Bonilla-Silva, E. (2008). 'They should hire the one with the best score': White sensitivity to qualification differences in affirmative action hiring decisions. *Ethnic and Racial Studies*, *31*(2), 215–242. https://doi.org/10.1080/01419870701337619
- Bhalla, N. (2019). Strategies to improve equity in faculty hiring. Molecular Biology of the Cell, 30(22), 2744–2749. https://doi.org/10.1091/mbc.e19-08-0476
- Biancani, S., & McFarland, D. A. (2013). Social networks research in higher education. *Higher Education: Handbook of Theory and Research*, 28, 151–215. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-007-5836-0 4
- Bieber, J. P., & Worley, L. K. (2006). Conceptualizing the academic life: Graduate students' perspectives. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 77(6), 1009–1035. https://doi.org/10.1353/ jhe.2006.0046
- Bilimoria, D., & Buch, K. K. (2010). The search is on: Engendering faculty diversity through more effective search and recruitment. *Change: The Magazine of Higher Learning*, 42(4), 27–32. https://doi.org/10.1080/00091383.2010.489022
- Bilimoria, D., & Stewart, A. J. (2009). "Don't ask, don't tell": The academic climate for lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender faculty in science and engineering. *NWSA Journal*, 21(3), 85–103.
- Billah, S. M., & Gauch, S. (2015). Social network analysis for predicting emerging researchers. Proceedings of the seventh international joint conference on knowledge discovery, knowledge engineering and knowledge management, 1, 27–35. https://doi.org/10.5220/0005593500270035
- Birdsell Bauer, L. (2017). Professors-in-training or precarious workers? Identity, coalition building, and social movement unionism in the 2015 University of Toronto graduate employee strike. *Labor Studies Journal*, 42(4), 273–294. https://doi.org/10.1177/0160449X17731877
- Bitar, J., Montague, G., & Ilano, L. (2022). Faculty diversity and student success go hand in hand, so why are university faculties so white? *Education Trust.* https://edtrust.org/wp-content/ uploads/2014/09/Faculty Diversity Report FINAL-3.pdf
- Björnehed, E., & Erikson, J. (2018). Making the most of the frame: Developing the analytical potential of frame analysis. *Policy Studies*, 39(2), 109–126. https://doi.org/10.1080/01442872. 2018.1434874
- Blair-Loy, M., & Cech, E. A. (2022). Misconceiving merit: Paradoxes of excellence and devotion in academic science and engineering. University of Chicago Press. https://doi.org/10.7208/ chicago/9780226820149.001.0001
- Blair-Loy, M., Rogers, L. E., Glaser, D., Wong, Y. A., Abraham, D., & Cosman, P. C. (2017). Gender in engineering departments: Are there gender differences in interruptions of academic job talks? *Social Sciences*, 6(1), 29. https://doi.org/10.3390/socsci6010029
- Blair-Loy, M., Mayorova, O. V., Cosman, P. C., & Fraley, S. I. (2022). Can rubrics combat gender bias in faculty hiring? *Science*, 377(6601), 35–37. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.abm2329
- Blake, D. J. (2020). Dual-career hiring for faculty diversity: Insights from diverse academic couples. Samuel Dewitt Proctor Institute for Leadership, Equity, and Justice. https://proctor.gse.rutgers.edu/sites/default/files/Proctor Report.pdf
- Blake, D. J. (2022). Gendered and racialized career sacrifices of women faculty accepting dualcareer offers. *Journal of Women and Gender in Higher Education*, 15(2), 113–133. https://doi. org/10.1080/26379112.2022.2067168
- Blake, D. J. (2023). Racialized exclusion of faculty couples of color at predominantly white institutions. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 94(3), 287–309. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 00221546.2022.2131975
- Bloom, Q., Curran, M., & Brint, S. (2020). Interdisciplinary cluster hiring initiatives in US research universities: More straw than bricks? *The Journal of Higher Education*, 91(5), 755–780. https:// doi.org/10.1080/00221546.2019.1688615
- Bombaci, S. P., & Pejchar, L. (2022). Advancing equity in faculty hiring with diversity statements. *BioScience*, 72(4), 365–371. https://doi.org/10.1093/biosci/biab136

- Boss, G. J., Porter, C. J., Davis, T. J., & Moore, C. M. (2021). Who cares? Black women as contingent faculty and the leadership imperative of labor justice. *Journal of African American Women and Girls in Education*, 1(1), 80–94. https://doi.org/10.21423/jaawge-v1i1a19
- Bowles, H. R., Babcock, L., & McGinn, K. L. (2005). Constraints and triggers: Situational mechanics of gender in negotiation. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 89(6), 951–965. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.832626
- Boyle, S. R., Pearson, Y. E., Phillips, C. M., Mattingly, S. P., DesRoches, R., Li, W., ... & Sharma, P. (2020, January). An exploratory study of intentionality toward diversity in STEM faculty hiring. In Proceedings of American Society of Engineering Education virtual annual conference. https://doi.org/10.18260/1-2%2D%2D34124
- Boysen, G. A., Jones, C., Kaltwasser, R., & Thompson, E. (2018). Keys to a successful job talk: Perceptions of psychology faculty. *Teaching of Psychology*, 45(3), 270–277. https://doi.org/10. 1177/0098628318779277
- Bozeman, B., & Youtie, J. (2016). Trouble in paradise: Problems in academic research co-authoring. *Science and Engineering Ethics*, 22(6), 1717–1743. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s11948-015-9722-5
- Bradford, P. S., Akyeampong, D., Fleming, M. A., II, Dacus, A. R., Chhabra, A. B., & DeGeorge, B. R., Jr. (2021). Racial and gender discrimination in hand surgery letters of recommendation. *The Journal of Hand Surgery*, 46(11), 998–1005. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhsa.2021.07.009
- Bradford, H. M., Grady, K., Kennedy, M. B., & Johnson, R. L. (2022). Advancing faculty diversity in nursing education: Strategies for success. *Journal of Professional Nursing*, 42, 239–249.
- Bradley, S. W., Garven, J. R., Law, W. W., & West, J. E. (2022). The impact of chief diversity officers on diverse faculty hiring. *Southern Economic Journal*, 89(1), 3–36. https://doi.org/10. 3386/w24969
- Braileanu, M., Risk, B. B., Kadom, N., Mullins, M. E., Krupinski, E. A., Saindane, A. M., & Weinberg, B. D. (2020). Structured curriculum vitae scoring as a standardized tool for selecting interview candidates for academic neuroradiology faculty positions. *Current Problems in Diagnostic Radiology*, 49(6), 377–381. https://doi.org/10.1067/j.cpradiol.2019.07.002
- Breen, S., Olson, T., Gonzales, L. D., & Griffin, K. (2023). Stories of resistance amid faculty diversity efforts. In *Paper presented at the annual meeting of the American Education Research Association*.
- Brownstein, M. (2016). Attributionism and moral responsibility for implicit bias. *Review of Philosophy and Psychology*, 7(4), 765–786. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13164-015-0287-7
- Bundy, S. C., Mohapatra, P. S., Sooy, M., & Stone, D. N. (2022). Aristocracy or meritocracy? The role of elite pedigree and research performance in new accounting faculty placements. *Issues in Accounting Education*, 37(1), 19–39. https://doi.org/10.2308/issues-2020-083
- Burkhard, M. J., Dawkins, S., Knoblaugh, S. E., El-Khoury, C., Coble, D., Malbrue, R. A., ... & Moore, R. M. (2022). Supporting diversity, equity, inclusion, and belonging to strengthen and position the veterinary profession for service, sustainability, excellence, and impact. *Journal of the American Veterinary Medical Association*, 260(11), 1283–1290.
- Burgis, B. (2023, April 11). I'm on strike at Rutgers to fight the uberification of higher education. Jacobin. https://jacobin.com/2023/04/asuali-faculty-strike-higher-education-solidarity.
- Burris, V. (2004). The academic caste system: Prestige hierarchies in PhD exchange networks. American sociological review, 69(2), 239–264. https://doi.org/10.1177/000312240406900205
- Bush, S. D., Stevens, M. T., Tanner, K. D., & Williams, K. S. (2017). Origins of science faculty with education specialties: Hiring motivations and prior connections explain institutional differences in the SFES phenomenon. *BioScience*, 67(5), 452–463. https://doi.org/10.1093/biosci/bix015
- Butler, A. W., & Crack, T. F. (2022). A rookie's guide to the academic job market in finance: The labor market for lemons. *Financial Review*, *57*(4), 775–791.
- Byrd, W. C., Luney, L. T., Marie, J., & Sanders, K. N. (2021). Demanding attention: An exploration of institutional characteristics of recent student demands. *Journal of Diversity in Higher Education*, 14(1), 25–36. https://doi.org/10.1037/dhe0000133

- Cahn, P. S., Gona, C. M., Naidoo, K., & Truong, K. A. (2022). Disrupting bias without trainings: The effect of equity advocates on faculty search committees. *Innovative Higher Education*, 47(2), 253–272. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10755-021-09575-5
- Cain, T. R. (2017). Campus unions: Organized faculty and graduate students in US higher education. ASHE Higher Education Report, 43(3), 7–163. https://doi.org/10.1002/aehe.20119
- Cain, T. R. (2020). Collective bargaining and committee A: Five decades of unionism and academic freedom. *The Review of Higher Education*, 44(1), 57–85. https://doi.org/10.1353/rhe.2020.0035
- Callie, T. M., & Cheslock, J. J. (2008). The hiring and compensation practices of business school deans. *The Review of Higher Education*, 32(1), 25–49.
- Cantwell, B., & Taylor, B. J. (2015). Rise of the science and engineering postdoctorate and the restructuring of academic research. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 86(5), 667–696. https:// doi.org/10.1353/jhe.2015.0028
- Caplow, T., & McGee, R. J. (2017). Procedures of academic recruitment. In Organizational careers (pp. 77–88). Routledge.
- Cardozo, K. M. (2017). Academic labor: Who cares? Critical Sociology, 43(3), 405–428. https:// doi.org/10.1177/0896920516641733
- Carnes, M., Devine, P. G., Manwell, L. B., Byars-Winston, A., Fine, E., Ford, C. E., et al. (2015). Effect of an intervention to break the gender bias habit for faculty at one institution: A cluster randomized, controlled trial. *Academic Medicine: Journal of the Association of American Medical Colleges*, 90(2), 221.
- Carragee, K. M., & Roefs, W. (2004). The neglect of power in recent framing research. *Journal of communication*, 54(2), 214–233. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-2466.2004.tb02625.x
- Carrigan, C., Quinn, K., & Riskin, E. A. (2011). The gendered division of labor among STEM faculty and the effects of critical mass. *Journal of Diversity in Higher Education*, 4(3), 131–146. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0021831
- Carroll, E. M., Walker, T. D., & Croft, A. (2022). White Americans report more positive than negative affect after writing a personal diversity statement. *Journal of Diversity in Higher Education. Advance online publication.* https://doi-org.proxy1.cl.msu.edu/10.1037/ dhe0000437
- Cartwright, A. D., Avent-Harris, J. R., Munsey, R. B., & Lloyd-Hazlett, J. (2018). Interview experiences and diversity concerns of counselor education faculty from underrepresented groups. *Counselor Education and Supervision*, 57(2), 132–146. https://doi.org/10.1002/ceas. 12098
- Casad, B. J., Franks, J. E., Garasky, C. E., Kittleman, M. M., Roesler, A. C., Hall, D. Y., & Petzel, Z. W. (2021). Gender inequality in academia: Problems and solutions for women faculty in STEM. *Journal of Neuroscience Research*, 99(1), 13–23. https://doi.org/10.1002/jnr.24631
- Castiello-Gutiérrez, S. (2022). From Being to Becoming: An International Student's Journey at Becoming an International Education Scholar. *Journal of International Students*, 12(S2), 13–31. https://doi.org/10.32674/jis.v12iS2.4456
- Castiello-Gutiérrez, S., & Whatley, M. (2023). Publishing in the neoliberal and (neo) colonial academy. Critical Internationalization Studies Review, 2(1), vi–x. https://ojed.org/index.php/ cisr/article/view/5531
- Cavanaugh, C., & Green, K. (2020). Training faculty search committees to improve racial and ethnic diversity in hiring. *Consulting Psychology Journal: Practice and Research*, 72(4), 263–274. https://doi.org/10.1037/cpb0000167
- Cech, E. A., & Waidzunas, T. J. (2021). Systemic inequalities for LGBTQ professionals in STEM. Science Advances, 7(3) eabe0933.101126/sciadv.abe0933.
- Cech, E. A., Montgomery, G., Settles, I. H., Elliott, K., Cheruvelil, K., & Brassel, S. T. (2021). The social is professional: The effects of team climate on professional outcomes for LGBTQ persons in environmental science. *Journal of Women and Minorities in Science and Engineering*, 27(5), 25–48. https://doi.org/10.1615/JWomenMinorScienEng.2021037211

- Ceci, S. J., & Williams, W. M. (2015). Women have substantial advantage in STEM faculty hiring, except when competing against more-accomplished men. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 6, 1532. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2015.01532
- Chang, M. J. (2005). Reconsidering the diversity rationale. Liberal Education, 91(1), 6-13.
- Chappell, J. G. (2021). Faculty candidates' lived experiences during the preemployment hiring process (Publication no. 28494374). Doctoral Dissertation, Walden University. ProQuest Dissertations and Theses Global.
- Cheryan, S., & Markus, H. R. (2020). Masculine defaults: Identifying and mitigating hidden cultural biases. *Psychological Review*, 127(6), 1022–1052. https://doi.org/10.1037/rev0000209
- Christopher, T., Kumar, A., & Benson, R. T. (2022). *Fine wine at discount prices? A review of the research on the part-time faculty workforce*. UC Center for Studies in Higher Education. https://escholarship.org/uc/item/0qm9r3dt
- Clauset, A., Arbesman, S., & Larremore, D. B. (2015). Systematic inequality and hierarchy in faculty hiring networks. *Science Advances*, 1(1), e1400005. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv. 1400005
- Colby, G., & Fowler, C. (2020). Data snapshot: IPEDS data on full-time women faculty and faculty of color. American Association of University Professors. Retrieved March 25, 2023 from https://www.aaup.org/sites/default/files/Dec-2020_Data_Snapshot_Women_and_Faculty_of_Color.pdf
- Colquitt, J. A., Greenberg, J., & Scott, B. A. (2005). Organizational justice: Where do we stand? In J. Greenberg & J. A. Colquitt (Eds.), *Handbook of organizational justice* (pp. 589–619). Lawrence Erlbaum Associates Publishers.
- Constant, K. P. (2011, June). ISU ADVANCE: Sustaining and institutionalizing efforts to enhance recruitment, retention, and advancement of women faculty in engineering (Conference paper). ASEE Annual Conference & Exposition, Vancouver, B. C. https://doi.org/10.18260/1-2%2D% 2D18213.
- Constant, K., & Bird, S. (2009, June). Recognizing, characterizing, and "unsettling" unintended bias in the faculty search process in engineering (Conference paper). ASEE Annual Conference & Exposition, Austin, TX. https://doi.org/10.18260/1-2%2D%2D4894.
- Coomes, O. T., Abizaid, C., Breau, S., & Moore, T. R. (2022). The academic job market in US geography and the business Cycle: The long shadow of the 2007–2009 recession. *The Professional Geographer*, 74(4), 602–619.
- Cornelissen, J. P., & Werner, M. D. (2014). Putting framing in perspective: A review of framing and frame analysis across the management and organizational literature. *Academy of Management Annals*, 8(1), 181–235. https://doi.org/10.1080/19416520.2014.875669
- Coser, L. A. (1977). *Masters of sociological thought: Ideas of historical and social context* (2nd ed.). Harcourt Brace Jovanovich.
- Cresiski, R. H., Ghent, C. A., Rutledge, J. C., Carter-Veale, W. Y., Aumiller, J., Bertot, J. C., Enekwe, B., Golembewski, E., Medina, Y., & Scott, M. S. (2022). Developing a state university system model to diversify faculty in the biomedical sciences. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 13., 734145. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2022.734,145
- Crew, T. (2020). Higher education and working-class academics. Springer International Publishing.
- Cross, J. D., & Carman, C. A. (2021). The relationship between faculty diversity and student success in public community colleges. *Community College Journal of Research and Practice*, 46(12), 855–868. https://doi.org/10.1080/10668926.2021.1910595
- Cross, J. G., & Goldenberg, E. N. (2009). Off-track profs: Non-tenured teachers in higher education. MIT Press.
- Culpepper, D. K. (2021). We have a partner hire situation: The personal and professional lives of dual-career academic couples (Publication No. 28543098). Doctoral dissertation, University of Maryland, College Park. ProQuest Dissertations and Theses Global.
- Culpepper, D. (2022). They were surprised: Professional legitimacy, social bias, and dual-career academic couples. Journal of Diversity in Higher Education. Advance online publication. https://doi.org/10.1037/dhe0000454

- Culpepper, D., Reed, A. M., Enekwe, B., Carter-Veale, W., LaCourse, W. R., McDermott, P., & Cresiski, R. H. (2021). A new effort to diversify faculty: Postdoc-to-tenure track conversion models. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *12*, 733995. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2021.733995
- Culpepper, D., White-Lewis, D., O'Meara, K., Templeton, L., & Anderson, J. (2023). Do rubrics live up to their promise? Examining how rubrics mitigate bias in faculty hiring. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 1–28. https://doi.org/10.1080/00221546.2023.2168411
- Culver, K. C., Young, R. L., & Barnhardt, C. L. (2020). Communicating support: Examining perceived organizational support among faculty members with differing appointment types. *Innovative Higher Education*, 45, 299–315. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10755-020-09503-z
- Culver, K. C., Harper, J., & Kezar, A. (2022). Engaging design thinking in professional bureaucracies: Improving equity for non-tenure track faculty in higher education. *Journal of Higher Education Policy and Leadership Studies*, 3(1), 68–89. https://doi.org/10.52547/johepal.3.1.68
- Curtis, J. W. (2021, November). Faculty diversity and minoritizes student outcomes: An analysis of institutional factors. Center for the Study of Academic Labor, Colorado State University. https:// mountainscholar.org/bitstream/handle/10217/234349/FACFCSAL_Curtis-4_202111.pdf? sequence=1
- Davies, B., & Bansel, P. (2010). Governmentality and academic work: Shaping the hearts and minds of academic workers. *Journal of Curriculum Theorizing*, 26(3), 5–20. https://journal.jctonline. org/index.php/jct/article/view/250
- De la Luz Reyes, M., & Halcon, J. (1988). Racism in academia: The old wolf revisited. Harvard Educational Review, 58(3), 299–315. https://doi.org/10.17763/haer.58.3.9257765135854643
- Demirkasimoğlu, N. İ. H. A. N., & Büyükgöze, H. İ. L. A. L. (2022). Academic inbreeding as a hiring policy: Capturing the voices of faculty from Turkey. *KEDI Journal of Educational Policy*, 19(2), 27–53. https://doi.org/10.22804/kjep.2022.19.2.002
- Desch, M. C., Goldgeier, J., Petrova, A. K., & Peh, K. (2022). Policy school deans want it all: Results of a survey of APSIA deans and top-50 political science department chairs on hiring and promotion. *International Studies Perspectives*, 23(1), 41–70. https://doi.org/10.1093/isp/ ekaa022
- Devine, P. G., Forscher, P. S., Cox, W. T., Kaatz, A., Sheridan, J., & Carnes, M. (2017). A gender bias habit-breaking intervention led to increased hiring of female faculty in STEMM departments. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 73, 211–215. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp. 2017.07.002
- DiPiro, J. T. (2011). A culture of hiring for excellence. American Journal of Pharmaceutical Education, 75(5), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.5688/ajpe75597
- DiRamio, D., Theroux, R., & Guarino, A. J. (2009). Faculty hiring at top-ranked higher education administration programs: An examination using social network analysis. *Innovative Higher Education*, 34, 149–159. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10755-009-9104-5
- Dobbin, F., & Kalev, A. (2013). The origins and effects of corporate diversity programs. In Q. M. Roberson (Ed.), *The Oxford handbook of diversity and work* (pp. 253–281). Oxford University Press.
- Dobbin, F., & Kalev, A. (2017). Are diversity programs merely ceremonial? Evidence-free institutionalization. In R. Greenwood, C. Oliver, T. B. Lawrences, & R. E. Meyer (Eds.), *The Sage handbook of organizational institutionalism* (pp. 808–828). Sage.
- Dobbin, F., Sutton, J. R., Meyer, J. W., & Scott, R. (1993). Equal opportunity law and the construction of internal labor markets. *American Journal of Sociology*, 99(2), 396–427. https://www.jstor.org/stable/2781683
- Donnelly, K., McKenzie, C. R., & Müller-Trede, J. (2019). Do publications in low-impact journals help or hurt a CV? *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Applied*, 25(4), 744–752. https://doi. org/10.1037/xap0000228
- Dorenkamp, I., & Weiß, E. E. (2018). What makes them leave? A path model of postdocs' intentions to leave academia. *Higher Education*, 75, 747–767. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-017-0164-7

- Dotson, K. (2014). Conceptualizing epistemic oppression. Social Epistemology, 28(2), 115–138. https://doi.org/10.1080/02691728.2013.782585
- Douglas, H. M., Elliott, K. C., Settles, I. H., Montgomery, G. M., Davis, T., Nadolsky, L., & Cheruvelil, K. S. (2022). Authorship climate: A new tool for studying ethical issues in authorship. Accountability in Research, 1–25. https://doi.org/10.1080/08989621.2022.2140587 Dunbar-Ortiz, R. (2014). An indigenous peoples' history of the United States (Vol. 3).
- Dupas, P., Modestino, A. S., Niederle, M., & Wolfers, J. (2021). Gender and the dynamics of economics seminars (Working paper no. 28494). National Bureau of Economic Research. https://www.nber.org/papers/w28494
- Dutt, K., Pfaff, D. L., Bernstein, A. F., Dillard, J. S., & Block, C. J. (2016). Gender differences in recommendation letters for postdoctoral fellowships in geoscience. *Nature Geoscience*, 9(11), 805–808. https://doi.org/10.1038/ngeo2819
- Eaton, A. A., Saunders, J. F., Jacobson, R. K., & West, K. (2020). How gender and race stereotypes impact the advancement of scholars in STEM: Professors' biased evaluations of physics and biology post-doctoral candidates. *Sex Roles, 82*, 127–141. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11199-019-01052-w
- Edelman, L. B. (1992). Legal ambiguity and symbolic structures: Organizational mediation of civil rights law. *American Journal of Sociology*, 97(6), 1531–1576. https://www.jstor.org/stable/ 2781548
- Eisen, A. (2020). A new model for increasing diversity in STEM faculty. *Issues in Science and Technology*, 36(3), 26–33. https://issues.org/increasing-diversity-in-stem-faculty/
- El-Alayli, A., Hansen-Brown, A. A., & Ceynar, M. (2018). Dancing backwards in high heels: Female professors experience more work demands and special favor requests, particularly from academically entitled students. *Sex Roles*, 79(3–4), 136–150. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11199-017-0872-6
- Elias, R. M., Fischer, K. M., Coons, T., & Kashiwagi, D. (2022). Successful recruitment and retention of academic physicians: hiring for longevity, productivity, and leadership in hospital medicine. *Hospital Practice*, 50(1), 42–48.
- Elkins, D. J., & Ross, C. M. (2004). The job search process for Assistant Professors in Recreation and Leisure Studies Programs. SCHOLE: A Journal of Leisure Studies and Recreation Education, 19(1), 51–63.
- Entman, R. M. (1993). Framing: Toward clarification of a fractured paradigm. Journal of communication, 43(4), 51–58. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-2466.1993.tb01304.x
- Ermagun, A., & Erinne, J. (2022). A systematic exclusion induced by institutional ranking in engineering faculty hiring: Introducing a cycle of winners and losers. *PLOS ONE*, 17(12), e0275861. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0275861
- Fabianic, D. (2011). PhD program prestige and faculty location in criminal justice and sociology programs. Journal of Criminal Justice Education, 22(4), 562–577.
- Feeley, T. H., & Tutzauer, F. (2021). The faculty hiring network for PhD-granting communication programs. *Scientometrics*, 126(5), 3983–4003.
- Ferguson, K., Huang, B., Beckman, L., & Sinche, M. (2014). National postdoctoral association institutional policy report 2014. National Postdoctoral Association. https://www.caps-acsp.ca/ wp-content/uploads/2014/11/2014-NPA-Postdoc-Institutional-Policy-Report.pdf
- Finch, D., Deephouse, D. L., O'Reilly, N., Massie, T., & Hillenbrand, C. (2016). Follow the leaders? An analysis of convergence and innovation of faculty recruiting practices in US business schools. *Higher Education*, 71, 699–717.
- Fine, E., & Handelseman, J. (2012). Searching for excellence and diversity. University of Wisconsin-Madison. https://wiseli.wisc.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/662/2018/11/ SearchBook Wisc.pdf
- Fine, E., Sheridan, J., Carnes, M., Handelsman, J., Pribbenow, C., Savoy, J., & Wendt, A. (2014). Minimizing the influence of gender bias on the faculty search process. *Advances in Gender Research*, 19, 267–289. https://doi.org/10.1108/S1529-212620140000019012
- Finkelstein, M. J., Conley, V. M., & Schuster, J. H. (2016). Taking the measure of faculty diversity. TIAA Institute. https://www.tiaa.org/content/dam/tiaa/institute/pdf/full-report/2017-02/takingthe-measure-of-faculty-diversity.pdf
- Flanigan, S., Jones, B. R., & Moore, W. (2004). An exploration of faculty hiring practices in community colleges. *Community College Journal of Research and Practice*, 28(10), 823–836. https://doi.org/10.1080/10668920390276894
- Fleet, C. M., Rosser, M. F., Zufall, R. A., Pratt, M. C., Feldman, T. S., & Lemons, P. P. (2006). Hiring criteria in biology departments of academic institutions. *BioScience*, 56(5), 430–436. https://doi.org/10.1641/0006-3568(2006)056[0430:HCIBDO]2.0.CO;2
- Fortino, A., Zhong, Q., Yeh, L., & Fang, S. (2020, August). Selection and assignment of STEM adjunct faculty using text data mining (Conference paper). IEEE Integrated STEM Education Conference, Princeton, NJ. https://doi.org/10.1109/ISEC49744.2020.9397836.
- Fowler, S. B., & DePauw, K. P. (2005). Dual-career queer couple hiring in southwest Virginia: Or, the contract that was not one. *Journal of Lesbian Studies*, 9(4), 73–88. https://doi.org/10.1300/ J155v09n04_06
- Fradella, H. F. (2018). Supporting strategies for equity, diversity, and inclusion in higher education faculty hiring. In S. Gerts, B. Huang, & L. Cyr (Eds.), *Diversity and inclusion in higher education and societal contexts: International and interdisciplinary approaches* (pp. 119–151). Palgrave Macmillan. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-70175-2
- Frank, M. C. (2019). N-best evaluation for academic hiring and promotion. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 23(12), 983–985. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2019.09.010
- Franklin, R. S., & Ketchum, J. (2013). Working in a landscape of recession and expansion: Academic jobs in geography in the United States, 1990–2011. *The Professional Geographer*, 65(2), 205–220.
- Fuerst, I.M. (2020). Job ads don't add up: Arabic+ Middle East+ texts≠ Islam. Journal of the American Academy of Religion, 88(4), 915–946.
- Gallet, C. A., List, J. A., & Orazem, P. F. (2005). Cyclicality and the labor market for economists. Southern Economic Journal, 72(2), 284–304. http://www.jstor.org/stable/20062112
- Gappa, J. M., Austin, A. E., & Trice, A. G. (2007). Rethinking faculty work: Higher education's strategic imperative. Jossey-Bass.
- Gardner, S. K., & Veliz, D. (2014). Evincing the ratchet: A thematic analysis of the promotion and tenure guidelines at a striving university. *The Review of Higher Education*, 38(1), 105–132. https://doi.org/10.1353/rhe.2014.0045
- Gasman, M. (2022). Doing the right thing: How colleges and universities can undo systemic racism in faculty hiring. Princeton University Press.
- Gasman, M., Kim, J., & Nguyen, T. H. (2011). Effectively recruiting faculty of color at highly selective institutions: A school of education case study. *Journal of Diversity in Higher Education*, 4(4), 212–222. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0025130
- Gaspar, D. B., & Brown, A. K. (2015). Hiring in an academic library: Fit is essential. College & Undergraduate Libraries, 22(3–4), 374–386. https://doi.org/10.1080/10691316.2015.1072074
- Gaughan, M. (2023). Intersectional dynamics and academic advancement in the United States. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 1–25. https://doi.org/10.1080/00221546.2023.2192162
- Gibau, G. S., Applegate, R., Ferguson, M. R., & Johnson, K. E. (2022). Disrupting the status Quo: Forging a path to promotion that explicitly recognizes and values faculty work focused on diversity, equity, and inclusion. *Advance Journal*, 3(2). https://doi.org/10.5399/osu/ADVJRNL. 3.2.3
- Gibbs, K. D., Jr., McGready, J., & Griffin, K. (2015). Career development among American biomedical postdocs. *CBE—Life Sciences. Education*, 14(4), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1187/ cbe.15-03-0075
- Gibbs Jr, K. D., Basson, J., Xierali, I. M., & Broniatowski, D. A. (2016). Decoupling of the minority PhD talent pool and assistant professor hiring in medical school basic science departments in the US. Elife, 5, e21393.

- Glasener, K. M., Martell, C. A., & Posselt, J. R. (2019). Framing diversity: Examining the place of race in institutional policy and practice post-affirmative action. *Journal of Diversity in Higher Education*, 12(1), 3–16. https://doi-org.proxy1.cl.msu.edu/10.1037/dhe0000086
- Glass, C., & Minnotte, K. L. (2010). Recruiting and hiring women in STEM fields. Journal of Diversity in Higher Education, 3(4), 218–229.
- Glastonbury, C. M., Bucknor, M., Wall, S. D., & Hess, C. P. (2021). Hiring through the lens of diversity: Strategies to create diverse departments. *Academic Radiology*, 28(12), 1775–1778. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.acra.2020.08.007
- Go, J. (2020). Race, empire, and epistemic exclusion: Or the structures of sociological thought. Sociological Theory, 38(2), 79–100. https://doi.org/10.1177/0735275120926213
- Goffman, E. (1974). Frame analysis: An essay on the organization of experience. Harvard University Press.
- Golubchik, L., & Redel, M. (2018, June). Diversity in faculty recruiting: a WiSE approach. In Abstracts of the 2018 ACM International Conference on Measurement and Modeling of Computer Systems (pp. 140–142).
- Gonzales, L. D. (2013). Faculty sensemaking and mission creep: Interrogating institutionalized ways of knowing and doing legitimacy. *The Review of Higher Education*, 36(2), 179–209. https://doi.org/10.1353/rhe.2013.0000
- Gonzales, L. D. (2018). Subverting and minding boundaries: The intellectual work of women. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 89(5), 677–701.
- Gonzales, L. D. (2020, November). The experiences of postdoctoral women during the COVID-19 pandemic. https://www.nationalacademies.org/event/11-17-2020/the-experiences-of-postdoc toral-women-during-the-COVID-19-pandemicVirtual.
- Gonzales, L. D., & Ayers, D. F. (2018). The convergence of institutional logics on the community college sector and the normalization of emotional labor: A new theoretical approach for considering the community college faculty labor expectations. *The Review of Higher Education*, 41(3), 455–478. https://doi.org/10.1353/rhe.2018.0015
- Gonzales, L. D., & Robinson, T. N. (2023). Broad-access institutions: Sites of possibility and opportunity. In M. N. Bastedo, P. G. Altbach, & P. J. Gumport (Eds.), *American higher education in the 21st century* (5th ed.). John Hopkins University Press.
- Gonzales, L. D., & Saldivar, G. (2020). A systematic review of select social science and humanities literature: The presence and positioning of Latina professors. *Journal of Hispanic Higher Education*, 19(2), 118–133. https://doi.org/10.1177/1538192719896332
- Gonzales, L. D., & Shotton, H. (2022). Coalitional refusal in a neoliberal academy. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies in Education*, 35(5), 540–552. https://doi.org/10.1080/09518398. 2022.2025472
- Gonzales, L. D., & Terosky, A. L. (2016). From the faculty perspective: Defining, earning, and maintaining legitimacy across academia. *Teachers College Record*, 118(7), 1–44. https://doi. org/10.1177/016146811611800704
- Gonzales, L. D., Martinez, E., & Ordu, C. (2014). Exploring faculty experiences in a striving university through the lens of academic capitalism. *Studies in Higher Education*, 39(7), 1097–1115. https://doi.org/10.1080/03075079.2013.777401
- Gonzales, L. D., Kanhai, D., & Hall, K. (2018). Reimagining organizational theory for the critical study of higher education. In M. Paulsen (Ed.), *Higher education: Handbook of theory and research* (Vol. 33, pp. 505–559). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-72,490-4 11
- Gonzales, L. D., Hall, K., Benton, A., Kanhai, D., & Núñez, A. M. (2021). Comfort over change: A case study of diversity and inclusivity efforts in US higher education. *Innovative Higher Education*, 46(4), 445–460. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10755-020-09541-7
- Gonzales, L. D., Rosales, J., Bhangal, N., & Stokes, C. (2022, April). Holding inequality in place: Epistemic exclusion and inclusion in academic hiring (Conference paper). American Education Research Association, San Diego, CA.

- Gonzales, L. D., Gong, R., Miao, S., & Surla, K. (2023a). Women academics, identity capitalism, and the imperative of transformation. In L. Leisyte, J. Dee, & B. vander Muel (Eds.), *Research* handbook on the transformation of higher education (pp. 251–263). Edward Elgar Publishing.
- Gonzales, L. D., Pasque, P. A., Farris, K. D., & Hansen, J. M. (2023b). Epistemic Injustice and Legitimacy in US Doctoral Education: A Systematic Review of Literature. *Review of Educational Research*, 00346543231187628.
- Greenhill, L. M. (2009). DiVersity Matters: a review of the diversity initiative of the Association of American Veterinary Medical Colleges. *Journal of Veterinary Medical Education*, 36(4), 359– 362.
- Grier, S. A., & Poole, S. M. (2020). Reproducing inequity: The role of race in the business school faculty search. *Journal of Marketing Management*, 36(13–14), 1190–1222. https://doi.org/10. 1080/0267257X.2020.1800796
- Griffin, K. A. (2020). Institutional barriers, strategies, and benefits to increasing the representation of women and men of color in the professoriate. In L. W. Perna (Ed.), *higher education: Handbook of theory and research* (Vol. 35, pp. 1–73). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-31,365-4 4
- Griffin, K. A., & Reddick, R. J. (2011). Surveillance and sacrifice: Gender differences in the mentoring patterns of Black professors at predominantly white research universities. *American Educational Research Journal*, 48(5), 1032–1057. https://doi.org/10.3102/0002831211405025
- Griffin, K. A., Bennett, J. C., & Harris, J. (2011). Analyzing gender differences in Black faculty marginalization through a sequential mixed-methods design. *New Directions for Institutional Research*, 2011(151), 45–61.
- Griffin, K. A., Bennett, J. C., & Harris, J. (2013). Marginalizing merit?: Gender differences in Black faculty D/discourses on tenure, advancement, and professional success. *The Review of Higher Education*, 36(4), 489–512. https://doi.org/10.1353/rhe.2013.0040
- Griffin, K., Baker, V., O'Meara, K., Nyunt, G., Robinson, T., & Staples, C. L. (2018). Supporting scientists from underrepresented minority backgrounds: Mapping developmental networks. *Studies in Graduate and Postdoctoral Education*, 9(1), 19–37. https://doi.org/10.1108/SGPE-D-17-00032
- Grimm, L. J., Redmond, R. A., Campbell, J. C., & Rosette, A. S. (2020). Gender and racial bias in radiology residency letters of recommendation. *Journal of the American College of Radiology*, 17(1), 64–71. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jacr.2019.08.008
- Gurin, P., Dey, E., Hurtado, S., & Gurin, G. (2002). Diversity and higher education: Theory and impact on educational outcomes. *Harvard Educational Review*, 72(3), 330–367. https://doi.org/ 10.17763/haer.72.3.01151786u134n051
- Hadani, M., Coombes, S., Das, D., & Jalajas, D. (2012). Finding a good job: Academic network centrality and early occupational outcomes in management academia. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 33(5), 723–739.
- Hadlock, C. J., & Pierce, J. R. (2021). Hiring your friends: Evidence from the market for financial economists. *ILR Review*, 74(4), 977–1007. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3014091
- Hakkola, L., & Dyer, S. J. (2022). Role conflict: How search committee chairs negotiate faculty status, diversity, and equity in faculty searches. *Journal of Diversity in Higher Education*, 15(5), 583–595. https://doi.org/10.1037/dhe0000386
- Hamid, R. D., & Schisgall, E. J. (2023). Half of the surveyed Harvard faculty say their pay is too low. *The Harvard Crimson*. Retrieved from https://www.thecrimson.com/article/2023/6/14/ faculty-survey-2023-income/.
- Hanasono, L. K., Broido, E. M., Yacobucci, M. M., Root, K. V., Peña, S., & O'Neil, D. A. (2019). Secret service: Revealing gender biases in the visibility and value of faculty service. *Journal of Diversity in Higher Education*, 12(1), 85–98. https://doi.org/10.1037/dhe0000081
- Harichandran, R. (2007, June). Faculty hiring trends at small to medium sized research intensive cee departments and balancing the needs of research and practice (Conference paper). ASEE Annual Conference.

- Harper, J. (2022). Improving job stability and career pathways for lecturers through collective bargaining at the University of California. The Pullias Center for Higher Education. https:// pullias.usc.edu/download/improving-job-stability-and-career-pathways-for-lecturers-throughcollective-bargaining-at-the-university-of-california/
- Harper, J., & Kezar, A. (2021). Leadership for liberation: A leadership framework & guide for student affairs professionals. Pullias Center for Higher Education. https://pullias.usc.edu/ download/leadership-for-liberation/
- Harper, J., & Ueda, N. (2022). Greater stability and inclusion for part-time and full-time faculty at Dominican University of California. Pullias Center for Higher Education. https://pullias.usc. edu/download/greater-stability-and-inclusion-for-part-time-and-full-time-faculty-at-dominicanuniversity-of-california/
- Harris, J. C., & Nicolazzo, Z. (2020). Navigating the academic borderlands as multiracial and trans* faculty members. *Critical Studies in Education*, 61(2), 229–244. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 17508487.2017.1356340
- Harris, T. B., Thomson, W. A., Moreno, N. P., Conrad, S., White, S. E., Young, G. H., et al. (2018). Advancing holistic review for faculty recruitment and advancement. *Academic Medicine*, 93(11), 1658–1662. https://doi.org/10.1097/ACM.00000000002364
- Harris, T. B., Jacobs, N. N., Fuqua, C. F., Lyness, J. M., Smith, P. O., Poll-Hunter, N. I., Piggot, C., & Monroe, A. D. (2022). Advancing equity in academic medicine through holistic review for faculty recruitment and retention. *Academic Medicine*, 97(5), 631–634. https://doi.org/10.1097/ ACM.000000000004568
- Hart, C. (2018). Doing a literature review: Releasing the research imagination (2nd ed.). SAGE.
- Hearn, J. C., & Burns, R. (2021). Contingent faculty employment and financial stress in public universities. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 92(3), 331–362. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 00221546.2020.1851570
- Henningsen, L., Horvath, L. K., & Jonas, K. (2022). Affirmative action policies in academic job advertisements: Do they facilitate or hinder gender discrimination in hiring processes for professorships? Sex Roles, 86(1–2), 34–48. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11199-021-01251-4
- Henningsson, M., & Geschwind, L. (2022). Recruitment of academic staff: An institutional logics perspective. *Higher Education Quarterly*, 76(1), 48–62. https://doi.org/10.1111/hequ.12367
- Hernandez, J. (2022). Fresh banana leaves: Healing indigenous landscapes through indigenous science. North Atlantic Books.
- Hernandez, M., Avery, D. R., Volpone, S. D., & Kaiser, C. R. (2019). Bargaining while Black: The role of race in salary negotiations. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 104(4), 581–592. https://doi. org/10.1037/apl0000363
- Herzig, A. H. (2004). Becoming mathematicians: Women and students of color choosing and leaving doctoral mathematics. *Review of Educational Research*, 74(2), 171–214. https://doi. org/10.3102/00346543074002171
- Hildebrant, J., Giltner, B., & Payne, J. (2018). Lack of Standardization in Recognition of Engineering Technology Terminal Degrees Creates Barriers for Current Students to Become Ranked Faculty Members. *Journal of Engineering Technology*, 35(2), 14–20.
- Hill, W. (2005, June). *Does hiring need to be a crapshoot?* (Conference paper). ASEE Annual Conference. https://peer.asee.org/does-hiring-neet-to-be-a-crapshoot.pdf
- Hill, M., Boone, K., Anwar, R., Gaumer, R. B., & Camarda, K. V. (2014). The future of chemical engineering design: impact of faculty makeup and industrial needs. *Computer Aided Chemical Engineering*, 34(2014), 88–97.
- Hodge, M., & Spoor, N. (2012). Congratulations! You've landed an interview: What do hiring committees really want? *New Library World*, 113(3/4), 139–161.
- Hofstra, B., Kulkarni, V. V., Munoz-Najar Galvez, S., He, B., Jurafsky, D., & McFarland, D. A. (2020). The diversity–innovation paradox in science. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 117(17), 9284–9291. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.191537811

- Holden, G., Rosenberg, G., & Barker, K. (2005). Bibliometrics: A potential decision making aid in hiring, reappointment, tenure and promotion decisions. *Social work in health care*, 41(3–4), 67–92. https://doi.org/10.1300/J010v41n03_03
- Holzer, H., & Neumark, D. (2000). Assessing affirmative action. Journal of Economic literature, 38(3), 483–568. https://doi.org/10.1257/jel.38.3.483
- Horn, C. L., Marin, P., Garces, L. M., Miksch, K., & Yun, J. T. (2020). Shaping educational policy through the courts: The use of social science research in amicus briefs in Fisher I. *Educational Policy*, 34(3), 449–476. https://doi.org/10.1177/0895904818773902
- Howe, B. J., Allareddy, V., Barwacz, C. A., Parker, I. R., Straub-Morarend, C. L., & Holmes, D. C. (2017). Retention and recruitment of general dentists in an adjunct teaching model—A pilot study. *PloS one*, *12*(7), e0181602.
- Hsu, N. S., Rezai-Zadeh, K. P., Tennekoon, M. S., & Korn, S. J. (2021). Myths and facts about getting an academic faculty position in neuroscience. *Science Advances*, 7(35) eabj2604. https:// doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.abj2604
- Huang, B., Wang, S., & Reddy, N. (2015, June). Who is hiring whom: A new method in measuring graduate programs (Conference paper). ASEE Annual Conference & Exposition. https://peer. asee.org/who-is-hiring-whom-a-new-method-in-measuring-graduate-programs.pdf
- Hudson, T. D., Haley, K. J., Jaeger, A. J., Mitchall, A., Dinin, A., & Dunstan, S. B. (2018). Becoming a legitimate scientist: Science identity of postdocs in STEM fields. *The Review of Higher Education*, 41(4), 607–639. https://doi.org/10.1353/rhe.2018.0027
- Hughes, A. K., Horner, P. S., & Ortiz, D. V. (2012). Being the diversity hire: Negotiating identity in an academic job search. *Journal of Social Work Education*, 48(3), 595–612. https://doi.org/10. 5175/JSWE.2012.201000101
- Irwin, G., Nilsen, K., Vedala, R., & Kellerman, R. (2021). Characteristics Sought When Hiring Faculty in Family Medicine Residency Programs. *Family Medicine*, 53(3), 189–194. https://doi. org/10.22454/FamMed.2021.887468
- Jachimowicz, J. M., & Weisman, H. (2022). Divergence between employer and employee understandings of passion: Theory and implications for future research. *Research in Organizational Behavior*, 42, 100167. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.riob.2022.100167
- Jahan, N., Barr, T. H., Rose, C. A., & Macias, V. P. (2022). Academic recruitment, hiring, and attrition during 2018–2019. Notices of the American Math Society. https://www.ams.org/ profession/data/annual-survey/advance release annsurv-recruitment-hiring report2019.pdf.
- Jaquette, O., & Curs, B. R. (2022). Enrollment Growth and Faculty Hiring at Public Research Universities. *Research in Higher Education*, 64, 349–378. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11162-022-09707-6
- Jeffcoat, K., & Piland, W. E. (2012). Anatomy of a community college faculty diversity program. Community College Journal of Research and Practice, 36(12), 397–410. https://doi.org/10. 1080/10668920902813477
- Jencks, C., & Riesman, D. (1968). The academic revolution. Routledge Press.
- Jimenez, M. F., Laverty, T. M., Bombaci, S. P., Wilkins, K., Bennett, D. E., & Pejchar, L. (2019). Underrepresented faculty play a disproportionate role in advancing diversity and inclusion. *Nature Ecology & Evolution*, 3(7), 1030–1033. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41559-019-0911-5
- Joseph, T. D., & Hirshfield, L. E. (2011). 'Why don't you get somebody new to do It?' Race and cultural taxation in the academy. *Ethnic and Racial Studies*, 34(1), 121–141. https://doi.org/10. 1080/01419870.2010.496489.
- Kahneman, D. (2011). Thinking, fast and slow. Farrar.
- Kawa, N. C., Clavijo Michelangeli, J. A., Clark, J. L., Ginsberg, D., & McCarty, C. (2019). The social network of US academic anthropology and its inequalities. *American Anthropologist*, 121(1), 14–29. https://doi.org/10.1111/aman.13158
- Kayes, P. E. (2006). New paradigms for diversifying faculty and staff in higher education: Uncovering cultural biases in the search and hiring process. *Multicultural Education*, 14(2), 65–69. https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ759654

- Kazmi, M. A., Spitzmueller, C., Yu, J., Madera, J. M., Tsao, A. S., Dawson, J. F., & Pavlidis, I. (2022). Search committee diversity and applicant pool representation of women and underrepresented minorities: A quasi-experimental field study. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 107(8), 1414–1427. https://doi.org/10.1037/apl0000725
- Kelly, K. (2022). The untold history of American labor: Fight like hell. One Signal Publishers.
- Kelly, E., & Dobbin, F. (1998). How affirmative action became diversity management: Employer response to antidiscrimination law, 1961 to 1996. *American Behavioral Scientist*, 41(7), 960–984. https://doi.org/10.1177/00027642980410070
- Kezar, A. (2012). Embracing non-tenure track faculty: Changing campuses for the new faculty majority. Routledge.
- Kezar, A. (2013). Departmental cultures and non-tenure-track faculty: Willingness, capacity, and opportunity to perform at four-year institutions. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 84(2), 153–188. https://www.jstor.org/stable/23486793
- Kezar, A. (2014). Higher education change and social networks: A review of research. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 85(1), 91–125. https://doi.org/10.1080/00221546.2014.11777320
- Kezar, A., & Gehrke, S. (2014). Why Are We Hiring so Many Non-Tenure-Track Faculty? *Liberal Education*, 100(1), 44–51.
- Kezar, A., Holcombe, E., & Maxey, D. (2016). Rethinking faculty models/roles: An emerging consensus about future directions for the professoriate. TIAA Institute. https://pullias.usc.edu/ download/rethinking-faculty-models-roles-emerging-consensus-future-directionsprofessoriate/
- Kezar, A., DePaola, T., & Scott, D. T. (2019). The gig academy: Mapping labor in the neoliberal university. Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Khan, S., Kirubarajan, A., Shamsheri, T., Clayton, A., & Mehta, G. (2023). Gender bias in reference letters for residency and academic medicine: a systematic review. *Postgraduate Medical Journal*, 99(1170), 272–278.
- Kim, J. (2016). Global cultural capital and global positional competition: International graduate students' transnational occupational trajectories. *British Journal of Sociology of Education*, 37(1), 30–50. https://doi.org/10.1080/01425692.2015.1096189
- Kim, D., Yoo, S. S., Sohn, H., & Sonneveldt, E. L. (2022). The segmented mobility of globally mobile academics: A case study of foreign professors at a Korean university. *Compare: A Journal of Comparative and International Education*, 52(8), 1259–1276. https://doi.org/10. 1080/03057925.2020.1860737
- King, A. M. (2023). Let's retire the term "Fit": Strategies to improve faculty heterogeneity. PS: Political Science & Politics, 56(1), 118–122.
- Kirst, M.W., Stevens, M.L., & Proctor, K. (2010, December). Broad-access higher education: A research framework for a new era (Conference report). Reform and innovation in the changing ecology of U.S. Higher Education, Stanford University. https://cepa.stanford.edu/ content/broad-access-higher-education-research-framework-new-era.
- Klainot-Hess, E. (2023). The benefits and limitations of contingent faculty unionization: A comparison of a union and non-union institution. *Labor Studies Journal*, 48(1), 70–90. https://doi. org/10.1177/0160449X221142618
- Kobayashi, A. (2006). Why women of colour in geography? *Gender, Place & Culture, 13*(1), 33–38.
- Knaub, A. V., Jariwala, M., Henderson, C. R., & Khatri, R. (2018). Experiences of postdocs and principal investigators in physics education research postdoc hiring. *Physical Review. Physics Education Research*, 14(1) 010152. https://journals.aps.org/prper/pdf/10.1103/PhysRevPhy sEducRes.14.010152
- Kuck, V. J. (2006). Women in academe: An examination of the education and hiring of chemists. In Marzabdi, C.H., Kuck, V.J., Nolan, S.A., and Buckner, J.P. (Eds.), Are women achieving equity in chemistry? Dissolving disparity and catalyzing change (pp. 107–128). American Chemical Society.

- Kuck, V. J., Marzabadi, C. H., Buckner, J. P., & Nolan, S. A. (2007). A review and study on graduate training and academic hiring of chemists. *Journal of Chemical Education*, 84(2), 277.
- LaBerge, N., Wapman, K. H., Morgan, A. C., Zhang, S., Larremore, D. B., & Clauset, A. (2022). Subfield prestige and gender inequality in computing. arXiv preprint arXiv:2201.00254. https:// doi.org/10.48550/arXiv.2201.00254
- Lai, A. (2015). From affirmative action hiring to the globalisation of legal academia. *The Law Teacher*, 49(1), 3–21.
- Lambert, W. M., Wells, M. T., Cipriano, M. F., Sneva, J. N., Morris, J. A., & Golightly, L. M. (2020). Career choices of underrepresented and female postdocs in the biomedical sciences. *eLife*, 9., e48774. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.48774
- Lara, L. J. (2019). Faculty of color unmask color-blind ideology in the community college search process. Community College Journal of Research and Practice, 43(10–11), 702–717. https:// doi.org/10.1080/10668926.2019.1600608
- Lasfer, K., & Pyster, A. (2012, June). A review of non-tenure-track, full-time faculty at Systems Centric Systems Engineering (SCSE) programs (Conference paper). ASEE Annual Conference & Exposition. https://peer.asee.org/a-review-of-non-tenure-track-full-time-faculty-at-systemscentric-systems-engineering-scse-programs.pdf
- Laube, H. (2021). Outsiders within transforming the academy: The unique positionality of feminist sociologists. *Gender & Society*, 35(3), 476–500.
- Laursen, S., & Austin, A. E. (2020). Building gender equity in the academy: Institutional strategies for change. Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Lawrence, J. H., Celis, S., & Ott, M. (2014). Is the tenure process fair? What faculty think. The Journal of Higher Education, 85(2), 155–192. https://doi.org/10.1353/jhe.2014.0010
- Layne, M., Creamer, E., Hyer, P., & Eckel, C. (2005, June). Developing and implementing guidelines for dual career hires (Conference paper). ASEE Annual Conference. https://peer. asee.org/developing-and-implementing-guidelines-for-dual-career-hires.pdf
- Leahey, E., Barringer, S. N., & Ring-Ramirez, M. (2019). Universities' structural commitment to interdisciplinary research. *Scientometrics*, 118, 891–919. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11192-018-2992-3
- Lee, C. A. (2022). Who Gets Hired at the Top? The Academic Caste System Theory in the Planning Academy. Journal of Planning Education and Research, 0739456X221121611.
- Leong, N. (2021). Identity capitalists: The powerful insiders who exploit diversity to maintain inequality. Stanford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1515/9781503614277
- Lerma, V., Hamilton, L. T., & Nielsen, K. (2020). Racialized equity labor, university appropriation and student resistance. Social Problems, 67(2), 286–303. https://doi.org/10.1093/socpro/spz011
- Levine, E. J. (2021). Allies and rivals: German-American exchange and the rise of the modern research university. University of Chicago Press.
- Lewis-Stevenson, S., Hueston, W. J., Mainous, A. G., 3rd, Bazell, P. C., & Ye, X. (2001). Female and underrepresented minority faculty in academic departments of family medicine: Are women and minorities better off in family medicine? *Family medicine*, 33(6), 459–465. https://pubmed. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/11411975/
- Liera, R. (2020a). Equity advocates using equity-mindedness to interrupt faculty hiring's racial structure. *Teachers College Record*, 122(9), 1–42. https://doi.org/10.1177/016146812012200910
- Liera, R. (2020b). Moving beyond a culture of niceness in faculty hiring to advance racial equity. American Educational Research Journal, 57(5), 1954–1994. https://doi.org/10.3102/ 0002831219888624
- Liera, R. (2023). Expanding faculty members' zone of proximal development to enact collective agency for racial equity in faculty hiring. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 1–26. https://doi. org/10.1080/00221546.2023.2195769
- Liera, R., & Ching, C. (2019). Reconceptualizing "merit" and "fit". In Kezar, A., and Posselt, J. (Eds.), Higher education administration for social justice and equity (pp.111–31), Taylor & Francis.

- Liera, R., & Hernandez, T. E. (2021). Color-evasive racism in the final stage of faculty searches: Examining search committee hiring practices that jeopardize racial equity policy. *The Review of Higher Education*, 45(2), 181–209. https://doi.org/10.1353/rhe.2021.0020
- Lin, S. Y., Francis, H. W., Minor, L. B., & Eisele, D. W. (2016). Faculty diversity and inclusion program outcomes at an academic otolaryngology department. *The Laryngoscope*, 126(2), 352– 356.
- Lord, S. M., Baird, L., Friedman, J., Myers, P., Sgoutas-Emch, S., & Camacho, M. M. (2015, October). Innovative faculty cohort hire at the University of San Diego (Conference paper). *IEEE Frontiers in Education Conference*. https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/document/7344181
- Los Rios Community College District (2015). Faculty hiring manual. https://losrios.edu/lrccd/ shared/doc/hr/hiring/faculty-hiring-manual.pdf.
- Lounder, A. D. (2015). An emerging grounded theory of faculty hiring processes in unionized comprehensive universities. Unpublished doctoral dissertation. University of Maryland, .
- Madera, J. M., Hebl, M. R., & Martin, R. C. (2009). Gender and letters of recommendation for academia: Agentic and communal differences. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 94(6), 1591–1599. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0016539
- Madera, J. M., Hebl, M. R., Dial, H., Martin, R., & Valian, V. (2019). Raising doubt in letters of recommendation for academia: Gender differences and their impact. *Journal of Business and Psychology*, 34, 287–303. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10869-018-9541-1
- Mackie, P. F. E. (2013). Hiring social work faculty: An analysis of employment announcements with special focus on rural and urban differences and 2008 EPAS implications. *Journal of Social Work Education*, 49(4), 733–747.
- Mai, B., Liu, J., & González-Bailón, S. (2015). Network effects in the academic market: Mechanisms for hiring and placing PhDs in communication (2007–2014). *Journal of Communication*, 65(3), 558–583. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcom.12158
- Maliniak, D., Peterson, S., Powers, R., & Tierney, M. J. (2018). Is international relations a global discipline? Hegemony, insularity, and diversity in the field. *Security Studies*, 27(3), 448–484.
- Marshall, J. C., Buttars, P., Callahan, T., Dennehy, J. J., Harris, D. J., Lunt, B., ... & Shupe, R. (2009). Letter to the editors: In the academic job market, will you be competitive? A case study in ecology and evolutionary biology. *Israel Journal of Ecology and Evolution*, 55(4), 381–392.
- Martinez, E. (2019). "The rules change": Exploring faculty experiences and work expectations within a drifting community college context. *Community College Review*, 47(2), 111–135. https://doi.org/10.1177/0091552119835022
- Mathies, C., & Slaughter, S. (2013). University trustees as channels between academe and industry: Toward an understanding of the executive science network. *Research policy*, 42(6–7), 1286–1300. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.respol.2013.03.003
- Maxey, D., & Kezar, A. (2015). Revealing opportunities and obstacles for changing non-tenuretrack faculty practices: An examination of stakeholders' awareness of institutional contradictions. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 86(4), 564–594. https://doi.org/10.1080/00221546. 2015.11777375
- Mayes, C. (2000). Clinical faculty in colleges of education: Problems and prospects. *Action in Teacher Education*, 21(4), 1–8.
- McClure, K. R., & Titus, M. A. (2018). Spending up the ranks? The relationship between striving for prestige and administrative expenditures at US public research universities. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 89(6), 961–987. https://doi.org/10.1080/00221546.2018.1449079
- McCombs, M., & Ghanem, S. I. (2001). The convergence of agenda setting and framing. In S. D. Reese, O. H. Gandy Jr., & A. E. Grant (Eds.), *Framing public life* (1st ed., pp. 83–98). Routledge.
- McMurtrie, B. (2016). The promise and peril of cluster hiring. *The Chronicle of Higher Education*. https://www.chronicle.com/article/the-promise-and-peril-of-cluster-hiring/.
- McNaughtan, J., García, H. A., & Nehls, K. (2017). Understanding the growth of contingent faculty. New Directions for Institutional Research, 2017(176), 9–26. https://doi.org/10.1002/ ir.20241

- McNaughtan, J., Garcia, H. A., & Nehls, K. (2018). Contingent Faculty in Higher Education. New Directions for Institutional Research, 2017(176), 9.
- McNeely, C. L., & Vlaicu, S. (2010). Exploring institutional hiring trends of women in the US STEM professoriate. *Review of Policy Research*, 27(6), 781–793.
- Meer, E., Hughes, B. D., Martin, C. A., Rios-Diaz, A. J., Patel, V., Pugh, C. M., ... & Butler, P. D. (2021). Reassessing career pathways of surgical leaders: an examination of surgical leaders' early accomplishments. *The American Journal of Surgery*, 222(5), 933–936.
- Melnyk, B. M., Tan, A., Hsieh, A. P., Amaya, M., Regan, E. P., & Stanley, L. (2021). Beliefs, mental health, healthy lifestyle behaviors and coping strategies of college faculty and staff during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Journal of American College Health*, 1–11. https://doi.org/10. 1080/07448481.2021.1991932
- Michelson, M. R., & Wilkinson, B. C. (2023). Best Practices in Diversifying Political Science. PS: Political Science & Politics, 56(2), 295–298.
- Milem, J. F. (2003). The educational benefits of diversity: Evidence from multiple sectors. *Compelling interest: Examining the evidence on racial dynamics in higher education*, 126–169. http://web.stanford.edu/~hakuta/www/policy/racial dynamics/Chapter5.pdf
- Miller R. A., Struve L. E. (2020). "Heavy lifters of the university": Non-tenure track faculty teaching required diversity courses. *Innovative Higher Education*, 45, 437–455. https://doiorg.proxy2.cl.msu.edu/10.1007/s10755-020-09517-7
- Miller, T. L., Wesley, C. L., Bell, M. P., & Avery, D. R. (2021). Hold the torch: Shining a light on the lives of black management faculty. *Journal of Management*, 47(2), 351–367.
- Misra, J., Lundquist, J. H., & Templer, A. (2012). Gender, work time, and care responsibilities among faculty. *Sociological Forum*, 27(2), 300–323. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1573-7861.2012. 01319.x
- Mitchneck, B. (2021). Synthesizing research on gender biases and intersectionality in citation analysis and practices. ARC Network. https://uploads-ssl.webflow.com/60ceadbbd1b31b75588b6cd7/ 616b4be13010b4087717f037_Mitchneck-ARC-VVS-Final-Report-Updated.pdf
- Moher, D., Naudet, F., Cristea, I. A., Miedema, F., Ioannidis, J. P., & Goodman, S. N. (2018). Assessing scientists for hiring, promotion, and tenure. *PLoS Biology*, 16(3), e2004089.
- Morgan, A. C., Economou, D. J., Way, S. F., & Clauset, A. (2018). Prestige drives epistemic inequality in the diffusion of scientific ideas. *EPJ Data Science*, 7(1), 40. https://doi.org/10. 1140/epids/s13688-018-0166-4
- Morgan, A. C., LaBerge, N., Larremore, D. B., Galesic, M., Brand, J. E., & Clauset, A. (2022a). Socioeconomic roots of academic faculty. *Nature Human Behaviour*, 6, 1625–1633. https://doi. org/10.1038/s41562-022-01425-4
- Morgan, D. E., Zarzour, J. G., Millette, N., Galgano, S. J., Smith, E. N., & Canon, C. L. (2022b). Accelerated fellowships applicable across all subspecialty areas of diagnostic radiology as a catalyst for academic recruitment. *Academic Radiology*, 7, 1493–1499. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.acra.2022.08.028
- Morgenstein Fuerst, I. (2020). Job ads don't add up: Arabic+ Middle East+ texts≠ Islam. Journal of the American Academy of Religion, 88(4), 915–946. https://doi.org/10.1093/jaarel/lfaa058
- Morin, A., Helling, B. A., Krishnan, S., Risner, L. E., Walker, N. D., & Schwartz, N. B. (2022). Research culture: Surveying the experience of postdocs in the United States before and during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Elife*, 11, e75705. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.75705
- Morphew, C. C., & Baker, B. D. (2004). The cost of prestige: Do new research I universities incur higher administrative costs? *The Review of Higher Education*, 27(3), 365–384. https://doi.org/ 10.1353/rhe.2004.0005
- Moshiri, F., & Cardon, P. W. (2016). A study of faculty racial diversity in business schools: Perceptions of business deans. *Journal of Education for Business*, 91(5), 243–250. https://doi. org/10.1080/08832323.2016.1175410
- Moshiri, F., & Cardon, P. W. (2019). Best practices to increase racial diversity in business schools: What actually works according to a nationwide survey of business schools. *Journal of Education for Business*, 94(2), 113–124.

- Mosley, P., & Hargrove, S. K. (Eds.). (2014). Navigating academia: A guide for women and minority STEM faculty. Academic Press.
- Moss, S. E., & Mahmoudi, M. (2021). STEM the bullying: An empirical investigation of abusive supervision in academic science. *EclinicalMedicine*, 40, 101121. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. eclinm.2021.101121
- Moss-Racusin, C. A., Dovidio, J. F., Brescoll, V. L., Graham, M. J., & Handelsman, J. (2012). Science faculty's subtle gender biases favor male students. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 109(41), 16474–16479. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1211286109
- Muñoz, S. M., Basile, V., Gonzalez, J., Birmingham, D., Aragon, A., Jennings, L., & Gloeckner, G. (2017). Critical perspectives from a university cluster hire focused on diversity, equity, and inclusion. *Journal of Critical Thought and Praxis*, 6(2), 1–21.
- Nadal, K. L. (2019). Queering and browning the pipeline for LGBTQ faculty of color in the academy: The formation of the LGBTQ scholars of color national network. *Journal of Critical Thought and Praxis*, 8(2), 27–46. https://doi.org/10.31274/jctp.8210
- Nadeau, C. (2005). Unruly Democracy and the Privileges of Public Intimacy: (Same) Sex Spousal Hiring in Academia. *Journal of Lesbian Studies*, 9(4), 89–105. https://doi.org/10.1300/ J155v09n04 07
- National Academies of Science, Engineering, and Medicine. (2018). Sexual harassment of women: Climate, culture, and consequences in academic sciences, engineering, and medicine. https:// nap.nationalacademies.org/catalog/24994/sexual-harassment-of-women-climate-culture-andconsequences-in-academic
- National Center for Education Statistics. (2021). Full-time faculty in degree-granting institutions, by race/ethnicity, sex, and academic rank: Fall 2018, fall 2019, fall 2020 (Table 315.20). https:// nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d21/tables/dt21_315.20.asp
- National Center for Education Statistics. (2022). Condition of education: Characteristics of postsecondary faculty. U.S. Department of Education, Institute of Education Sciences. Retrieved February 3, 2023, from https://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/indicator/csc.
- National Institutes of Health. (2021). Is implicit bias training effective? (report). Scientific Workforce Diversity Seminar Series (SWDSS) Seminar Proceedings. https://diversity.nih.gov/sites/ coswd/files/images/NIH COSWD SWDSS Implicit Bias Proceedings 508.pdf
- National Science Foundation. (2022). Survey of graduate students and postdoctorates in science and engineering: Fall 2021 (Data table). Retrieved February 2, 2023, from https://ncses.nsf. gov/pubs/nsf23312
- Nelson, L. K., & Zippel, K. (2021). From theory to practice and back: How the concept of implicit bias was implemented in academe, and what this means for gender theories of organizational change. *Gender & society*, 35(3), 330–357. https://doi.org/10.1177/08912432211000335
- Newman, A., Donohue, R., & Eva, N. (2017). Psychological safety: A systematic review of the literature. *Human Resource Management Review*, 27(3), 521–535. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. hrmr.2017.01.001
- Nowell, L., Ovie, G., Berenson, C., Kenny, N., & Hayden, K. A. (2018). Professional learning and development of postdoctoral scholars: A systematic review of the literature. *Education Research International*, 2018, 5950739. https://doi.org/10.1155/2018/5950739
- Nyunt, G., O'Meara, K., Bach, L., & LaFave, A. (2022). Tenure undone: Faculty experiences of organizational justice when tenure seems or becomes unattainable. *Equity & Excellence in Education*, 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1080/10665684.2021.2010013
- O'Connell, S., & Holmes, M. A. (2015). Hiring a diverse faculty. In M. A. Holmes, S. O'Connell, & K. Dutt (Eds.), Women in the geosciences: Practical, positive practices toward parity (pp. 95–107). Wiley. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781119067573.ch10
- Oermann, M. H., Lynn, M. R., & Agger, C. A. (2016). Hiring intentions of directors of nursing programs related to DNP-and PhD-prepared faculty and roles of faculty. *Journal of Professional Nursing*, 32(3), 173–179. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.profnurs.2015.06.010
- O'Meara, K. (2011). Inside the panopticon: Studying academic reward systems. *Higher Education:* Handbook of Theory and Research, 26, 161–220. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-007-0702-3_5

- O'Meara, K. (2021). Leveraging, checking, and structuring faculty discretion to advance full participation. *The Review of Higher Education*, 44(4), 555–585. https://muse.jhu.edu/article/796159
- O'Meara, K., & Bloomgarden, A. (2011). The pursuit of prestige: The experience of institutional striving from a faculty perspective. *Journal of the Professoriate, 4*(1), 39–72. https://education.umd.edu/sites/default/files/uploads/%2327.pdf
- O'Meara, K., & Stromquist, N. P. (2015). Faculty peer networks: Role and relevance in advancing agency and gender equity. *Gender & Education*, 27(3), 338–358. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 09540253.2015.1027668
- O'Meara, K., Fink, J., & White-Lewis, D. K. (2017a). Who's looking? Examining the role of gender and rank in faculty outside offers. NASPA Journal About Women in Higher Education, 10(1), 64–79. https://doi.org/10.1080/09540253.2015.1027668
- O'Meara, K., Kuvaeva, A., Nyunt, G., Waugaman, C., & Jackson, R. (2017b). Asked more often: Gender differences in faculty workload in research universities and the work interactions that shape them. *American Educational Research Journal*, 54(6), 1154–1186. https://doi.org/10. 3102/0002831217716767
- O'Meara, K., Lennartz, C. J., Kuvaeva, A., Jaeger, A., & Misra, J. (2019). Department conditions and practices associated with faculty workload satisfaction and perceptions of equity. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 90(5), 744–772. https://doi.org/10.1080/00221546.2019.1584025
- O'Meara, K., Culpepper, D., & Templeton, L. L. (2020a). Nudging toward diversity: Applying behavioral design to faculty hiring. *Review of Educational Research*, 90(3), 311–348. https:// doi.org/10.3102/0034654320914742
- O'Meara, K., Sayer, L., Nyunt, G., & Lennartz, C. (2020b). Stressed, Interrupted, and Under-Estimated: Experiences of Women and URM Faculty During One Workday. *Journal of the Professoriate*, 11(1), 105–137.
- O'Meara, K., Culpepper, D., Misra, J., & Jaeger, A.J. (2021). Equity-minded faculty workloads: What we can and should do now. American Council on Education https://www.acenet.edu/ Documents/Equity-Minded-Faculty-Workloads.pdf
- O'Meara, K., Culpepper, D., Lennartz, C., & Braxton, J. (2022). Leveraging nudges to improve the academic workplace: Challenges and possibilities. *Higher Education: Handbook of Theory and Research*, *37*, 277–346. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-76660-3_9
- O'Meara, K., Templeton, L. L., White-Lewis, D. K., Culpepper, D., & Anderson, J. (2023). The safest bet: Identifying and assessing risk in faculty selection. *American Educational Research Journal*, 0(0). https://doi.org/10.3102/00028312221150438
- Orfield, G., Marin, P., Flores, S. M., & Garces, L. M. (2007). Charting the future of college affirmative action: Legal victories, continuing attacks, and new research. The Civil Rights Project at UCLA. https://civilrightsproject.ucla.edu/research/college-access/affirmative-action/ charting-the-future-of-college-affirmative-action-legal-victories-continuing-attacks-and-newresearch/orfield-charting-the-future-affirmative-action.pdf
- Orupabo, J., & Mangset, M. (2022). Promoting diversity but striving for excellence: Opening the 'Black Box' of academic hiring. *Sociology*, 56(2), 316–332. https://doi.org/10.1177/00380385211028064
- Ott, N.R., Arbeit, C.A., & Falkenheim, J. (2021). Defining postdocs in the survey of graduate students and postdocs (GSS): Institution responses to the postdoc definitional questions in the GSS 2010–16 (Report). National Center for Science and Engineering Statistics. Retrieved from https://ncses.nsf.gov/pubs/nsf21327.
- Pagani, M., & Turetsky, H. F. (2008). "Perfect storm" boding for the accounting and finance academic disciplines and professions. *Review of Accounting and Finance*, 7(4), 333–337.
- Palmer, I., & Dunford, R. (1996). Reframing and organizational action: The unexplored link. Journal of Organizational Change Management, 9(6), 12–25. https://doi.org/10.1108/ 09534819610150495
- Park, S. M. (1996). Research, teaching, and service: Why shouldn't women's work count? The Journal of Higher Education, 67(1), 46–84. https://doi.org/10.2307/2943903

- Parker, S., & Richards, E. (2020). The Application and Hiring Process for Community College Faculty. *Journal of Political Science Education*, 16(1), 108–113. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 15512169.2019.1627217
- Paul, J. D., & Maranto, R. (2022). Elite schools lead: An empirical examination of diversity requirements in higher education job markets. *Studies in Higher Education*, 48(2), 314–328. https://doi.org/10.1080/03075079.2022.2134334
- Peek, M. E., Kim, K. E., Johnson, J. K., & Vela, M. B. (2013). "URM candidates are encouraged to apply": a national study to identify effective strategies to enhance racial and ethnic faculty diversity in academic departments of medicine. Academic Medicine: Journal of the Association of American Medical Colleges, 88(3), 405.
- Pence, C. L., & Kirk-Jenkins, A. (2021). Academic Job Negotiation Experiences, Reflections, and Biases in Counselor Education: A Descriptive Study. *Journal of Counselor Preparation and Supervision*, 14(3), 10. https://digitalcommons.sacredheart.edu/jcps/vol14/iss3/10/
- Perry, D. M. (2018). *How academic jobs screen out disabled people*. Pacific Standard. Retrieved from https://psmag.com/news/how-academic-jobs-screen-out-disabled-people
- Pilcher, N., Galbrun, L., Craig, N., Murray, M., Forster, A. M., & Tennant, S. (2021). Role requirements in academic recruitment for Construction and Engineering. *European Journal of Engineering Education*, 46(2), 247–265. https://doi.org/10.1080/03043797.2020.1725451
- Pitts, D. G., Wasserman, J. A., & Gould, D. J. (2020). Implementing a successful faculty-driven diversity liaison program: An innovative approach to faculty recruitment at OUWB School of Medicine. *Medical Science Educator*, 30(3), 1007–1009. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40670-020-01006-y
- Pjesky, R. J., & Sutter, D. (2011). Does the lack of a profit motive affect hiring in academe? Evidence from the market for lawyers. *American Journal of Economics and Sociology*, 70(4), 1053–1084.
- Poon, O. A., Segoshi, M. S., Tang, L., Surla, K. L., Nguyen, C., & Squire, D. D. (2019). Asian Americans, affirmative action, and the political economy of racism: A multidimensional model of race class frames. *Harvard Educational Review*, 89(2), 201–226. https://doi.org/10.17763/ 1943-5045-89.2.201
- Porter, C. J., Moore, C. M., Boss, G. J., Davis, T. J., & Louis, D. A. (2020). To be black women and contingent faculty: Four scholarly personal narratives. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 91(5), 674–697. https://doi.org/10.1080/00221546.2019.1700478
- Porter, C. J., Ward, L., & Patton, L. D. (2022). Toward understanding COVID-19's economic impact on black women in US higher education. *Journal of Student Affairs Research and Practice*, 60(1), 66–80. https://doi.org/10.1080/00221546.2019.1700478
- Porter, C. J., Boss, G. J., & Davis, T. J. (2023). Just because it don't look heavy, don't mean it ain't: An intersectional analysis of Black women's labor as faculty during COVID. *Gender, Work and Organization*, 31(2), 657–672. https://doi.org/10.1111/gwao.12820
- Posselt, J. R. (2015). Disciplinary logics in doctoral admissions: Understanding patterns of faculty evaluation. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 86(6), 807–833.
- Posselt, J. R. (2018). Trust networks: A new perspective on pedigree and the ambiguities of admissions. *The Review of Higher Education*, 41(4), 497–521. https://doi.org/10.1353/rhe. 2018.0023
- Posselt, J., Hernandez, T. E., Villarreal, C. D., Rodgers, A. J., & Irwin, L. N. (2020). Evaluation and decision making in higher education: Toward equitable repertoires of faculty practice. *Higher Education: Handbook of Theory and Research*, 35, 453–515. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-31365-4 8
- Pusser, B., Slaughter, S., & Thomas, S. L. (2006). Playing the board game: An empirical analysis of university trustee and corporate board interlocks. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 77(5), 747–775. https://doi.org/10.1080/00221546.2006.11778943
- Pusser, B., Kempner, K., Marginson, S., & Ordorika, I. (2011). Universities and the public sphere: Knowledge creation and state building in the era of globalization. Routledge.

- Ragavan, M. I., Zenni, E. A., Turner, T. L., & Klein, M. (2021). Academic general pediatrics hiring practices and completion of academic general pediatrics fellowships. *Academic Pediatrics*, 21 (5), 912–916.
- Ray, V. (2019). A theory of racialized organizations. American Sociological Review, 84(1), 26–53. https://doi.org/10.1177/0003122418822335
- Ray, V. (2022). On critical race theory: Why it matters & why you should care. Random House Trade Paperbacks.
- Reed, K. L. (2016). Finding more like us: Values and practices for hiring in community colleges. Journal of Library Administration, 56(1), 83–90. https://doi.org/10.1080/01930826.2015. 1113062
- Rhoades, G. (1998). *Managed professionals: Unionized faculty and restructuring academic labor*. SUNY Press.
- Rhoades, G. (2011). A national campaign of academic labor: Reframing the politics of scarcity in higher education. *New Political Science*, 33(1), 101–117. https://doi.org/10.1080/07393148. 2011.544482
- Rhoades, G. (2014). The higher education we choose, collectively: Reembodying and repoliticizing choice. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 85(6), 917–930. https://doi.org/10.1080/00221546. 2014.11777353
- Rhoades, G. (2017). Bread and roses, and quality too? A new faculty majority negotiating the new academy. *Journal of Collective Bargaining in the Academy*, 88(5), 645–671. https://doi.org/10. 1080/00221546.2016.1257310
- Rhoades, G. (2020). Taking college teachers' working conditions seriously: Adjunct faculty and negotiating a labor-based conception of quality. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 91(3), 327–352. https://doi.org/10.1080/00221546.2019.1664196
- Rhoades, G. (2023). Postdoc identity, jurisdictional issues, ideologies, and unions: Considerations in organizing professionals. *Labor Studies Journal*, 48(2), 101–120. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 0160449X231155636
- Rhoades, G., & Slaughter, S. (1997). Academic capitalism, managed professionals, and supply-side higher education. *Social Text*, 51, 9–38. https://doi.org/10.2307/466645
- Rios, F. C., El Asmar, M., Grau, D., & Parrish, K. (2020, November). Hiring native american faculty in engineering and construction: Challenges from an institutional perspective. In *Con*struction research congress 2020: Safety, workforce, and education (Conference paper). American Society of Civil Engineers.
- Rivera, L. A. (2017). When two bodies are (not) a problem: Gender and relationship status discrimination in academic hiring. *American Sociological Review*, 82(6), 1111–1138. https:// doi.org/10.1177/000312241773929
- Rojas-Guyler, L., King, K. A., & Cottrell, R. (2004). A national assessment of faculty hiring criteria and procedures in health education programs. *American Journal of Health Education*, 35(5), 272–281. https://doi.org/10.1080/19325037.2004.10603657
- Roper, R. L. (2019). Does gender bias still affect women in science? *Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews*, 83(3), e00018-19. https://doi.org/10.1128/mmbr.00018-19
- Rosser, S. V., Daniels, J. Z., & Wu, L. (2006). Institutional factors contributing to dearth of women STEM faculty: Classification and status matter; location doesn't. *Journal of Women and Minorities in Science and Engineering*, 12(1), 79–93.
- Russell, J. A., Brock, S., & Rudisill, M. E. (2019). Recognizing the impact of bias in faculty recruitment, retention, and advancement processes. *Kinesiology Review*, 8(4), 291–295. https:// doi.org/10.1123/kr.2019-0043
- Rybarczyk, B., Lerea, L., Lund, P. K., Whittington, D., & Dykstra, L. (2011). Postdoctoral training aligned with the academic professoriate. *BioScience*, 61(9), 699–705. https://doi.org/10.1525/ bio.2011.61.9.8
- Sá, C. M. (2008). 'Interdisciplinary strategies' in US research universities. *Higher Education*, 55(5), 537–552. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-007-9073-5

- Saigal, A., & Saigal, A. K. (2012, June). Faculty Hiring Patterns in Mechanical Engineering at Elite Universities. ASEE Annual Conference & Exposition. https://www.asee.org/public/ conferences/8/papers/3690/download
- Salvucci, C., & Lawless, C. A. (2016). Nursing faculty diversity: Barriers and perceptions on recruitment, hiring, and retention. *Journal of Cultural Diversity*, 23(2), 65–75.
- Sandekian, R., Stamo, D. F., & Lewis, C. (2022, February). Lessons learned from conducting a diversity-focused faculty cluster hire at a predominantly white institution. CoNECD (Collaborative Network for Engineering & Computing Diversity) Conference, New Orleans, LA. https:// peer.asee.org/39127
- Santos, J. M., & Horta, H. (2018). The research agenda setting of higher education researchers. *Higher Education*, 76, 649–668. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-018-0230-9
- Saunders, D. B. (2010). Neoliberal ideology and public higher education in the United States. Journal for Critical Education Policy Studies, 8(1), 41–77. http://www.jceps.com/PDFs/08-1-02.pdf
- Schmader, T., Whitehead, J., & Wysocki, V. H. (2007). A linguistic comparison of letters of recommendation for male and female chemistry and biochemistry job applicants. *Sex Roles*, 57(7), 509–514.
- Schiebinger, L. L., Henderson, A. D., & Gilmartin, S. K. (2008). Dual-career academic couples: What universities need to know. The Clayman Institute. https://gender.stanford.edu/sites/gender/ files/dualcareerfinal 0.pdf
- Schuster, J. (2011). The professoriate's perilous path. In J. Hermanowicz (Ed.), *The American academic profession: Transformation in contemporary higher education* (pp. 1–21). The Johns Hopkins University Press. https://doi.org/10.1353/book.72065
- Scott, D., Dizon, J.P.M., & Kezar, A. (2019). State of the Faculty: 2018 Report (Report). University of Southern California Pullias Center for Higher Education.
- Sekaquaptewa, D., Takahashi, K., Malley, J., Herzog, K., & Bliss, S. (2019). An evidence-based faculty recruitment workshop influences departmental hiring practice perceptions among university faculty. *Equality, Diversity and Inclusion: An International Journal*, 38(2), 188–210. https://doi.org/10.1108/EDI-11-2018-0215
- Sella, E., Joshi, A., Balasubramanian, S., Senthilkumar, D., Ma, T., & Agarwal, P. (2022). Is there gender bias in radiology job postings? *Current Problems in Diagnostic Radiology*, 52(3), 187–191. https://doi.org/10.1067/j.cpradiol.2022.11.002
- Sensoy, Ö., & DiAngelo, R. (2017). "We are all for diversity, but...": How faculty hiring committees reproduce whiteness and practical suggestions for how they can change. *Harvard Educational Review*, 87(4), 557–580. https://doi.org/10.17763/1943-5045-87.4.557
- Settles, I. H., Jones, M. K., Buchanan, N. T., & Dotson, K. (2021). Epistemic exclusion: Scholar (ly) devaluation that marginalizes faculty of color. *Journal of Diversity in Higher Education*, 14(4), 493–507. https://doi.org/10.1037/dhe0000174
- Settles, I. H., Jones, M. K., Buchanan, N. T., & Brassel, S. T. (2022). Epistemic exclusion of women faculty and faculty of color: Understanding scholar (ly) devaluation as a predictor of turnover intentions. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 93(1), 31–55. https://doi.org/10.1080/00221546. 2021.1914494
- Shahani-Denning, C. (2003). Physical attractiveness bias in hiring: What is beautiful is good. *Hofstra Horizon*, 14–17. https://www.hofstra.edu/pdf/orsp_shahani-denning_spring03.pdf
- Shea, C. M., Malone, M. F. F. T., Young, J. R., & Graham, K. J. (2019). Interactive theater: An effective tool to reduce gender bias in faculty searches. *Equality, Diversity and Inclusion: An International Journal*, 38(2), 178–187. https://doi.org/10.1108/EDI-09-2017-0187
- Sheltzer, J. M., & Smith, J. C. (2014). Elite male faculty in the life sciences employ fewer women. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 111(28), 10107–10112. https://doi.org/10. 1073/pnas.1403334111
- Sheridan, J., Fine, E., Winchell, J., Pribbenow, C., Carnes, M., & Handelsman, J. (2007, June). Searching for excellence and diversity: Does training faculty search committees improve hiring of women? (Conference paper). ASEE Annual Conference & Exposition. https://peer.asee.org/

 $searching\-for\-excellence\-and\-diversity\-does\-training\-faculty\-search\-committees\-improve\-hir\-ing\-of\-women.pdf$

- Shott, M. J. (2022). Merit and placement in the American faculty hierarchy: Cumulative advantage in archaeology. PLOS ONE, 17(1), e0259038. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0259038
- Shubeck, S. P., Newman, E. A., Vitous, C. A., Antunez, A. G., & Dossett, L. A. (2020). Hiring practices of US academic surgery departments—challenges and opportunities for more inclusive hiring. *Journal of Surgical Research*, 254, 23–30.
- Siegal, S. (2020). Bias and Perception. In E. Beeghly & A. Madva (Eds.), An introduction to implicit bias: Knowledge, justice, and the social mind (1st ed., pp. 99–115). Routledge.
- Simmons, E. H., & Petitt, B. R. (2022). Promoting institutional change thorung inclusive cluster hiring: Part 1. Inside Higher Ed. https://www.insidehighered.com/advice/2022/10/20/ structuring-innovative-approach-cluster-hiring-opinion
- Sitren, A. H., & Applegate, B. K. (2012). Hiring criminology and criminal justice academics: The perceived importance of job candidates' attributes. *Journal of Criminal Justice Education*, 23 (1), 23–40.
- Slagle, D. R., Blankenberger, B., & Williams, A. M. (2022). Are online doctoral program graduates viewed as hireable for academic positions? The case of public affairs programs. *The Journal of Continuing Higher Education*, 70(1), 21–41.
- Slaughter, S., & Leslie, L. L. (1997). Academic capitalism: Politics, policies, and the entrepreneurial university. JHU Press.
- Slaughter, S., & Rhoades, G. (1996). The emergence of a competitiveness research and development policy coalition and the commercialization of academic science and technology. *Science, Technology, & Human Values, 21*(3), 303–339. https://doi.org/10.1177/016224399602100303
- Slaughter, S., & Rhoades, G. (2004). Academic capitalism and the new economy: Markets, state, and higher education. JHU Press.
- Smith, D. G., Turner, C. S., Osei-Kofi, N., & Richards, S. (2004). Interrupting the usual: Successful strategies for hiring diverse faculty. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 75(2), 133–160. https:// doi.org/10.1080/00221546.2004.11778900
- Smith, J. L., Handley, I. M., Zale, A. V., Rushing, S., & Potvin, M. A. (2015). Now hiring! Empirically testing a three-step intervention to increase faculty gender diversity in STEM. *BioScience*, 65(11), 1084–1087. https://doi.org/10.1093/biosci/biv138
- Somerton, C. (2002). The Loophole in Affirmative Action Hiring of Engineering Faculty. Proceedings of the American Society for Engineering Education Annual Conference & Exposition.
- Speakman, R. J., Hadden, C. S., Colvin, M. H., Cramb, J., Jones, K. C., Jones, T. W., ... & Thompson, V. D. (2018). Market share and recent hiring trends in anthropology faculty positions. *PloS one*, 13(9), e0202528.
- Spinrad, M. L., & Relles, S. R. (2022). Losing our faculties: Contingent faculty in the corporate academy. *Innovative Higher Education*, 47, 837–854. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10755-022-09602-z
- Sponsler, L. E. (2021). Institutionalizing a culture of respect for teaching and professional faculty. University of Denver. https://duvpfa.du.edu/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/White-Paper-Teach ing-and-Professional-Faculty.pdf
- Stammerjohan, W. W., Seifert, D. L., & Guidry, R. P. (2009). Factors affecting initial placement of accounting Ph. Ds. In Schwartz, B.N. and Catanach, A.H. (Eds.), Advances in Accounting Education (pp. 103–118). Emerald Group Publishing Limited.
- Steinpreis, R. E., Anders, K. A., & Ritzke, D. (1999). The impact of gender on the review of the curricula vitae of job applicants and tenure candidates: A national empirical study. Sex roles, 41(7–8), 509–528. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1018839203698
- Stephan, P. E. (2001). Educational implications of university-industry technology transfer. The Journal of Technology Transfer, 26(3), 199–205. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1011164806068
- Stivison, E. (2020). What exactly is a chalk talk? ASBMB Today. https://www.asbmb.org/asbmbtoday/careers/092520/chalk-talks

- Stockard, J., Greene, J., Lewis, P., & Richmond, G. (2008). Promoting gender equity in academic departments: A study of department heads in top-ranked chemistry departments. *Journal of Women and Minorities in Science and Engineering*, 14(1), 1–27. https://doi.org/10.1615/ JWomenMinorScienEng.v14.i1.10
- Su, X. (2011). Postdoctoral training, departmental prestige and scientists' research productivity. *The Journal of Technology Transfer*, 36, 275–291. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10961-009-9133-3
- Su, X., Johnson, J., & Bozeman, B. (2015). Gender diversity strategy in academic departments: Exploring organizational determinants. *Higher Education*, 69, 839–858.
- Sun, J. C. (2023). Academic freedom: Its historical development, current state, and future challenges. In M. N. Bastedo, P. G. Altbach, & P. J. Gumport (Eds.). American higher education in the twenty-first century: Social, political, and economic challenges (5th ed.) (pp. 37–67). Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Sylvester, C. Y. C., Sánchez-Parkinson, L., Yettaw, M., & Chavous, T. (2019). The promise of diversity statements: Insights and a framework developed from faculty applications. *NCID Currents*, 1(1), 151–170. https://doi.org/10.3998/currents.17387731.0001.112
- Tagg, J. (2012). Why does the faculty resist change? *Change: The Magazine of Higher Learning*, 44(1), 6–15. https://doi.org/10.1080/00091383.2012.635987
- Taylor, F. W. (1919). The principles of scientific management. Harper Brothers Publishers.
- Taylor, B. J., & Cantwell, B. (2019). Unequal higher education: Wealth, status, and student opportunity. Rutgers University Press.
- Taylor, B. J., Cantwell, B., & Slaughter, S. (2013). Quasi-markets in US higher education: The humanities and institutional revenues. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 84(5), 675–707. https://doi.org/10.1080/00221546.2013.11777305
- Taylor, B. J., Cantwell, B., Watts, K., & Wood, O. (2020). Partisanship, white racial resentment, and state support for higher education. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 91(6), 858–887. https:// doi.org/10.1080/00221546.2019.1706016
- Tenbrunsel, A. E., Rees, M. R., & Diekmann, K. A. (2019). Sexual harassment in academia: Ethical climates and bounded ethicality. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 70, 245–270. https://doi.org/10. 1146/annurev-psych-010418-102,945
- Terosky, A. L., & Gonzales, L. D. (2016). Re-envisioned contributions: Experiences of faculty employed at institutional types that differ from their original aspirations. *The Review of Higher Education*, 39(2), 241–268. https://doi.org/10.1353/rhe.2016.0005
- Thielen, J., & Neeser, A. (2020). Making job postings more equitable: Evidence-based recommendations from an analysis of data professionals job postings between 2013-2018. *Evidence Based Library and Information Practice*, 15(3), 103–156.
- Thier, H. (2020). A people's guide to capitalism. An introduction to Marxist economics. Haymarket Books.
- Thies, C. G., & Hinojosa, M. (2023). Structuring inclusion into faculty recruitment and retention. *PS: Political Science & Politics, 56*(1), 114–117.
- Thompson, R. (2019). The history behind the 'bread and roses' theme to the London Women's March. Retrieved from: https://mashable.com/article/london-womensmarch-bread-and-roses
- Tokarz, R. E., & Mesfin, T. (2021). Stereotyping ourselves: Gendered language use in management and instruction library job advertisements. *Journal of Library Administration*, 61(3), 301–311. https://doi.org/10.1080/01930826.2021.1883368
- Tomlinson, G., & Freeman, S., Jr. (2018). Who really selected you? Insights into faculty selection processes in top-ranked higher education graduate programmes. *Journal of Further and Higher Education*, 42(6), 855–867. https://doi.org/10.1080/0309877X.2017.1323192
- Townley, B. (2008). Reason's neglect: Rationality and organizing. OUP Oxford.
- Trix, F., & Psenka, C. (2003). Exploring the color of glass: Letters of recommendation for female and male medical faculty. *Discourse & Society*, 14(2), 191–220. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 0957926503014002277

- Twombly, S. B. (2005). Values, policies, and practices affecting the hiring process for full-time arts and sciences faculty in community colleges. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 76(4), 423–447. https://doi.org/10.1080/00221546.2005.11772291
- Ueda, N., Harper, J., & Kezar, A. (2022). "Moving toward one faculty" at the University of Texas at San Antonio. Pullias Center for Higher Education. https://pullias.usc.edu/download/movingtoward-one-faculty-at-the-university-of-texas-at-san-antonio/
- University of Connecticut. (2022). Best practices for diversity in faculty hiring. https://hr.uconn. edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/1421/2022/08/Faculty-Hiring-Handbook-6-2022.pdf
- Urban Universities for Health. (2015, April). *Cluster hiring for diversity and institutional climate*. https://www.aplu.org/wp-content/uploads/faculty-cluster-hiring-for-diversity-and-institutionalclimate.pdf
- Valsangkar, N., Fecher, A. M., Rozycki, G. S., Blanton, C., Bell, T. M., Freischlag, J., ... & Koniaris, L. G. (2016). Understanding the barriers to hiring and promoting women in surgical subspecialties. *Journal of the American College of Surgeons*, 223(2), 387–398.
- van der Haar, M., & Verloo, M. (2016). Starting a conversation about critical frame analysis: Reflections on dealing with methodology in feminist research. *Politics & Gender*, 12(3), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1017/s1743923x16000386
- Van der Vorm, P. T. (2001). The well-tempered search: Hiring faculty and administrators for mission. Academe, 87(3), 34–36. https://doi.org/10.2307/40252017
- Veblen, T. (1918). The higher learning. The Dial, 65, 11.
- Veblen, T. (2015). *The higher learning in America: The* (Annotated ed.). A memorandum on the conduct of universities by business men.
- Villablanca, A. C., Li, Y., Beckett, L. A., & Howell, L. P. (2017). Evaluating a medical school's climate for women's success: outcomes for faculty recruitment, retention, and promotion. *Journal of Women's Health*, 26(5), 530–539.
- Villarreal, C. D. (2022). Servingness in the Borderlands: A study of faculty hiring at a Hispanicserving institution on the border. AERA Open, 8(1), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 23328584221099597
- Wang, Z., & Guarria, C. (2009). Unlocking the mystery: What academic library search committees look for in filling faculty positions. *Technical Services Quarterly*, 27(1), 66–86.
- Wang, X., & Kardes, F. R. (2015). Determinants of Successful Ph.D. Student Placement in Faculty Positions: the Mediating Role of Publication Record. In Dato-on, M. (Ed.), The Sustainable Global Marketplace. Developments in Marketing Science: Proceedings of the Academy of Marketing Science. Springer.
- Wapman, K. H., Zhang, S., Clauset, A., & Larremore, D. B. (2022). Quantifying hierarchy and dynamics in US faculty hiring and retention. *Nature*, 610, 120–127. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41586-022-05222-x
- Way, S. F., Larremore, D. B., & Clauset, A. (2016, April). Gender, productivity, and prestige in computer science faculty hiring networks. *Proceeding 2016 World Wide Web Conference*, 1169–1179. https://doi.org/10.48550/arXiv.1602.00795
- Way, S. F., Morgan, A. C., Clauset, A., & Larremore, D. B. (2017). The misleading narrative of the canonical faculty productivity trajectory. *PNAS*, 114(44), E9216–E9223. https://doi.org/10. 1073/pnas.1702121114
- Way, S. F., Morgan, A. C., Larremore, D. B., & Clauset, A. (2019). Productivity, prominence, and the effects of academic environment. *PNAS*, 116(22), 10729–10733. https://doi.org/10.1073/ pnas.1817431116
- Weakliem, D. L., Gauchat, G., & Wright, B. R. (2012). Sociological stratification: change and continuity in the distribution of departmental prestige, 1965–2007. *The American Sociologist*, 43, 310–327.
- Wei, T. E., Levin, V., & Sabik, L. M. (2012). A referral is worth a thousand ads: Job search methods and scientist outcomes in the market for postdoctoral scholars. *Science and Public Policy*, 39(1), 60–73. https://doi.org/10.1093/scipol/scr006

- Weiss, L. (2016). Understanding faculty members living with disabilities in higher education (Publication no. 10251801). Doctoral dissertation, Ball State University. ProQuest Dissertations and Theses Global.
- White-Lewis, D. K. (2020). The facade of fit in faculty search processes. The Journal of Higher Education, 91(6), 833–857. https://doi.org/10.1080/00221546.2020.1775058
- White-Lewis, D. K. (2021). Before the ad: How departments generate hiring priorities that support or avert faculty diversity. *Teachers College Record*, 123(1), 1–36. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 016146812112300109
- White-Lewis, D. K. (2022). The role of administrative and academic leadership in advancing faculty diversity. *The Review of Higher Education*, 45(3), 337–364. https://doi.org/10.1353/ rhe.0.0178
- Wilder, C. S. (2013). Ebony and ivy: Race, slavery, and the troubled history of America's universities. Bloomsbury Publishing.
- Wilder, E. I., & Walters, W. H. (2021). Characteristics of the most productive US sociology faculty and departments: Institution type, gender, and journal concentration. *The Sociological Quarterly*, 62(3), 594–622.
- Williams, W. M., & Ceci, S. J. (2015). National hiring experiments reveal 2: 1 faculty preference for women on STEM tenure track. *PNAS*, *112*(17), 5360–5365. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas. 1418878112
- Wolf-Wendel, L., Twombly, S. B., & Rice, S. (2004). The two-body problem: Dual-career-couple hiring practices in higher education. Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Wong, K. (2007). Emotional labor of diversity work: Women of color faculty in predominantly white institutions. Unpublished doctoral dissertation. Arizona State University.
- Wood, J. L., Hilton, A. A., & Nevarez, C. (2015). Faculty of color and white faculty: An analysis of service in colleges of education in the Arizona Public University System. *Journal of the Professoriate*, 8(1), 85–109. https://caarpweb.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/8-1_Wood_ p85.pdf
- Woolston, C. (2019). Huge variations in US postdoc salaries point to undervalued workforce. *Nature*. https://doi.org/10.1038/d41586-019-00587-y
- Yackee, J. (2020). Targets of opportunity? The history, law, and practice of affirmative action in university faculty hiring. *Wisconsin Law Review*, 2020(6), 1199–1285. https://repository.law. wisc.edu/s/uwlaw/item/32658
- Yadav, A., Seals, C. D., Sullivan, C. M. S., Lachney, M., Clark, Q., Dixon, K. G., & Smith, M. J. (2020). The forgotten scholar: Underrepresented minority postdoc experiences in STEM fields. *Educational Studies*, 56(2), 160–185. https://doi.org/10.1080/00131946.2019.1702552
- Yang, Y., Tian, T. Y., Woodruff, T. K., Jones, B. F., & Uzzi, B. (2022). Gender-diverse teams produce more novel and higher-impact scientific ideas. *PNAS*, 119(36), e2200841119. https:// doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2200841119
- Yong, D., & Pendakur, S. (2017). Advocating for diversity and inclusion in faculty hiring. *Notices of the AMs*, 64(8), 897–902. https://www.ams.org/publications/journals/notices/201708/rnotip897.pdf
- Young, I. M. (2004). Responsibility and global labor justice. *The Journal of Political Philosophy*, 12(4), 365–388. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9760.2004.00205.x
- Zambrana, R. E., Harvey Wingfield, A., Lapeyrouse, L. M., Davila, B. A., Hoagland, T. L., & Valdez, R. B. (2017). Blatant, subtle, and insidious: URM faculty perceptions of discriminatory practices in predominantly white institutions. *Sociological Inquiry*, 87(2), 207–232. https://doi. org/10.1111/soin.12147
- Zhang, N., Blissett, S., Anderson, D., O'Sullivan, P., & Qasim, A. (2021). Race and gender bias in internal medicine program director letters of recommendation. *Journal of Graduate Medical Education*, 13(3), 335–344. https://doi.org/10.4300/JGME-D-20-00929.1
- Zhang, S., Wapman, K. H., & Clauset, A. (2022). Labor advantages drive the greater productivity of faculty at elite universities. *Science Advances*, 8(46), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv. abq7056

- 91
- Zhou, M. (2019). Gender differences in the provision of job-search help. *Gender & Society, 33*(5), 746–771. https://doi.org/10.1177/0891243219854436
- Zhu, Y., & Yan, E. (2017). Examining academic ranking and inequality in library and information science through faculty hiring networks. *Journal of Informetrics*, 11(2), 641–654.
- Zhu, Y., Yan, E., & Song, M. (2016). Understanding the evolving academic landscape of library and information science through faculty hiring data. *Scientometrics*, 108, 1461–1478.

Leslie D. Gonzales is a Professor of Higher, Adult, and Lifelong Learning at Michigan State University. She also serves as an affiliate faculty member in the Center for Gender in a Global Context and Chicano/Latinx studies. Gonzales serves as the College of Education's Faculty Excellence Advocate – a role in which she merges research, theory, and practice to advocate for a more inclusive academic workplace. Gonzales is proud to have earned all three degrees from Hispanic serving institutions and to have her work published in several outlets.

Dawn Culpepper is a research assistant professor and director of the University of Maryland ADVANCE Program. Her research examines diversity, equity, and inclusion in the academic workplace with a particular emphasis on identifying strategies for disrupting bias and enhancing full participation for scholars from historically marginalized groups. Recent work examines faculty hiring, evaluation and rewards, workload, work-life, and institutional responses to the COVID-19 pandemic. She holds a PhD in Higher Education from the University of Maryland.

Julia Anderson is a doctoral student in the Higher, Adult, and Lifelong Education program at Michigan State University. Her research interests are broadly concerned with issues pertaining to racial equity and systems change in higher education, particularly with respect to the local and national political economies, racial politics, and how higher education institutions (re)produce state power.